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H.R. 10018, 86TH CONGRESS, 2D SESSION

A BILL To amend the Civil Rights Act of 1957 by providing for court appointment of
United States voting referees, and for other purposes

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States
of America in Congress assembled, That section 2004 of the Revised Statutes
(42 U.S.C. 1971), as amended by section 131 of the Civil Rights Act of 1957
(71 Stat. 637), is amended as follows:

(a) Add the following as subsection (e) and designate the present subsection
(e) subsection “(f)”:

‘‘(e) In any proceeding instituted pursuant to subsection (¢) of this section,
in the event the court finds that under color of law or by State action any
person or persons have been deprived on account of race or color of any right or
privilege secured by subsection (a) or (b) of this section, and that such depriva-
tion was or is pursuant to a pattern or practice, the court may appoint one or
more persons (to be known as voting referees) to receive applications from
any person claiming such deprivation as to the right to register or otherwise
to qualify to vote at any election and to take evidence and report to the court
tindings as to whether such applicants or any of them (1) are qualified to vote
at any election, and (2) bhave been (a) deprived of the opportunity to register
to vote or otherwise to qualify to vote at any election or (b) found by State
election officials not qualified to register to vote or to vote at any election.

“Any report of any person or persons appointed pursuant to this subsection
shall be reviewed by the court and the court shall accept the findings contained
in such report unless clearly erroneous. The court shall issue a supplementary
decree which shall specify which person or persons named in the report are
qualified and entitled to vote at any election within such period as would be
applicable if such person or persons had been registered or otherwise qualified
under State law. The Attorney General shall cause to be transmitted certified
copies of the original decree and any supplementary decree to the appropriate
election officials of the State, and any such official who, with notice of such
original or supplementary decree, refuses to permit any person, named as qual-
ified to vote in such original or supplementary decree, to vote at any election
covered therebey, or to have the vote of any such person counted. may be pro-
ceeled against for contempt.

“The court may authorize such person or persons appointed pursuant to this
subsection to issue to each person named in the original decree or any supple-
mentary decree as qualified and entitled to vote at an election. a certificate
identifying the holder thereof as a person qualified and entitled, pursuant to
the court’s original decree or supplementary decree, to vote at any such election.

“The court may authorize such person or persons appointed pursvant to this
subsection (or may appoint any other person or persons) (1) to attend at any
time and place for holding any election at which any person named in the court’s
original decree or any supplegmentary decree is entitled to vote and report to
the court whether any such person has been denied the right to vote, and (2)
to attend at any time and place for counting the votes cast at any election at
which any person named in the court’s original decree or any supplementary
decree ir entitled to vote and report to the court whether any vote cast by any
such person has not been properly counted.

“Any person or persons appointed by the court pursuant to this subsection
shall have all the powers conferred upon a master by rule 53(¢) of the Federal
Rules of Civil Procedure. The compensation to be allowed to any person or
persons appointed by the court pursuant to this subsection shall be fixed by the
court and shall be payable by the United States.

“The court shall have authority to take any other actions. consistent with
the provisions of this subsection, reasonably appropriate or necessary to enforce
its decrees.”
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VOTING RIGHTN

TUKSDAY, FEBRUARY 0, 1000

Hou si op REPRESENTAPIVES,
CoMMITTLE ON THEJUDICIARY,
Washington, D.(',

The committes ety pursuant to executive session, at 11:10 aan,
in room S 16, O Tense Oflive Buildig, Hons Fmnnuel Celler (chair-
men of the committer) presiding.,

Present: Representatives Cedter, Walter, Lune, Willis, Radine, For-
rester, Rovers, Donoliue, Brooks, ‘Tuck, Ashmore, Holtznam, White-
ver, Labomti, Laoser, “Toll, Kastenmaerer, MeCulloch, Miller, Poff,
Moore, Mender, Lindsay, and Ray.

Also present: Bes o Dick, =il divector, and William R Foley
weneral connsell Willinm T Crabtree, associnte counsel,

The Croamooas, The committee will came to order, please.

Wae have with us this morning the Deputy  Attorney General,
Fawrence [ Walsh, to give o< an explanation of the so-calied plan
concerning voting referees i conneetion with eivil riglits,

Jdudge Wadsliy we shall be very ghad to hear from you at this time,

STATEMENT OF DEPUTY ATTORNEY GENERAL LAWRENCE E.
WALSH, ACCOMPANIED BY JOHN D. CALHOUN. ASSISTANT
DEPUTY ATTORNLY GENERAL: LUTHER HUSTON, DIRECTOR OF
PUBLIC INFORMATION. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE: AND VICTOR
S. FRIFDMAN, ATTORNEY, OFFICE OF THE DEPUTY ATTORNFEY
GENERAL

Mre, Wasi Mre Charmnn and gentlemen of the comanittee, 1
deeply appreciate the opportunity to come before you and discuss this
matter, these bills \\‘lli('L have followed the report of the Civil Rights
Commssion, .

As von know, Iast September the Civil Rights Commission filed an
intevim veport with the President and with the Congress. T think we
ean fmiely sunnarize the section dealing with voting as (-onclu(lin‘z
that there was a pattern of racial disermination in certnin seetions o
certain States in the administration of the State election laws

The Cramsan, Judge Walsh, I want to make a statement.  Excuse
me.

The hearings we are going to have are on these four bills that have
been mentioned, ‘Fhe hearings are not on the eivil rights bill that was
reported by this committee and which is now pending before the Rules
Committee. These hearings. T wunt the publie to understand, these
hearings are on these four tilh which have been submitted concerning
registrars and referees,

1




2 VOTING RIGHTS

Mr. Warsi. Very well, sir T will Timit iy remarks to the bills,
then, denling with registrars and voting referces, and T will not talk
to the hill wLinivh was reported our lnst year or which was considored
last. year, unless some member of the committee usks e to do so.

Going on with n brief summary of the Commission’s report: it
pninu-(r«nut that certain States had requirements for proof nf\itc-rau'y
and that others required an applicant for the privilege of voting to
explain certuin provisions of the Constitution, and that the adminis-
tration of these teats showod o pattern of discriminntion. They also
gave illustrutions in which Negroes had attempted to register and were
unnble to focus the nttention of the State registrar to consider his
application: and indeed, certain of these Negroes wera therenfter
appronched by persons who attempted to dissuade them from regis-
toring, and indicated that it would L« for their best welfure if they did
not.

The result is that in certuin counties whers the Negro population is
over 50 pereent of the total population, there are no Negroes registered
and in other countics there is a disproportionately smull number o
Negroes registered, 1 believe each of you has received that report.

‘onfronted with this problem, the Commission addrossed itsel f
to the problem of, how do we provide for a wide-scale rectification of
this disparity? - Although the Commission itself did not recommend
any bili or d1d not submit a bill to either House for consideration, ity
recommendations in its report were that n Federal oflicer in the
areas concerned be designated by the President to nct as a registrar
of voters for Federal elections- that is, for Congressmen or UL S,
Senutor, or for the electors to choose the President und Vice President ;
that the President designate an existing Federal officinl to perform
this function, and that this should ba done by the President after
vecoiving a complaint of nine or more voters that they had been
diseriminated ngainst beeause of their race, and after the Civil Rights
Commission had investigated these complaints and fourd them to be
aceurate,

The Criamsan. Does this mean that the Civil Rights Commission
would be in perpetuity?

Mre. Wansin, I do not know that they diseussed, in their recommen:
dation, the extension of the Commission, but it would be in perpe-
tuity, or as long ns this function needed to be performed.

M. Warrer. May Linterrupt at that point

M. Wansir., Yes,sir,

Mr. Wanrer, Exeuse me.

I am very deeply interested in the Administrative Procedure Act.

Mr. Warsi, Trealize that,

Mr. Warrer, T am just wondering whether or not there is any-
thing in the legislation that is now being considered which would have
the effect of depriving anyons of a right to appealy whether or not
the Administrative Procedure et is vitiated or its effect nullified
by the legislation now under ceusideration,

Mr. Warsit. Congressinan Walter, the registrar proposals, T be-
Jisve. do raise that problem, and that is why the Department of Justice
has considered this problem and come up witivan alternative proposal.
It seemed to the Department that the proposal to permit a Federal
commission to supplant in whole or in part the function of State
ofticers on the basis of the present procedures of the Civil Rights
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Commission, which are exactly the same as that of this committoe—-
m other words, the Civil Rights Comiaission does not adhers to the
Administrative Procedure Act. It follows the fairpluy rules of the
House of Representatives the sume as o standing committoe of this
House,

Mr, Forspsrer, As 1 understand you, your proposa. is comnploetely
different. from the recomendation of the Civil Rights Comme=ion,

Me. Warsie That iscorreet,

Me, Fonnesven, In other words, you are repudisting the recommen.
dation of the Civil Rights Commission,

Mr Warsin, Yes. We recognize the vahidity of the observations of
the Civil Rights Connnission on the need for something to be done
in this tield, and we respeet the attention which they focused on it
We do not think that the Fedeval registrar proposul is a proper vehicle.

Mo Forresren, Taot me ark you this, i) you do not mind, because
Iinay not have time to =k any questions,

As amatter of fact, you have not followed u single recommendntion
of the Civil Rights Conmssion, have you !

Mr. Warsn, I don't know exactly where you say their recommen-
dntion begins nud where it ends. We are opposed to the idea of hav-
g the 11~th stem from an administrative Fl-cL-rul oflicor.

Mr Forkesrer. You are opposed to that theory, which is in opposi-
tion to - ne Civil Rights Conmission,

Mr. Warsn, Right,

Mre. Forkesrer, N right, sir,

Now, are you or are you not.in favor, and have you introduced logis-
Intion to do awny with any literaey test, and that any person who can
satisfy the State requiroments us to residence and age would be a
qualified voter{

Mr. Warsin Noysiv, we did not, and the Commission as a whole did
not. make that recommendantion.  It. was divided on whether there
should ba s constitutional nmendment to that effect.

Mr, Forgester. But it was majority recommendation, was it not?

Mr. Waran. 1 helieve it was 3 to i,

Mr. Forrester, But at least, you have not accepted all of its recom-
mendations,

Mr. Warsi, In that we have not submitted any proposal to that
effect : noysir.

Mr. Forrester, Then may [ ask you this question?

What is the Civil Rights Conunission, in your opinion? Are they
umpires, or are thoy advocates, or are they agitators,or what

Mr. Warsn. They are a conunittee established to perform the fact-
finding work of Congress in this field. The purpose of estublishin
the Commission was to find a group which would not have the nmuifulg
problems that each Member of this House has, which could concentrate
its attention on n single field and survey that field for the Congress.
That i« their function, at the moment.

Mr. Forgester, They are not advoceates

Mr. Waran. They are not advocates, and they are not & quasi-judi-
cinl body, which comes back to the constitutional problem that Con-
gressman Walter has posed, that their procedures are not estublished
for the purposes of making findings of fact and determinations as to
individual registrars or the supplanting of individual registrars.
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Mr. Fougester. I was sure that was what the gentleman'’s answer
would be

Now, T want to ask the gentlenan if he is familiar with the article
which appeared in the New York ‘Fimes on Februnry 1, 1960, about u
meeling l&ml waus held up there coneernmg your civil rights proposal
by the Nationul Association for the Advancement of ('ulnrw’ People,
Amoricans for Democratic Action, the Bnai Brith Anti-Defumation
Lawgue, and somo lnbor union. The stutement was made that they
had a private strategy meeting, and at that private strategy meeting
they were joined by nstafl mewber of the Civil Rights Comnnssion,

Is the gentleman familine with it ?

Mre. Warsite T tanndiar with that prticle, written by a very able
reporter, known for his necurney,

Ir. Foweari g, Tat me ask the gentleman hig opinion in represent-
ing the Justice Department s Is it erickety st Tuiry or wis it supposed
to bo wssumed that @ member of the statf of the Civil Rights Comnnis-
sion would be participating in a strategy meeting with the B'nai
Brith Anti-Defaunmation TLeagne, the Amervienns for Demaocratie Ae-
tion, and the National Association for the Advancement of Colored
People!?

Mll'. Warsi, Mr. Forrester, T do not think it is for me to pass upon
the conduet of any other ageney. T would assume that whatever was
done was done 1an honest, carnest, and sineere interest to advoeate
meastres which they thought should be brought to the attention of
Coneress inoas comprehensive a nmner as po~sible,

Me, Fourisnk, L 1 wnderstand, although yon are familiae with
that., vou do not think that is any part of your bu-imess, and you
would not make a recommendation that that man be tived?

Mr. Watsi, No, sivy e got enough tronble with our own De-
partment, )

The Ciravnrstan. T think we should allow Judge Walsh (o continue
his statement, A fter you have tinished your general statement, then
you can be interrognted,

Mr. Warsin, Mr. Chairman, T would like to submit the statement
T had preparved, hecruse we are under the pressure of time, and 1
think 1 ean summarize it faiely quickly,

Coming back, then, to the overall objection we have to the registrar
proposal, we think it raises the constitutional question on which Con-
gressman Walter has commented, ]

You might sy all we have todo is amend the Civil Rights Commis-
sion procedures, and we take care of that problem. I subunit, Mr,
Chairman, that if that is done, vou might Just as well ereate o new
agreney, hecanse the purpose for which the Civil Rights Commission
was erented and the functions it was to perform will be lost and sub-
mer ged in this new funetion.

An administrative ngeney which goes around from county to county
passing upon the conduction of the registrar of that community :mxi
determining whether he should be supplanted by a Federal registrar
or not has a different type of function than the Commission, which is
surveying the operation of the election Inw thronghout the country to
find facts for Congress which would justify congressional legrislation.
‘They are two different functions, and as the proposal for a review of
diseriminntion, county by county, is much more time-consuming, I do
not think the Commission as now set up could function that way.
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For example, the Connissioners ure not full-time Government offi-
cors at all. They are men denwn from other walks of life, univerty
presidents snd deans of law schools, who ¢ntribute a day or two a
month to this very important work.  You would have to get a full-
timo group, a statl, examiners, and all that sort of thing that the Ad-
ministrative Practices Act contemplates, in order to mnke the proposal
work.

The third point that we raise in objection is that the velief would
morely v.\tvms to Federnl oloctions: it would not cover State olections;
and we think State eleetions are ak immportant, if not more important,
than Federal elections,

Mr. Wanren, On page 3 of the proposed bill, Judge Walsh, the
second paragraph from the bottom, it is provided: “Any person
appointed by the court pursunnt to this subsection shall have all the
powers conferred upon a master by rule hi3(e) of the Federal Rules
of Civil Procodure.”

Is that anguage proposed in order to avoid the provisions of rule
30 Why does it refer to only onesection of the rule?

Mr. Wiarsi, Forexample, d3ian) deals with standing masters, This
is - diflicnlt. problem altogether, Rule 53(h) indicates the court’s
view that messters should not e appointed except i exeeptional eases,
Wa did not think either one of those had any applicnbility,

Then, d3(¢) contemplates - -

The Covamaas, Rule B3 (e) isembraced in the act.,

Mue, Wansi, Just 53 (e),

The Cieamestas, Why not H30dy?

Mre, Winnis, Rale 53 () and ().

Mre. Warsin, Rule 53 (d) and (e) contemplate a contested hearing
on notice,

The aet as it was contemplated, the referce would ordinarily not
conduct. hearings on notice,  In other weedse we are shifting now
from the registrars' act over to tha Attorney General's proposal. The
referees hearings would be ex parte aiud lmited to very simple ques-
tions: The voter's residence, his age, and then if there were literney
requirements, to test the voter os to those, nnd if there were other
reqirements by valid provision of the State Taw, to test him as to those,
Then he would report to the judge, and the judge wonld then hear
exceptions to his report,

The Cisieman, In aither words, vou do not spell out the nature of
the proceeding before the referee at all?

.\{r. Warsn, Noy sir,

I realize that there has been some comment that that would be
desitable. We have no rigid views on that, We felt that this should
ba left in the hands of the local Federal judge. He knows his com-
munity, ho knows his problem, he knows his people, and he knows
his referee that he is going to appoint.  He ean control all that in his
own diseretion.  But, T have submitted thi< morning, not as a recom-
mendation of the Department, but as language to show how these
incidental procedures could he spelled in greater detail than the At-
torney General's proposal and Congressman MeCulloch’™s bill nosw
spell them out,

Mr. Meaner. Are vou veferring to page 7, where von say the court
will previde inits order for notica to the other parties, and so on?
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Mr. Warsir, Page 7 of my statenient; yes, sit.

Mr. Meanki. You think that is what the court will do, but you do
not think it shonld be written into the law, that the procedure that
you outline on page 7 should be iacorpomted in the bill us 8
requireent !

Mr. Waratn, That s vight, T did not think it was necenary. |
think any judee would doit that way, Congressman Meader, That is
the way he would doat.

The only thing we needed this Dill for was to make clene what the
npphennt would have to show in ovder to quahify to vote before the
reteree, Fhat was the important part of the hill.

The incidental procedures of how the referce shadl report to the
court nnd when, and exnetly how notice will Le given to the other par
ties of the action, we intend to eave to the judge. He wonld follow
the usual practices you do where you have a referee to report 1o yor,

Me. Mo, Welly it is conceivabie that the judge i s order ap-
pointing the referee might provide, not foranex parte procecding, but
anadversary proceeding before the referee.

M. Warsi., Hecould, Hecould do that.

Mr. Meapkr. But vour provision on page 7 hins nothing ta do with
an adversary n'm'vw'lin;z before the referee, but only on except ons to
the report of llw referve before the judge.

M, Warsi, What 1 have done in my statement. s outline the way
in which 1 would anticipute the judge would proceed. This s not
to say he would not. huve had power under the bill to proceed in sone
other way if he saw fit.

If anyone of us were the judge responsible for this proceeding:
now, picture yourself. You have just had tried before you a proveed-
ing by the S, attorney in which he has proven that there 18 a pat-
tern of racial discrimination in the adminstration of the election lnws,
As n judge, you have found that the pattern exists,  Then, you are
axked to enter an order which is going to rectify these wrongs,

One of the things you will do s enjoin the State registrar, or who-
over the State officer’is, from following that pattern any more. And
the second thing you witl do s or that 1 think you wonld do, realiz-
ing that there are a large number of people who have been hurt this
wny: instead of trying to hear all those people yourself, as n judge
who has n lot of other things to do, you are going to s point a man you
bave confidence in as a voting referee —in other \w)r(Ha, that. is just an
casy title for a special master that Federal judges use for many pur-
poses,  You appoint him to hear persons who feel they have been
aggrieved.

Ordinarily, when you open up a proceeding like that, nnd a person
wants to tuke advantage of n jnj;znu-m, which somebody else has
obtained, he would have to come in and prove to the referee that he
was in exactly the same position ns the persons under consideration in
the original case; in other words, that he was a qualified voter, that.
he tried to vote, and that he had been diseriminated againg' because
of s race,

The great value of this proposed bill is that it. eliminates that last
element of proof. Where a judge has just found a pattern or a prac-
tice of racinl diserimination, it seemed a &illy thing to leave it to the
master or the referee to fight it out all over again.
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Also, we tuke noties of the fnet that it 18 very difficult to prove the
motive for the action of & Stste oflicer. So, whers the judgs has just
found w pattern of diserimination sgainst Negroes in voting, snd whore
a Negro then goes to s State registrur and tries to register, and where
he s turned ({fnwll and then comes over to this reforeo wod the referce
by lis exmninuntion finds (1) that he Lina been to the registrar and
tirned down and (2) that he is a perfectly well-qualidied votar, then
wo nre saggestingg that Congress establish the nﬁu thit where those
two thingsure found, it s not necessary for hanto prove thint that was
becruse of o puttern of discrnnination: that it s enough, where n pat-
teen has nlready been found and s quaditied voter s turned down, to
jump the next burdle and say that he was turned down becauso he
wits i Negro,

Me, Wienas, Will the gentleman yield !

Mr Mo 1 do not know whether Thave the loor or not. T wish
1 bad it 1 hope | ohave it 1 owill yield to the gentlomun frim
Lousiuna,

Mr. Wonas, 1T will not guestion now.  We are now dealing with the
part of the bill which gives me the most concern. 1 tried lust mgist
to undestrnd the procedure. T wonld Tike to ask questions sy to
whether I properly understand the procedure, aftor you have con-
cluded.  May i at this time ask that t

Mr. Meavkr, | would like to usk some other questions of Judge
Walsh.

1 want to call attention to Jine 10 on page 1 of the McCulloch bill,
ILR. 10035, I notics the phrase “under coles of luw or by State
wetion.”

I do not krow that there has been zuv iterpretation of the phiruse.

What was in the minds of the druftevs of this phraseology, “Stato
action”™ !

Mr. Warsi. Just to go back one step, nnd then 1 wii! come right
to the question: the whole purposs of the MeCulloch Wl 15 to come
within the 1ath amendment.  The 15th amendment is concorned with
action tuken by a State to deprive a citizen of the United States —-—

Mr. Winss., Both State and Federal Government.

The Cuairman. ‘That is the 15th amendment you nre talking about

Mr. Warsti. Yes, it is concerned with both ; you are absolutely right.

The Criamman. The 15th amendment of the Federal Constitution,

And the specification of State action was to owit the question of
private individual nction. The 15th amendment 18 not Airwwd to
individuals: it is directed to State or Federal Government.

Mr. Mraner. The State action referred to might be a law passed by
n State legislature; might itd

Mr. Warsit. Yes, such as that all Negroes cannot vots.

Mr. Meabrr. Would it also include interpretations of State law by
State officials?

Mr. Warsi, By State registrars, yes.

Mr. Meaver. Would it also include a failure on the part of State
officials to observe the State law?

Mr. Warsi. Yes, sir.

Mr. Meaver. In other words, State action might include innetion,

Mr. Watsn. In other words, if the State registrar just closed his
door and locked it every time he saw a Negro coming down the sireet,

81903—60—3
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or just snid, *1 have got all the whites registered.  Wo will just shut
up i not open this office again until after election duy.”

Adi of those things would be State netion within this bill,

Mr. Meaokr, Lf that is what the intent iy, why i3 it necessary to
inchudo “(b)” on line 2 of page 2, suying: “been (ﬁ,\ rived on account
of ruee or color of any right or privilege sceured by subsection (a)
or (b) of this section)’

Now. (1) relntes to nction by States with respect to all elections,

Mr., Warsu, Right,

Mr. Meaner. And (b) refers to action by any persons to threaten,
coeree, or intimidate with respect to Federal elections only.

Me., Warsn, Right,

Mr, Meamn, Why, if you are talking about Stute action, is (b)
included on line 22, puge 21

Mr. Waisin, Only out of an abundanee of enution, 1 think we
could get nlong withont ity and the reason it is there ia to take ad-
vantige of any additionn] constitutionnl support for this legisintion
that mony be found in article T of the Constitution, which is the article
on which (h) is based,

Mr. Meaniie The only vight seenred by section (b) of the Civil
Rights Act of 1957 which ix not alrendy ~ccured by section (1) of
the Civil Rights Aot of 1957, T suppose might be said to be the right
to he free from intimidation or coereton,

Me, Wansi, Yes,

Mr, Meanei, And it was that right which you had in mind by in-
cluding (b)), was n?

Me. Warsi, We just wanted to make sure we disd not leave anything
out by not including (h)y.

Mr. Miaver, Bat vou hnve Bionted these caves to those where State
action or maction or deprivation has oceurred under color of Taw?

Mre, Warsi, Yeg, s,

Mr. Mearr, Which refers to the government. and not to privato
individunals{

Mr Woasarn That is vight,

Mr Miaoer, It seems to me it is only confusing to add in section
(), which relates to intimidation by persons other than Stute oflicials,

Mr, Warsin T will not labor the point. The reason it was pat n
there was simply as @ matter of cantion, ad if the committes or the
sponsor of the hill concluded it was more confusing than helpfuly wo
wonld vield on that position,

Mre, Mewoer., T vield to the gentleman from Viermina,

Mr. Pore. T understood the witness o say that seetion 1971, subsec-
tion (h), of title 12, United States Code, had it constitutional basis in
article I

Mr. Warsu, Tthink that is right,

Mr. Loser. Would the gentleman vield at that peint?

Mre Pores No:just aominnte, please,

Am T correct in saving that subsection (b) exiends ot only to elee-
tions of Senators and Repreentatives, but to precidential electors as
well?

Mre Wansin Yes, it does,

Mr. Pore. It not further true that article T does not deal with the
presidentinl electors, but is contined exelusively to the election of Sen-
ators and U.S. Representatives?
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Mr. Warstr, You are right,

Mr. Pore. Then, is there not a hintus?  Can you wwoperly suy that
anbsection () does have a constitutionnd basis, a (Jull constitutionnl
basis, inarticle 1

Mr. Warsi An exclusively constitutional busis in article I right.

Mr Pore. Ax n mutter of fact, that question hag never bean hefore
thoe court, husit?

Mr, Wasi. No,

M Porr, The ense of 178, v, Keines does not deal with that{

My Warsi, Nojit doesnot,

Mr, Pove, That is all.

Mr. Meawei. 1 would like to eall attention to the word “applien-
fions” on line b of puge 20 the court mny appoint one or morve per:
cons (1o be known ns voting referees) to receive applientions.” l“ut
(he remainder does not say apphentions for whnt. Does it anenn ap-
plications for a voting cert diente, ncertiticnte that the applicant ixen-
tithed to voted

M Warsin Yes, sir,

M Mesnkr. Or does it mean to receive complaints that the person
lias been denied registeation . Would not w proper word ba “coin-
phaints™ that the referee recerves !

Mr. Warsit. Nos the per-on is applying to the referee not to have
action taden ngainst the registear, but to hinself secure his right to
votoe,

M Meam . Shonld it not be to veccive applications for voting cev-
Liieates, or registration certificates, or something !

Mr. Woarsin, Well, appheations for an order quahiving him to vote,
which s what he \\unH cot under this procedure,

Mr. Mo There shoadd be some clavification abont what this
appiication s for, hould there not? Tt s an apphication for some
other kind of relief, other than thns certifieate whieh the referee s
lnter authorized to dehver to the apphoant, than T think it shoald
-av that,

Mr, Warsin Congressinan Meader, Tdo not think the appheation
conld be read inany other way. But if vou thought by spelhing it ont
s it wonld be better, we have no objeetion tothat,

Mr Miaprw, 1t shonld be elear that what was netually received by
the referee was a complaint of dental of registration which the yeferee
i~ groing to investieate,

M. Warse, Phe essenee of the thing is the compluint, - A the
applicant wants s his right to vote, and what imppens tothe regi-trar
e Jeaves to somehody else,

Mr. Meaver, This question of procedure again comes up. - The
referee proceeds, as T believe you said, on an ex parte basis,

My, \{',\IHII. No. That is the way T would assume the jndee wonld
have him proceed. That is the way it is anticipated he would proceed.

Mr. Mesmae o think in most referee and master proceedimas, all
parties to the controversy are given an OpPOTTUNHY (o be pesent. 1o
present evidenee, 1o cross eXanine Witnesses and he lu-nr(‘ hefore o
veferee, and some kind of a record is muaintained of the evidence,
There is nothing in here that provides for notiee to the parties agaim-t
whont a decree is going to ran: there ix no provision for their appear-
ance, presentation of evidence, cross examination of witnesses, or the
preservation of a record of the evidence.
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Mo Waesin That o~ all left to the judge. The anticipated pro-
cedure i~ that he wonld have tie referee report to hine as to the
quititications of individual applicants, and when he had enongh to
comluct a worthwhile hearing on it he would give notice to the
State registrar and to the other parties of the original, underlying
proceeding, so that they could come in and except 1o the referee’s
report and be heard to whatever extent they are entitled to be heard
before the court irself.

Mre. Meapek, My attention has been called to amomographed draft
with no number and no indication who the anthor is. On page 2 of
this draft, it expressly divects that the applieation shall be heard
eX parte,

Mr, Warsin I ean explion who the nuthor is of this draft, becanse
it 15 the Department and LI The purpose of the dmft was this:

There had been considerable comment. exantly alotg the lines on
which you bave been proceeding: that the procedures hefore the
referee ure not spelled ont, and there is not a elear understanding of
how this would proceed before the referee, and how it would come
to the court, nnd where there wonld be opportunity to be heard, and
=0 forth,

We thought that this was< all a matter which should be left in the
hands of the Federat district judge. e will provide for all that in
his onder.  Ie issues an erder of injunction, and he appoints a referee,
and then he s going to tell the referee exactly how he wants himn to
proceed, whether ex parte or how, and when he is to give notice to the
other parties, and so forth. That would all be laid out in the district
judge’s order in the basie case in which the court found a pattern of
diserimination,

But if it were felt by Congressman McCulloch or any member of
this committee that this would be better clarified. this innguzlg@ has
been prepared which T have just submitted, and which 1 <pould like
to make a part of the record, if the chairman will permit it-—

The Ciamyan. Yes, you may——

Mr. Warsi, To show how it should be implemented if it not de-
sirable. Tt all depends on how much you want to spell ont for the
judge, or how IllllC{l to leave to him.

(Document referred to follows:)

A BILL To amend the Civil Rights Act of 1957 by providing for court
appointment of United States Voting Referees, and for other purposes

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives
of the United States of America assembled, That section 2004
of the Revised Statutes (42 U.S.CL 1971), as amended by
section 131 of the Civil Rights Act of 1957 (71 Star. 637,
i8 amended as follows:

(a) Add the following as subsection (e) and designate
the present subsection (e) subsection “(f)”:

“In any proceeding instituted puirsuant to subsection (¢)
of this section, in the cvent the court finds that under color
of law or by State action any person or persons have heen de-
prived on account of race or color of any right or privilege
secitred by subsection (a) or (b) of this section, aud that
such deprivation was or is pursuant to a pattern or practice,
the court may appoint. one or more persons (to be known as
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voting referees) to receive applications from any person
claiming such deprivation as to the right to register or other-
wise to qualify to vote at any election and to take evidence
and report to the court findings as to whether such applicants
or any of them (1) ure qualified to vote at any election, and
(2) have been (n) deprived of the opportunity to register Lo
vote or otherwise to qualify to vote at any election, or (b)
found by State election ofticials not qualified to register to
vote or to vote at any election,

“In a proceeding before such person or persons so ap-
pointed, the applicant shall be heard ex perte.  Hia statement
under oath shall he prima facie evidence as to his age, resi-
dence and his prior efforts to register or otherwise qualify to
vote. Where preof of literacy or an undepstanding of other
subjects is required by ralid provisions of State law, the
answer of the applicant, if written, shall be included in such
report to the court; if oral, they shall he taken down steno-
graphically and a transcription included in such report to the
court.

“Upon receipt of such report. the court shall cause the
Attorney General to tranamit a copy thereof by mail to each
party to such proceeding together with an order to show cause
within 10 dayz why an order of the court should not be en-
tered in accordance with such report. U pon the expiration of
such period, such order shall be entered eweept as to any appls-
cant named in the report as to whom the State registrar or
other appropriate party to the procecding prior to that time
files avith the court and serves upon the Attorney General
and the applicant concerned a statement of exceptions to such
report u~h/inh. if the exceptions relute to matters of fact, is sup-
ported by a duly verified copy of a public record or by affi-
davit of persons having personal knowlidge of such fact and,
whichif relating to matters of law. ix supported by an appro-
priate menworandum of law.

“Any report of any person or persons appointed pursuant
to this subsection shall be reviewed by the court and the court
shall accept the findings contained in such report unless
clearly erroneous. The court shall issue a supplementary
decrea which shall specify which person or persons named in
the report are qualified and entitled to vote at any election
within such period as would be applieable if such person or
porsons had been registered or otherwise qualified nnder State
law. The Attorney General shall cause to be transmitted
certified copies of the original decree and any supplementary
decree to the appropriate election officials of the State, and
any such official who. with notice of such original or supple-
mentary decree, refuses to permit any person, named as quali-
fied to vote in sueh original or supplementary decree, to vote
at. any election covered thereby, or to have the vote of any
such person counted. may be proceeded against. for contempt.

“The court. may authorize such person or persons appointed
pursuant to this subsection to issue to each person named in
the original decree or any supplementary decree as qualified

11
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and entitled to vote at an election, a certificate identifying the
holder thereof as a person qualified and entitled, pursuant to
the court’s original decree or supplementary decree, to vote
at any such election.

“The court may authorize such person or persons appointed
pursuant to this subsection (or may appoint any other person
or persons) (1) to attend at any time and place for holding
any election at which any person named in the court’s original
decree or any supplementary decree 1s entitled to vote and
roport to the court wherher any such person has been denied
the right to vote, and (2) to attend at any time and place for
counting the votes cast at any election at which any person
naned n the court’s originad decree or any supplementary
decres is entitled to vote and report to the court whether any
vote east by any such person hias not been properly counted.

“Any person or persons appointed by the court pursuant
to this subsecetion shall have all the powers conferred upon
a master by rule 5c) of the Federul Rules of Civil Pro-
cedure.  The compensation to be allowed to any person or
persons appointed by the court pursuant to this subsection
shall be firned by the court and shall be payible by the United
States.

“The court shall have authority to take any other actions,
consistent with the provisions of this subsection, reasonably
appropriate or necessary to enforee its decrees.”

(b) Add the following sentenee at the end of subsection
(c):

“When any oflicial of a State or subdlivision thereof has
resigned or has been relieved of hix oflice and no successor
has assumed sueh office, any act or practice of such oflicial
constituting a deprivation of any right or privilege secured
by subsection (a) or (h) hereof shall be deemed that of the
State and the proceeding may be instituted or continued
aginst the State as party defendint.”

The Criatrymax. The reason, as T understand it, Judge, why vou
prefer the voting referee proposal in contradistinetion to the Federal
registrars proposal iz, mnong other things, that the voting referees
proposal would cover the State as well as Federal elections.

Mr. Warsin, Yes,sir,

The CnairMaN. And vou base the application of the voting
referecs to State eleetions on the Fath amendment.

Mr. Warsi. Yessir.,

The {"HAIRMAN. It isa general prohibition against State or Federal
action which interferes with the right to vote because of race, color,
or previous condition of servitude.

Mr. Warsi., Kither the United States or any State interfering with
the right to vote. Race or color or previous condition of servitude,
Ithinkitis,

The Criatiaran. Also, if T understand it, the Federal registrar pro-
vision is limited to registration of voters, and it. dovs not concern
actual voting,

Mr. Warsi, That iscorrect.
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|
|

The Cramrman. but voting referees cover both registration and l
voting. |

Mr. Warsi. Yes. sir. |

The Ciamrman. And also counting the vote. i

Mr. Warsi. Yes, sir, 1

The namsman. As I understand it also, in the case of Federal
registrars, for want of a better term, you have the use of, shall I
suy, “earpetbaggers.”  You have people who are not necessarily resi- |
dents of the purticular distriet \\‘llwm the disturbances occur, or the
untoward conduct occurs, |
Mre. Warsi. I believe it is not necessary, in the bills that have been |
introdieed- -1 do not know that. the Commission directed itself to the
problem, but in the bill introduced it is not so limited. |
The Chiamatan. But in the case of voting referees, it is essential that
those whoaet as referees be from the locale where the difliculties arise? |
Mreo Warsi. It is not miade essential, but the assumption is that |
any distriet judge is going to appoint somehody from his district. |

I'he Cpamesan, In other words, a voting referee would be very
much like a special master or a referee in bankruptey, who are nsually
appointees (J’ the court, which men are appointed ordinarily for the
Hists that the judge has of Inwyers who appear in that court !

Mr, Warsn, Exactly. 7

The Ciamrman. Would you say that the right to vote and the right
to register 1s a controversy before the court under article 111 of the
Constitution?

Mr. Warsi, Under arvticle 1T, yes, sir.

The Cuamestan. Why would you say that?

Mr, Warsi. Well, beeause the applicant seeks a court’s determina-
tion as to his right to vote, the other parties to the proceeding, who
would be the U5, attorney, the registrar, and any other persons who
were in the original injunction proceeding, have an op‘)orumity to be
heard in opposition to the right asserted by the applicant, and the
judge makes a determination which is final. ‘This is no mere advisory
determination or administrative determination.  This is a final deter-
mination.  And the only wayv you can go beyond the judge’s qeter-
mination istoappeal through the courts,

The Cramrman. Now, vou speak of a pattern or practice which
might involve a number of people. Would you sa chre a number
of people are involved it would be also a jusli(-i:lh]y(- question or con-
troversy under article ITT of the Constitution?

Mr. Warsin Yes, sic, The justiciability would not depend on the
number of people.

The Ciamatax. What would you mean by “pattern or practice”$

Mr, Warsn. Pattern or practice have their generic meanings.
In other words, the court finds that the discrunination was not an
isolated or accidental or peculiar event: that it was an event. which
happened in the regular procedures followed by the State officials
coneerned.

The Crammax, What would be the sanctions or punishments in
the event a State oflicial violates the order of the court !

Mr. Warsn, Inaddition to whatever eriminal sanctions there might
be, there would be the punishment for contempt which is provided in
the Civil Rights Act of 1957, which is a 45-day penalty.
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The CraiemaN. And they may be involved in a trial by jury if a
demand is made, when the punishment is beyond 45 days?

Mr. Warsi. Yes. Noninjury it is up to 45 days, and with a jury [
think it can go to 6 months.

The Criateman. Under the old Civil Rights Act of 1870, an indi-
vidual could sue, could he not ?

Mr. Warsi. Yes; that is vight.

The Criateman. And hestill can?

Mr, Warsii. Yes; that is right.

The Criatrman. There is no provision for the appointment of a
voting referee in such nsuit, is there?

Mr. Warsit. That is right. It is not a class suit in the usual sense.
He is suing for his own relief. This is to extend this power or privi-
lege to n snit like that, that we do not think wurmnte(ﬁ it.  Also, we
thought as a practical matter it would involve the Congress in a much
moro difficult debate, with no practical value, because if there is a pat-
tern or practice, the Attorney General or the U.S. attorney is going to
address himself to it. So, I believe that where there is any number
of persons involved, the litigation will be litigation conducted under
1971 by the Attorney General.

The CHAIRMAN. fn all this, must there be, as a condition precedent,
a su.zi% started by the Attorney General under the Civil Rights Act of
195

Mr. WaLsi. Yes, sir, and there must be a finding in that suit of &
pattern or practice of discrimination before any of this comes into

lay.
b ']lhe Cuaixman. Would not each case of qualification to vote be a
separate and distinct issue, and therefore, no class or gronp action
would lie.

Mr. WaLsir. The class or group aspect is that all of these persons
who are qualified to vote have been deprived of their right to vote be-
cause of a pattern of discrimination.

The proposal of this bill, the essence of this bill, is to take congres-
cional notice that if there is a pattern of discrimination against Ne-
aroes, a qualified Negro who is deprived of the right to vote 18 de-
prived of the right to vote because of that pattern.  That is a diflicu*
element to prove for an individual voter, but it is both reasonable as
an inference to be drawn by the Congress and, in view of the almost
impossibility of proof in ench case, it is a conclusive presumption, so to
speak, which it is recommended that the Congress here enact into
statute.

The Criatiearan. Will that colored individual have to wo through
the normal procedure prescribed by the State before that conclusion
can be reached?

Mr. Warnsir. Yes, sir.

Mr. HoLtzyan. Even after a pattern has been established?

Mr. Warsir. Even after that. The hope i3 that after a court has
enjoined a Federal registrar from a pattern of diserimination, he will
be fair about it.  We virtually do not want one step beyond that
which is necessary.  All we want is a fair deal to the Negro applicant
for the right to vote.

The Criairaman. In any event, he has to go through the normal
processes prescribed by the State.




VOTING RIGHTS 15

Mr. Warsu, Yes, sir.

The Cramsan. Would you say that the proceeding before the
voting reterees wonld be purely ‘ministerinl or administrative, or
would it be adjudicative?

Mr. Warsi. s I would visualize the proceeding, it would be ex
arte, but it would lexd to un adjudication; the referce spares the
Judge the job of testing as to whether a man can read and write,
how old he is, and where ne lives. 'The referee gets that.

The (nammmas. Would you say that is adjudicative, judiciai?

Mr. Warsu. It is not adjudicated until the judge has ratified it.
It is a step in an adjudicative process.

The CriatrMaN. It is a step in the judicial process, as an uid to the
court,

Mr. Warsn. Yes. But before the court acts finally, the referee’s
tentative findings and recommendations are given to the State regis-
tear and all of the other parties in the underlying procecding, so
that they may challenge them if they see fit.

Then. if they challenge them-—supposing the Negro applicant says,
1 live on the corner of Third Street and First Avenue in this con-
gressional district,” and the State registrar has information that he
does not. live there. that he really lives in another county altogether,
in a different congressional district. T would assume that the judge
in those circumstances, as a matter of consistent practice, will require
that the referee’s repert be served on the State registrar or the other
state defendant in this action; and that then, if that State registrar
files exceptions to that portion of the report and indicates that there
is a substantial issue of fact as to where this man lives, there will
be a hearing, the same as there would be in any kind of a court pro-
ceeding.

Mr. Hourzmax. And the court would finally determine that.

Mr. Warss. That is right. 1 suppose the court could refer that
back to the referee himself. or he could determine it himself.

The Cniatkyman. Let us assume a pattern of practice where a group
is involved. Does that mean the voting referee would have to make
4 determination based on the deprivation or the discrimination in
each individual case in that group?

Mr. Wawsi. No, sir. The voting referee would not make that de-
termination. That is the whole purpose of this statute, to avoid the
need for that determination in each individual case. Once the judge
has found the existence of a pattern or a practice of discrimination
which involves a State-officinl who has something to do with the
voting process, then all the applicant has to show is that (1) he 18
qualified to use the voting process and (2) that that State official is
not. letting him do it.

The Cuairaman, Buteach individual will have to indicate and prove
he is qualified.

Mr. Wawsu, Yes, sir, he would.

The CHAIRMAN. But us far as the discrimination is concerned, the
referee would not have to find that each individual has been dis-
criminated against, for exumple, judge from the general tenor of
the evidence that there is a pattern or practice.

Mr. Warsn. Congress, it} this bill prevails and passes, will hiave
made a legislative finding that the probability is so high that that. is
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the only reason for not letting Negroes register, that it may be as-
sutned 1 conclusive prestumption or statutory rule, and therefore need
not be found in each individual case,

The Cramsrax. Wounld it be necessary for the judge to issue a
separate order in each individual case,

Mr. Warsit. I would assume he would issue a supplementary list
which would list. the apphicants who have been lw}um the referee,
every so often, and then he would give ench individual applicanut
certificate of voting qualification so the applicant has this to show
and identify himself before the board of elections and Lefore the State
registrar or anybody else.

The Ciamyas. You use the phrase “clearly erroncous.”™  How do
you compare that with the substantial evidence rule?

Mr. Wawsii. We took “clearly erroneous” because that is the test
now ; it is in the rules of civil procedure.

The Cnamkyan. In other words, one requires more evidence than
the other!?

Mr. Warsi. Well, that would get over on one of these meta shysical
discussions. I guess it does require more evidence than the other, yes.

The Ciiairman. In the case of Federal registrars, as I understand
it, there must be nine substantiated complaints. Do you know why
they selected ninet

Mr. WaLsit. No, I don't. I think it was just a figure that came out
of some discussion without much scientific basis. 1w not saying that
critically, but just as a matter of fact.

The Ciamesman. Is it conceivable that the Federal registrar plan
could apply to both State and Federal?

Mr. Warsi. I think the difliculties which we have indicated where
it applies ouly to Federal elections would be compounded and made
infinitely more complex if you extended it to State elections.  There,
it has no busis in article 1. 1t depends entirely on the 15th amendment.

The Ciamstan. Would not the charge made if the Federal
registrar interfered with State elections, that there was undue inter-
ference with States rights?

Mr. Wansi I think so, Mr, Chairman,

The Ciairmas. Which is more or less absent in the case of voting
referees.

Mr. Waran. Ithink it would be less effective, of less practical value
and it would there be supplanting a State officer with a Federal
officer. In the Attorney General's proposal there is no supplanting of
a State oflicer by a Federal ofticer, as l]ong as the State registrar will
proce:d in accord with the law the né)plicunt has to go before. The
applicant only comes back into the Federal court wtem his case is
tried, after an injunction to get registered before the State registrar,
and he has been turncd down even though he is qualified. Only then
does he come back before a Federal officer.

The Cramsax. Is there not another objection to the Federal
registrar, at the Ipoint, that the Federal registrar would determine an
ad)ndicative problem, whether a man shall have a right to register?
And should a purely administrative body, like the Commission or a
Federnl registrar, determine something that is akin to a judiciable
question?
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Mr. Warsn. Of course, ordinarily the registration is conducted by
administrative oficers. I do not think that it is ordinarily regarded
as a judicial question unless it is put in controversy. Then it gets into
a eourt,

I think what the chairman may have in mind is that the referee’s
proceeding is entirely embraced within the court, whereus the registrar
is outside and free of it completely. And this is a matter of some
significance, because even when this proceeding is set up and this order
is issued by the Federal court, the State vegistrar is still a party to
that primary action in the Federal court, zmh if at any time he wishes
to assert that this entire proceeding before the referee sheuld come to
an end beeause the pattern of diserimination has ceased, he can come
before the court, in that primary proceeding and ask that the injunction
be terminated and the referee be discharged.

So there is, it seems to me, an infinitely greater constiintional pro-
tection in the Attorney General’s proposal than in the registrars pro-
posal, where you have a Federal officer operating completely outside
the court, with no supervision by the court unless someone starts an
action against him.

The Criamraray. What T was concerned about in the case of the Fed-
eral registrar’s making a determination that an individual was quali-
fiedd to vote and was refused registration is that if it is a justiciable
question or a disputed question, there would would have to be a con-
Ill'om:uinn of witnesses and cross-examination, and so forth; would
there not?

Mr. Warsir. You would have to have due process, and it is harder
{o generalize about it.

I think the question that concerns you at the moment is this idea
of letting a Federal officer be appointed without such a preliminary
judicial finding that there is a {)uttom of discrimination. In other
words, a pattern to permit. a Federal officer to supplant a State officer
merely upon the view of the committee proceeding along the lines of &
congressional committee, in which there has been no cross-examination
or confrontation extended to the State officer.

The Crraneyay. So there are difliculties presented there, at least,

Mr. Warsi. Yes, sir,

The CuamrymaN. On the question of voting referees, would there be
eross-examination, confrontation of witnesses?

Mr. Warsi. Well, before this underlying finding was made by the
court that there was a pattern or practice of discrimination, there
would be a full trial, as we know it, with confrontation, cross-examina-
tion. and all of the other incidents of judicial procedure. It would be
tried by a judge the same as any other case tried by a judge.

The Cuairsan, If the referce did not comply with those require-
ments, the judge would send it back and make him comply with them?

Mr. Warsit. Well, the referee does not even come into being until
there has been a judicial determination that there was a pattern or
rmcti«-e of diserimination. Then, when the referee comes ‘nto being,
10 is under the supervision of the judge from the beginninj to the end.

The Cuamyan. Under the Federal registrar arrangemert, the deci-
sion of the Federal registrar, of course, would be subject to judiciai
review if it were questioned.
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Mr. Waisi. Yes, it would. It would be reviewable the same as an
administrative agency's determination 1s reviewable, und it would be
reviewable Lefore the court selected by those opposing the regist ration.

The Criarkaay. You have no doubt. that Congress would have
authority to supervise the election of presidential electors, do you?

Mr. WarLsit. As to whather T have no doubt, there is no determin-
tion, there has been no holding that Federal electors are Federal
oflicers. I think there is u high likelihood that that would be the
ultimate determination.

The Citammaxn. Is there any problem under the 15th amendment
in that regard?

Mr. Warsir., Noj the 15th amendment applies to all elections.

The CrrairMan. Basing the voting referees on the 15th wmendirent,
there would be jurisdiction over the presidential electors.

Mr. Waisit. Oh,yes.

Mr. Linosay. Would the chairman yield on that point ?

I am not clear on your argument about the registrar proposal. Is
it not true that the 15th amendment would also cover the registrar
proposal insofar as State alections are concerned, in the event the
registrar proposal were broadened to include State elections?

Mr. Warsi. I think the problem you would be confronted with
there is the supplanting of a State officer with a Federal officer with-
out a judicial finding that the 15th amendment conditions hive been
met.

Mr. Lixpsay. 1 understand.  But do you think that that raises a
clear constitutional question?

Mr. Warsir. I think it does, yes.

Mr. Linpsay. How about Fz Parte Yarborough?

Mr. Wawsi. Is that not a Federal election?

Mr. Porr. Yos, it is, as to the election of Representatives.

Mr. Linpsay. Isthe Yarborough case confined to Federal elections?

Mr. Porr. It is confined to the application of articie I with rexpect
to the election of Representatives.

Mr. Warsi. There isn't any doubt there is a greater field of action
under article I. The reason we were concerned about the Commis-
sion's recommendation even as to article T vacancies wus that it did
not. suy that a Federal registrar shall take over in specified counties
or throughout the country. It sort of left it to the decision to be made
upon a finding by a group which was not a judicial group. So,even as
to Federal elections, we had trouble.

When you extend that amendment XV. the courts have held that
the State elaction procedure stays in the State's hands, and the onl
excuse for intrusion of the Federal Government under the 15th amen:{-
ment ;& where it is absolutely necessary to correct & vice, a violation of
that. article.

The registrar’s bill does not have anything comparable to a judicial
type of finding, that. those conditions ave there.

M Lixnsay. Assuming the registrar bill had all of the safeguards
of judicial review with respect to the findings of a registrur-—

Mr. Warsi. And as to each applicant thereafter? In other words,
an individual administrative proceeding with respect to each appli-
cant for registration?

Mr. Linpsay. Possibly so.
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Would you think that would cover the constitutional question inso-
far as State elections are concerned o

Mr. Warsir. Only upon a congressional finding that the conditions
ware so grave that we had to have that substitution of a Federal oflicer
for a State oflicer, which the Attoi-.ey General's proposal does not
have.  There is no substitution in our proposal at. all.

Mr. Tanpsay. What I am trying to figure out is, what is the au-
thority for making the distinction under the 15th amendment be-
tween the referee proposal and the registrar pl'n{)(ysul? Aguin talk-
ing about State elections. I want to see if I understand you clearly
on that.

Mr. Warsi, Well, the basic distinetion is the analog of the due-
process problem.

My, Lasosay, You tie in the business of the court adjudication. In
other words, you say in the referee proposal you have got adjudica-
tion by a court.

Mr. Warsi. That these evils exist: yes,

Mr. Laxpsay. But how do yon tie that in with the 15th amendment
problem? There is u step there that escapes me.

Mex, Warsn. Let’ssee if I can spell it out more accurately.

Under the 1hth amendment, Congress has the power to enact stat-
utes Lo prevent racial discrimination in voting.  Congress has enacted
such a statute, section 1971, Pursuant to section 1971, the Attorney
General is empowered to become a party and to prove the existence of
a pattern and practice of discrimination.

The Cuairman, That, with the Civil Rights Act of 1957,

Mr. Warsi. Right,

. -\nd the court has the power to find such a pattern and to enjoin
1ts continuance.

Now, the Attorney General's proposal can be justified in two ways
as an inplementation of that power: (1) As a bare facilitation of an
ancillary procedure by that court to make its decree effective. The
Civil Rights Act does not. say the only thing ~ court can do is enjoin
the registrar. It says it can make such other orders as are desirable.
And all Congress would be doing in the Attorney General's proposal,
really, would be making a statutory presumption to avoid one element
of proof, that cansal link which is so difficult to prove.

So it conld be justified constitutionally that way.

Youmight nlso suy that Congress has established a right of Negroes
to vote under these circumstaaces without the obstraction of n State
administration, and that that vight comes into heing on a prior tinding
by a court that this pattern of diserimination exists, So, I think those
two ways it can be rationalized.

If vou try to rationalize the Federal registrars proposal that way,
I don’t think it works. There is no judicial finding to begrin with,
unless you want to make a serap of the Civil Rights Commission as it
now ix ard construet a new ageney like the Federal Power Commis-
sion, which is going to have the snine cumbersome procedure as an
administrative ageney, and which is going to be stubsject to court review
in the end, anyhow, and therefore simply donble the time involved as
to each step of the proceeding, and which cannot prowect. its witnesseg
by court powers, which cannot protect its own decrees by court powers,
which cannot move until it goes into court and gets an order—all of
which is shortcutted and eliminated by the Attorney General's pro-
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posal, which brings this whole thing under the protection of the conrt
at the very outset,

The only time you need an administrative ageiey, really the only
reason they were created wis to ease the load on the courts.  Netually,
I don't know if they have ever done that. Whether they have made
more tronble than they have cased has always been questionable, But
where the court can do it itself by such a simple device, dealing with
such sinple issues of fact, I do not see the m'wll for the administrative
agency.

Mr. Linosay. What yon are saying is that Inany event you are
bringing the Federal Government into State elections,

Mr. Warsin, Yes,

M Lixosay. And the thing that vou say controls the constitutional
point is the procedural deviee Ly which yotdo that.

Mr. Warsn, 1 don't know that 1 even like to say we are bringing
the Federal Government imo State elections. We are only bringing
it in where the State machinery balks. '

Mr, Lisosay. Funderstand,and T{ully agree.

Mr. Warsi, We hope up to the Jast instant that the State registrar
will g ahead.

Mr Liansay. But what you say is that where the action taken under
those circumstances by the Federal Government is device A, it is
within the 15th amendment, whereas device 1B, beeause of its procedure,
is outside the 15th amendment. That is the thing I was wondering
about.

Mr. Warsir. T say that when the Federal Government takes over
under the 15th amendment, I think that at least a conservative con-
stitutional lawyer would have to assume that it has got to meet the
same problems’in dealing with the State as you wonld have in deal-
ing with a private person.  But you cannot take over a private per-
son's property without ordinary due process.

It may be that a State is entitlea to less protection beeause it is not
a person under the Bith amendment or under the 15th amendment,
But I think vou have got the same factors, and the court is going to
have those same factors in mind a1 is going to measure the intru-
sion into the State against the need for it and the procedures by which
those steps were taken,

Mr. Laxpsay. Thatis the point: ves.

Mr. Warsin, I do not think a congressional committee or a com-
mission. the Civil Rights Commission, whose procedures are identical
with a congressional committee, is in a position to make the findings
which justify the intrusion into the State election machinery. All its
findings are only for the purpose of reeccornmending things to Con-
gress. calling attention 0} Congress to foects which Congress can
further explore or act upon.  But it does not have the power of action
iteelf. 1t was not designed to have the power of action itself.

Mr Porr,. Will the gentleman yield?

M, Lixpsay. Thank vouvery much.

The Criamvas, Just aominate, T want fo get one matter cleared
up, 1f Timay, Judge Walsh,

Lot ns a~nme an order is is<ued, say Februame 1 appointing a
referce, and that names of people who have <uflered diserimination
are appended to the order iwaned by the jwdge appointing the referee.

]
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'Then on, say, February 10, some individual comes forward and suys,
“I have been deprived of my right to 7ote, of my right to be regis-
teved.”  1lo comes in 10 days after the order is issued by the judge.
His name is not on the original order,  Can he become part of that
proceeding?

Mr, Warsi. Oh,yes. Yes.

Thoe Cuaimstan. How can he?

Mr. Warsu. If he came in to the referee, he would have to show
two things: One, he wus qualified, and two, he tried to apply to reg-
ister,  1f hie had not gone to the State registrar and tried to register,
his application would not be aecepted.

The Ciamesan. But his name does not appear on the original
order.

Mre. Warsi, Thatisall right.

The Cramsan., And there is no evidence that he was a victim of
the practice or pattern when the original order was issued.

,\Il'. Warsi, Well, if you found a pattern and practice against
Negroes, anid he is a Negro, I think Congress is justified in jumping
the gap and establishing a conelusive presumption that that is the
reason for his trouble.

The Cuamraan. You mean that Congress can justify that pre-
sumption?

Mr. Wawsi, Yes, sir. T think it is a reasonable presumption. I
think if vou have had a pattern found, the likelihood of any other
reason for refusing to let him register even though he was qualified is
nil. So T think there is a reasonable basis for such a presumption.

Not only is it reasonable, but it is necessary, because for an individ-
nal to prove each case that he had been a vietim of prejudice is very
diftieult. Therefore, T think he needs Congress’ help i that regard.

Mr. WiLpis. Would the chairman yield?

The Cuammax. Is there any precedent where Congress has created
such a presumption

Mr. Warsy. The first thing that occurs to me is in the antitrust
cases, where the presumption is not conclusive. but presumptive,
Where there has been a &()vermnont antitrust case, a private plain-
titff who claims to have been the victiin of the saine pattern of re-
straint. of {rade which the Government has proved may cover his
burden of proof by relving on that proved in the Government case.

This is not. a eomelusive presumption; that would establish a prima
facie cace.

The Ciameyan. That' was not in the statute. That is your inter-
pretation of it.

Mr. Warsi, No, Tthinkthat isin the statute.

The Crvryax. I heg vour pardon: it is in the statute.

M. MceCrrroci, Will the chairman yvield ?

The Croaryvan. T think Mr. Willis asked before. He has been
very pitient,

Mr. Winnis, T will yield.

Me, MeConroci, T owould ke to ask this question: If the gen-
tleman who has been charged with denving a qualified eitizen his
richt to register and vote and there has heen an ex parte hearing
and there then follows a report of a referee, which in tirn is fol-
lowed by a supplemental decree, which is then violnted by an elee-
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tion ofticial, and he is cited for contempt and is punished by order
of the court, is it your opinion that the constitutional rights of that

rson, who is finally charged with contempt and has had a penalty
inflicted, has had his day in court, or is it possible that his constitu-
tioual rights have been denied hiint

Mr. Warsi. I think there was just one step in thers that was
dropped out.

r. WiLLis. All right. Restate it.

Mr. Warsn. In other words, you get the order of the court. Then
that order is to ba served not only on the State registrar but upon
every oflicin] who is part of the State elective process.  1le is on no-
tice that John Smith is qualified to vote, and John Smith has the
counterpart. of that order, bis certifiente of qualification to vote.
Then, when he goes before an election oflicial and is turned down, I
don't think you can speak in general terms us to whether that elec-
tion official is guilty of contempt of court or not, without having all of
the facts spelled out.

If in fact the eleetion official who turns down John Smith is acting
in concert with the State vegistrar who was the defendant in the
original case, and who has had notice of all these proceedings--in
other words, he is really helping the State regisirar defy the cour:
ordoer-—t hen he also would be guilty of contempt.

When you get beyond that, you get, into shudowy ground about
whieh I just would not want. to generalize,

Mr. WiLnis. Now, Mr., (hairman, wonld you yield?

The ('HAIRMAN. Yes.

Mr, Winnis. Let me see if I follow the mechanics of how this act
would operate.

I clearly understand from your testimony—und that is the way I
had read the bill--that before the voting referee comes into being,
there must be a litigated matter ;])on(ling, according to the terms of the
bill, “that under cofor of law or by Stafe action any person or persons
have been deprived on account of race or color of any right or privilege
sectured by cubsection (a) or (b) of this section, and that such depriva-
tion was or is pursuant to a pattern or practice,” that after that litiga-
tion or pending action where the judge so finds, at that point and at
that. point only he may appoint. a referce,

Mr. Warsii. Yes, sir; a referce with these particular powers.

Mr. WirLis, With these particular powers.

Then this voting referee, howeyver, would have a right to protect,
according to the pattern of the bill, not only persons named in that
original action but anybody in the area who feels that he is the victim
of the pattern.

Mr. Warsi. Yes, sir; anybody who is a member of the smne race.
Mr. WiLuis. In other words, we can call this initial action a class
tion for the benefit of those in it originally, those similarly situated.
Mr, Warsi, Inaloose way {yes, st

Mr. Winnis, Leo us see what the bill does as to procedure, first.
Section (a) of rule 53 of the Rules of Civil Procedure provides:
wThe court, in which any action is pending may appoint & special mas-
ter therein.”

(‘ould you not have proceeded under that general authority # 1 take
it you prefer to spell it out, rather than relying upon the general

=
Y
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authority of rule 53 that in any pending action the court may appornt
master,

Mr. Warsi. There wie three reasons for spelling it out, Congress-
man Willis: Fiest, that it is helpful to have the steps indicated: the
most. important is the second, which is the presumption I have de-
seribed at some length,

Me Winas, 1 will come to that,

Mr, Warsi, And the third is that it provides that the master’s
compensation shall be at the expense of !Le Government and not at
the expense of the parties,

Mr. Wineas., Then, rule 53 (b)Y provides that “a reference to a master
shall be the exception and not the rule.”

M. Warsi, That s right,

Mr, Wints. 1t further provides that in a nonjury case, a reference
“shall be made only upon a showing that some exceptional cendition
requires it."”

Mr. Warsi. That is correct.

Mr. WinLis, You do not want to be bound by that rule?

Mr. Warsi. No, sir: we don't. We would like to say right here
that thisis an exceptional condition that requires it. '

Mr. Wireis, And you arve fumiliar with the fuct that is under the
jurispradence interpreting clause (b) of rule 53, to the eflect that that
subdivision (b) of this rule is but an emphatic reiteration of the
law——-

Mr. Warsu, Yes, sir.

Mr. WiLLis. As the above existed, that references to masters shall
be the exception and not the rule?

Mr. Warsit. That is right.  That is so the judges would not turn ull
their work over to the master and go fishing.

Mr. WirLix. You deliberately want to get away from that and spell
it. out and make it a presumption that a referee can be uppointe(s as
a general rule, ratiier than the exception.

Mr. Warsit, Yes, sir.

Mr. WiLnis. You are also familiar with the jurisprudence that
under clause (b) of rule 53 the adverse party could insist upon a
showing that the except ional situation existed? In other words, he
was entitled to be heard before a Federul judge and to attack his find-
ing that an exceptional rule existed.

Mr. Warsii. Yes, sir; and that was because he would have to pay
half of the cost of the master, whereas here no one is going to pay
the cost of the master except the Governiment.

Mr. Winis. Well, unJor the bill—I amn now referring to page
3, the last line: “Any person or persons appointed by the court pur-
suant to this subsection shull have all the powers conferred upon a
master by rule 53(c) of the Rules of Civil Procedure.”  You embrace,
therafore, a single provision of rule 53, and that is part (e).

Mr, Warnsi, Yes, sir.

Mi. Wirnis. Except, however, without embracing it, you rely upon
() 1or the justification of n presumption that the findins of the
master +hall be binding unless clearly erroneous.

Mr. Warsi, Yes.

Mr. Wirsis, That is where you obtained those words?

Mr. Warsi. Yes, sir.,
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Mr. Winns, But that section is not binding, the whole section.
Those two words only are brought into play.

Mr. Warsin, ‘That is right.,

Mr Winns, Now under litigation before a Federal court, the pro-
ceedings are governed by the rules of procedure.

Mr, Warsin, Yes, sir,

M. Winnis. Now, under litigation before a Federal court, the pro-
visions are gm’orm-(i by the Administrative Procedure Act.

Mre Warsi, Right,

Mr. Winets, But in this case vou spell ont no rules to govern the
referee, except that part underscored in your new {)roposal, saying
that. the hearing before him shall be ex parte, and so on.

Mr. Warsi It is not a proposal. It is simply an example of what
could be put in there if someone else wished to propose it.

Mr. WiLLis. But, anyway, so far as this referee is concerned, who is
appointed to adjudicate or pass npon the rights of parties not before
the conrt originally, the geperal publie who feel that they are under
this pattern, you spell out no rule of procedure that obtains before
the referee provision, voting referee?

Me. Warsin, That is correet, as it is now drawn.

The Criaesax. Will the gentleman yield at that point?

Mre. Wones, Yes,

The Criataray. Would it not be possible for the judge to lay down
soma eround rules there for the referee?

Mr. Warsi., Yes. Mr, Chairman.  That was our assumption, and
that is why none are spelled out here.  We would assume each judge
would want to spell that out in his order appointing the referee.

Mr. Winnis. Coming to such erucial rights, let us take the normal
application of role 53, Frankly, in the press and in the general dis-

enssion of the reach of vonr proposal, T had been led to balieve, well,

this is the usual thing: we have this masters’ proposition in bank-
ruptey cases, in patent infringement. cases, in compensation cases, in
diflienlt and intricate acconnting procedures.  But now we come to
find out that the only thing that vour proposal adopts that is com-
parable to rule 53 is that one spelling out the powers, but beyond
giving liim the powers of subpena, and spelled out in detail—you give
him powers, but you do not spell out the rules of the game before him,
and vou trust that the Federal judge will do them. '

Mr. Warsit, Yes, sir. T say that that is our judgment. Now we
are not dogmatic about it and we recognize that any group of lnwyers
like this may wish to spell those procedures out. That is quite all
1ight with us,

Mr. WiLris. That very seriously concerns me. We know that
under the Administrative Procedure Act, which governs determina-
tions on quasi-judiciul cases before Federal agencies and boards, there
is n detailed spelling out that those examiners will protect a man’s
right to have a lawyer, that the person involved, whether it is an ad-
versary procedure technically or not, is entitled to counsel.  When we
come to the Rules of Federal Procedure delineating proceedings be-
fore the master, we have the same thing, saying that parties who might
be involved must be notified, that they shall have the right to counsel,
that the person aggrieved is entitled to a speedy proceeding.
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So do you know of any compuarable statute presently on the books
or ever put on the books, where we give to a gerson the right to pass
upon any issue, particularly issues of that kind |

Mr. WawLsii. lI think you can do that, and I think that perhare .
busic difliculty that your questior- raise is, thinking of this us .n ¢
versury proceeding,

The proceeding before the referee by the voter is not an adversa. )
proceeJing. Who is against him ¢ 'l‘ﬂe only question is, Is he quali-
fied to voted And if he is qualified to vote, he is entitled to do so.

I think it would be a shocking mistake if we tried to apply the Ad-
ministrative Practices Act to the proceeding before the referce. We
would never get done. "This poor man would take longer to register
than everybody else took to register and vote und go for a picnie for
the rest of the day.

But, this shouK] be thought of, I think, more in terms of a function
compurable to a registrar, the administrative type of function which
wo allow a court to supervise.

For example, if a court order is a corporate elect ion, and the inan-
sgement will not perform the functions required of it to conduct a
corporate election, the court can appoint a special master to go in and
conduct. that special election.

Mr. Wietis, And that specinl muster is bound by the rales of pro-
cedure in rule 53.

Mr. Warsn. There would be no adjudication concerned with the
conduct of the election.  He would go in there the swumne as the secretary
of a corporation would, and run it.  In other words, he would not be
conducting an adversary proceeding; and the same where you have a
receiver to manage property. For example, if the life tenant is wast-
ing property of an estate, the court can appoint a receiver to run that
property. That receiver is not governed by the Administrative Proce-
dure Act. e is not conducting an adversury proceeding; he is con-
ducting an administrative activity to facilitate the order of a court.

['think T may have gotten into this in an answer I gave the chair-
man inadvertently, that the referee—1I guess I did avoid saying that
the referee was conducting a justiciable proceeding. Ile was con-
ducting a preliminary to the justiciable part, which is by the judge.

I just thought we ought to keep that distinction clear. I think the
word “referee” may suggest the conduet of a controverted roceeding,
when in {act it was not xo intended. It would perhaps be {)ctter if we
called him a commissioner vr somothing like that.

The Cnamryan. Will the gentleinan yield a minute?

My, Wienss, All right.

The Citairyax. Isn't it the interpretation of the Constitution as to
whether a right has been denied someone.

Mr. Warsi. Really, it is simply the implementation of the court's
underlying order that this pattern of discrimination shall be termi-
nated.

Ar.Winris, Andthat is what T am addressing myself to.

First, Jet me say I am not suggesting that the referee should be
bound by the rules of administrative procedure nor by the rules of sec-
tion 53.  That is your job. What concerns me here is that in the ulti-
mate, whereas in litigation before Federal courts the courts themselves
and, for the guidance of the lawyers, the lawyers themselves refer to
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and know the rules of the game under the rules of court and under
other proceedings atfecting the vast number of administrative agen-
cios, the rules before the exuminers are spelled out. What 1 wanted
to know is, did T understand this thing properly, that you trust, of
course, sincerely, that the judge will guide the referee!

Mr. Warsin. Yes,sir.

Mr, Winnis, Allright.

Mr. Warsu. But 1 say we have no objection to something like this
underlying portio.. (Displaying mimeographed paper.)

Mr. Wirns, 1 aaderstand, and we might use the recommendations
of that thing if we wust act on this bill.

Mr. Warsir, Incidentally, if you think that the standard of 53(e)
is too high a standurd to give the referce’s report under these circum-
stances, wo have no objection to what change you make in that.

For example, if the statute spells out. that the yroceeding should be
an ex parte procecding, you may want to siy tLut it is not entitled
to that protection,

Mr. WiLLis. Now let me see if this job of the referee is so simple
ns that, that it just implements the court order. 1 do not understand
it that way, and would like enlightenment.

Mr. Warsit. L appreciate the opportunity.

Mr, Wintis. I am now speaking of persons in the aren in the whole
county, if you please, who are not 11):\11,1(-3 to that original action.
They read about it in the paper, and they see where the judge adjudi-
cated that nine people—if we adopt that figure from thin air like the
Commission di(l—\v(-m discriminated against. Then, instead of 9,
900 in the area, sceing that a voting referee has been appointed, want
to vindicate their rigﬁts that they honestly believe have been trampled
upon.

Mr. Warsi. Yes, sir.

Mr. WirLis. Let us see if this is just an implimentation.

‘As T understand your explanation of the bill, these third parties can
get relief ex parte upon proof that they sappiied to the registrar of
voters for registration and they had been denied that right.

Mr. WaLsi, Yes,sir; and that they are qualified voters.

Mr. WirLis. And that they are qualified voters.

Well, wait a minute.

Mr. Warsit. That they are qualified to vote, I should say.

Mr. WiLnis. Yes, qualified to vote. That is the point, nxy friend.

That is the point. ) )
The 15th amendment talks about disqualificution because of racial

discrimination.

Suppose a person, a third party, has been denied the right to vote,
which is the only thing he has to represent to the referee—not
cause of racial diserimination, but because he is not 21, is nonresident
or because of other rules that would apply to the white men and
everybody else, and then he makes the representation, “1 have applied
to vote, and I have been denied the right to vote.”

) Sllxp;)ose the denial is on grounds other than racial grounds exclu-
sively*

Mr. WaLen. In other words, he is ualified to vote, but he is denied
the right to vote? What other grounds are there?

Mr. WiLLis. Well, he may not have been of age.



VOTING RIGHTS 27

Mr. Wasi, But if he is qualified to vote that tukes care of that.

Mr, Winnis, Where is that language in the bill ¢

Mr. Wawsi. If you are working on the mimeographed sheet-—-

Mr. Wireis. No; 1 have never read that.

Mr. Warsin In the McCulloch billy it is right at the middle of the
yage 2.

: Mr, Wineis What line?

Mr. Warsii. Line 9.

My, Wiunis, All right.  Suppose he shows that he is qualified to
vote, or he so represents.

Mr. Warsit. e has to prove that before the referee.

Mr. Winnis, Well, he has to prove that, What about the registrar
of voter~? lleisnot entitled to be heard?

Mre. Warsi. Yes, sir; and before this court,

Mr. Winnis, Welly the bill does not say that, It says, “it shall be
ex parte.”

Mr, Warsi. No, that is the underlying insert 1 suggesied for con-
sideration.  But the underlying insert also provides that before the
report. of the referee and his findings become finul) they be served
upon every party to the original action. The State registrer or who-
ever the State oflicer was in that original action will be served with
these findings. So he not only will know the conwention; he will
know the finding of the referee in that regard.

M;'. WirL:s. Will he have the right of appearance before the ref-
eree?

Mr., Warsi. Not before the referee. Before the court,

Mr. WiLnis. Well, the referee is the one who is going to make the
finding, and then his findings are conclusive “unless clearly er-
roneous.”

Mr. Wawsir, If you don’t like that “clearly erroneous,” some other
standing can be included.

Mr. Wirnis. My dear friend; I am just trying to understand the
Lill, There ure a lot of things I do not Iike about this, which you will
SO0 see.

Mr. Warsir. Al vight: the referee's findings are not conclusive.
They are tentative, and they are extended to the State registrar, or
whoever the defendant was in the original proceeding, and he has
10 days or whatever the judge wants to give him, to come in and take
exceptions to those findings.

Mr. Wrnias, That is, as to those parties to the original proceedings.

Mr. Warsi. Ohy no. That \\’()u](l be as to this new applicant,

Mr. Winnis, Whereis that in this McCulloch bill ¢

Mr. Waesi This would all be part of the judge’s order.

Mr. Winnis. Well, does it say that? Does the MceCulloeh bill say
that ?

Mr. Warsit. No. The McCulloch bill does not specify this at all.

Mr. WirLLis. That is the only one I read.

Mr. Watsit. All the McCulloch bill does is authorize these special
powers to the referee. The control of the referee is left in the dis-
trict court’s hands, the same as it always was, and he has to comply
with standards of due process, whether you put it in the statute or
whether you don’t.
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Mr. WisLis. We'l, T would prefer to have it spelled out in the pro-
cedure. But we will talk about that.

]lMx:. ?VALBH. I would respect that point of view, and it is perfectly
all right.

Mr. WiLLis. Now let us turn to the question of submission of cer-
tified copies. That is on page 2.

Mr. Linoxart. May I ask one question here of you, sirt

Mr. WirLis. Just one question.

Mr. Linonarr. Is this a hearing officer, or does he just submit a re-
port to the judge ?

Mr. Wirnis, Well, he makes a finding which is presumec to be
right unless elenrly erroneous, and he makes a report to the 1'ederal
judge, and the Federal judge is required to review it.

Mr. Linoxatt. Wut he actually does not hear any evidence; he hears
complaints.

Mr. Wirnas, A Federal judge hears the evidence.

Mr. Warsi. It is not n complaint; it is an application to vote.

Mr. Linonatr. This application to vote is based on the fundamental
ground that he was deprived of the vote?

Mr. Warsit. The application to vote is based on two monnds: he
is qualified to vote, and the State registrar would not register him,
or some similar action.

Mr. Linoxarr. Then, he is not a hearing officer at all. Te just
accuinulates reports and reports to the judge. ITe does not con uct
any hearing.

Mr. Warstt, That is the way T would assume it would work. The
judge might want to use the referee in a different fashion, but that
1s the way it is anticipated it would work where you have a large
number of applicants.

Mr. Linonatr. But he does not make any findings, does het

Mr. Warsit. Yes; but they are tentative aud are then sent to the
registrar or whatever State oflicer was the defendant in the original
action. and that officer is given an opportunity to take exception to
the findines: and if there is an issue of fact raised by the exceptions,
the judge himself can try out that issue of fact or refer it back to
the refevee, )

Mr. Lasoxart. But if he does not eall for evidence of opposing
parties. then he is just a fact finding person; is that not vight?

Mr. Warsir. Yes, a tentative fact-finding person.

AMr Wintis. No:amixed guestion of law and fact. 11e has to define
qualifieation, and that really requires a perusal of the law.

My, Warsis, That is right.

Mr Porr. 1s that not a judicial determination?

A, Waisi, That is a determination that a State registrar makes
every day.

We can get into using labels. but T would say it is more of an
administrative determination than a judicial determination. Tt be-
comes a judicial determination when it is challenged, and then the
judee has to decide hetween two conflicting claims. )

Mr. Porr. But, if it is not considered clearly erroneous, 1t may
never be challenged.

Mr. Warsin, That isvight. .

My Lisoxart. Will you pardon my line of questions?
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Mr. WiLis. Will you defer 1 minute? There is s question right
here in this regard on the passage we were talking about.

Referring again to these third parties in the community or in the
area who are not parties to that original action, they make applica-
tion to the referee for what the bill does not say, but application for
the right to vote.

Mr. Warsn. Yes.

Mr. Winias, That is implied, I take it.

Mr. Warsu. Yes.

Mr. WuLis. Then, according to your explanation and clear state-
ment of your proposul on page 6 let us find out what this third fmrty
has to prove or not to prove to be registered. You say: “It will not
be necessary for the applicant to prove anew the existence of the pat-
tern or practice of discrimination which the judge has already found.”
Meaning in the original action.

Mr.Wapsin, Yes, sir,

Mr. Wineis, “Neither will it be necessary for him to prove that the
denial of hisright to register was because of that pattern.”

Mr. Warsi, That is vight.

Mr. Winis. ‘Then you say: “This diflicult element of proof is the
one which the statute would eliminate. Congress \\'ouﬂd in effect
provide that where the Court has found a pattern of discrimination
against Negroes, it is so obvious that this pattern is the only cause for
the denial of registration to a fully qualilied Negro applicant that
the applicant need not prove this casual link.”

Mr. Warsp, That isthe heart of the bill,

Mr. Wirns, That is what I understood it to be.

And we are talking about the 15th amendment, which talks about
the lack of power of the Federal Government or of the State to deny
or abridge the right to vote on account of race, color, or previous con-
dition of servitude, which is in it. But this very thing that the 15th
amendment protects, the individual is not required to prove.

Mr. Warsu. That is the purpose of this statute. In other word
that Congress has a duty under the 15th amendment, where an evisi
exists, where State election laws are so administered that Negroes
cannot vote, Congress has a duty to make it possible for them to vote.
And if (his statutory provision is the only way in which it can be
done, or the only effective way in which it can be done,
it is appropriate legislation under the 15th amendment, and
we say it is necessary for these reasons: First, the inference is reason-
able. ~ If he is qualified to vote, what reason is there for denying him
the right to vote? And when we know that the very registrar who
denied him the right to vote has been party to a pattern and practice
of discrimination, what other inference is possible?

Second, it is necessary that Cougress enact such a presumption,
because it is almost impossible for this poor individual applicant to
prove it,

He has to prove the state of mind of the registrar; and the registrar,
knowing he will he under threat of contempt, is not likely to be very
helpfulin developing this line of proof.

Then, of course, the Civil Rights Commission has found—on which
I make this finding of my own—-that Negroes who have attempted to
assert these rights have been subjected to threats of economic pres-
sure and violence,
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For all of these reasons, I think this is appropriate legislation
under the 15th amendment.

Mr. WirLis. ] understand, and I am not ?uextioning your devotion
to protecting the iight to vote, And may I suy parenthetically, you
can go in my district. They vote, and have heen voting, so I wn not
involved in this thing. But we ure taliiing about a proposal.

This is one approach. The Civil Rights Commission suggested
another ap )r(m(:fl, that you are critical of. As a matter of fact, your
chief, the Attorney General, has ridiculed it by saying that their pro-
posal was like buying a ticket to the Dempsey-Firpo contest many
years ago. You are not only eritical of it, but you ridiculed what the
Commission does.

My, WaLsi. I don't think it was ridiculed.

Mr. WirLis. Now you come with this proposal. What I am wonder-
ing is, could you not perhaps find o better way to achieve what you nre
after, rather than asking Congress to establish presumptions in the
fashion that you suggest;’

In other words, have you people thought this thing out long enough?
How long have you been working on this bill?

Mr. Warsir. T will tell you how long we have been working on it.
1t goes back probably to before the time 1 came to the Dep. rtment.
But since the civil rights report in 1959 we have given it a lot of
thought, and we respect the Commission for its report and for its sug-
gestion, which has opened up all this line of legisll)ative possibility.

We started off with the Commission's report, which required ap-
Ynimmem. by the President. We thonght it seemed wrong to draw tﬁe
>resident into this. Here is & man who is trying to guard the national
security, and he has to start worrying about county re istrar? So we
tried to find a better way. We thought, who is the officer most likely
to be respected in the locality in which this problem exists? And we
thought of the Federal judge. Then we said, “All right, have the Fed-
eral ;udge appoint the registrar.” Then we said, “Well, that will be
sus){) anting & State officer with a Federal officer. Why do that. We
will have the Federal judge appoint a special master, or call him &
referee, who wouldn't act unless the State registrar has had a chance
to act and has refused to act.” That is ths next step we took.

Then, we said, “How will this proceeding go before the referee?
What will the applicant have to do, and how ean we make his right to
vote effective?”

Well now. the registrar proposal does not deal with the right to
vote. That talks about registration as though that were something of
-alue in itself. So we developed the parts of this hill which authorize
the Federal judge to send persons to the polling; place and the place
where the votes are counted, to see that any rights -shich he would
have wonld be respected.

Then it came to the question, How does this applicant prove his
right to vote? Does he have to prove all over again this pattern of
discrimination which it took the U.S. attorney probably weeks of
preparation to prove? Or will that make his right. to vote effective?

IHere the white peopie are. They are going into the State registrar’s
office. All they do is fill out a form and answer a few questions, and
they vote. Are we domng anything for this Negro if we say, “You go
before a voting referee, and you prove your case from beginning to
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end.  You prove u pattern of discrimination. You prove that you
personnally are a victim of that pattern of discrimination.”” 1Is that
groing to get him a chance to vote?  We don’t make the white people
do that, Why do we make the Negroesdo it ¢

So we began to think: What can Congress do to be fair about this
to minimize the amount of intrusion into the State administration an
yet make effective the 15th amendment in these sections ¢

And this was the very best we could do. We would require the
Negro to prove every step of his qualification to vote: his age, his
restdence; 1f the literney is required, to prove his literacy ; if he was to
understand the Constitution, let him answer the question us to the
Constitution, it s a valid State provision.  And if he has to have
somebody identify him--some States, like Louisiana, require that two
registered voters identify the new applicant—Ilet him be identified by
two registered voters.  But here let me point out the referee will have
t:m subpena power to help this man get his two witnesses if he needs
them.

We thought that all over, and we came to this one hurdle: Should
he be required to prove in each individual case he personally was dis-
criminated against £ And we concluded that burden of proof was too
difficult under all these circumstances; and indeed the answer to that
link and proof was so obvious from the previous pattern of discrimi-
nation that we could ask Congress to enact this conclusive presump-
tion at the benefit of the applicant.

Mr. WiLLis. Judge, I appreciate your concern and your sincerity.

Mr. Warsn. I just appreciate the pressure of time, and if I taﬁ(
rapidly, that is the only reason for it.

fr. Wirris, That is all right, and if I seem to be firm in my ques-
tions, it is because I have strong feelings on the constitutional point.

Mr. Warsit. T respect you as a constitutional teacher and as a stu-
dent of jurisprudence.

Mr. Wirnis. Thank you very much.

But now you have talked about a pattern that has been established.
Now, the question that comes to my mind is this: You want Congress
to embrace the fact that once the pattern has been established—-and
that is going to be a law on the books for a long time—people can in-
dividunlly indicate their rights to vote without proving individual
discrimination. Suppose the pattern changes?

Mr. Wawsit. The court can stop this the next day. As a matter of
fact, that is the beauty af this proceeding. It is all in the hands of
the judge. I think it is a very well thought out bill.

'l‘]lm State registrar, the moment he claims that that pattern no
longer exists, can move before the court for the termination of this
entire proceeding. It never gets out of the hands of the court. Sap-
pose this pattern comes to an end. I certainly don’t think the court. is
going to run up the expense of maintaining a voting referee, or that
we are going to keep voting referees around when State registrars
can perform this function. Indeed, if the State registrars will register
these applicants, noue of them will ever ge: to the voting referee.

Mr. Winnis. Would not a wise improvement be—1I am thinking out
loud—to have the court decree itself, saying that 1t would be in exist-
ence for 6 months or 1 year, and that proof or showing of continuatior
of the pattern——
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Mr. Warsi. It isentirely in the hands of the court.

Mr. Wints, Well, I think these hearings are going to produce some
good.  We may come out with some good amendments.

I have just thres or four more questions.

You I:J ked about the service of orders on the people affected.  "That
language ocenrs at page 2, line 22: “The Attorney General shall cause
10 bo tran=mitted cortified copies of the original decree and any sup-
plementary decree to the appropriate election officials of the Suate,
and any such official v ho, with notice of such original or supplemen-
tary decree, refuses to permit any person, named {oovote i such
original or supplementary deeres, to vote atoany election covered
thereby, or to have the vote of any such person counted, may be pro-
ceeded ngainst. for contempt.”

Mo Warsh, Yes,

Me Winnis, Tell me in a few words how that is going to work, the
service of this order; upon whom, and all that.

M. Wansin, It would depend upon the different. States. There
would be different officers involved. "The deeree wouid be served on
the officer responsible for the regisiration of voters, upon the officers
responsible for the supervision of voting, and upon the oflicers re-
spon=ible for counting the vores and making the canvass,

M Winns, A right,

Now, the bill, page 3 at line 6, provides that the judge may issue to
the person allegedly agarieved a certificate entitling him to vote, in
efloet.

Mr. Wansi, Yes siv

Mr Winis, That certifieate, then, is the authority of that person
to cast his vote?  Ile presents it to the commissioner of elections, as
we call it in Louisiana?

Mr. Warsi. Yes, sir. The Commissioner of elections would see
two documents: One, he would have been served with a copy of the
supplementary decree of the court in the first place, which would in-
clmlu this voter's nare: and the voter himself would have a qualify-
ing voter's certificate to identify himself.

Mr. WirLis. In other words, he would have the certificate from
the Federal judge or the referee, a form cert ificate, “This is to certify
that John Jones has been found te be qualitied to vote, and his right
to vote shall be respected at the election ~oming on the named date,”
or within a certain period of time,

My, Woaasi Some form comparibie to chat.

Mr, Winns, Al right. Then that, person holding that certificate
would present himzelf at the voting polls and tell the cleetion com-
missioner, as we call hm in Lenisiana, “Here is my right to vote. I
want to vote.”  Ineffect, is that not about it ¢

Mr, Warsn. T don't know swhat Louisiana provides as to the phiysi-
wal revistration of voters. ITe would have first been registeved. e
would have zone buck to the State registrar to begin with, with this
qualifzing certiticate. I don’t know how you woull transmit it to
your registrars, whether you havea centralized register.

Mr. Wirns. Under Louisiana law, we have what we call election
commissioners.  All candidates for public office submit a list of their
commissioners and endeavor to be just as to all applications in the
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election. They choose five cleciion commissioners, with an iden that
everybody should be justly represented at the {)olls.

Mr, Warsi. At e:w{l polling place you would have five people.

Mr, WiLnis. At each polling place, five people, plus a watcher,
who isa deputy sheriff, to maintain the peace,

Mr. Waram. Yes.

Mr. Winnis . ‘The election commissioners inust have efore them a
list of qualified voters.

Mr. Warsir. They have a bound register?

Mr. Winnis, Well, it is a photestatic copy, or some such thing, of
the records of the registrars--no, it cannot be. It is the account of
registered voters, containing all names by alphabetical listing. 1f I
amin precinet 1 or ward 1, the registrar of voters mnst go over his
books and pick out all voters entitled to vote in preetict 1 or ward 1,
and then he gives to the clection commissioners a list of qualifie
voters,

Mre, Warsrn, Tsee,

Mr. Winns, It is the duty of the election commissioners not 1o per-
mit. anvhody to vote unless his name appears on that; otherwise, he
goestojail,

Mre. Warsn. T would assume his name would be on the list. Other-
wise, the Stite registrar would be in contempt. In other worda, as
soon as he gets his qualification order from the judge and the State
registrar is served with the order by the judge, the first step, I would
assunio, would be to go back to the State registrar and have his name
entered in the county rewister. Therefore, his name would be on the
list sent out by the commissioners of election.

Mr. Wik, Assuming for some reason, mechanical or deliberate,
tha list of peaple with these Federal court certificates did not. appear
on the reaistrntion list which is the guide of the election commission,
what will they do? And assuming also that these election commis-
sioners have been served with a court order, what are they going to
do? Go to jail under the Federal contempt law, or go to jail under
the State law? V

Mr. Wansi, T think each rase is going to have to be decided on its
nierits,

Mr. Wiinis, I just want to see something worked out that will be
practical.

Mr. Warsi, No one is going to jail for any unintentional act. The
very minthority of contempt includes that.  So T don’t see how this
situation would arise unless somebody was guilty of contempt, before
it wot. down io the commissioners of elections.

Mr. Winnis, In other words, the registrar of voters, countywide,
would have been ordered to prepare his list and include those people
on that registration list?

Mr. Warsit. Yes.

Mr. Winnis. 1 see.

Mr. Warsu. If they don’t do that, thev are the people who have to
worry about the contempt.

My, Winnis, My final question, and this is a closer one to the election
commissioners beina in trouble under State law: Puage 3, beginning
at lina 13, provides that “The court may authorize such person or
persons appeinted pursuant to this subsection (or may appoint any
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other person or persons), (1) to attend at any time and place for
holding any election nt which any person named in the court’s orig-
innl decroe or any supplementary decree is entitled to vote and report
to the court whotlier any such person has been denied the right to vote,
and (2) to attend at any time and place for counting the votes” and
son on, and to see to it that those votes are counted.

Under State lnw—and I would imagine that this is true in New
York as in Louisiana or anywhere else—-the clection commissioners,
with the help of the watcher or deputy sheriff, or whatever officer is
named to see that election Inws are respected must bar people around
the polling places, must rope off certain area where no one can
intrude.  Clertainly, it would be a clear violation of State lnw for any
person to look over their shoulders to =ce that this or that persons’
vote is counted.

T am not being ridiculous.

Mr. Warsi. No.

Mr. WiLtis. I am wondering, for the protection of these election
commissioners, under pain and penalty of jail sentence in the Federal
jailz or State jails, which will they rospectJ State law or the Federal
certificnte of voting?  That is a close one.

Mr. Warcr. I think the Federal law would prevail.

But also, you will notice, this is permissive. This is something the
judge can do if he thinks necessary, and he will not if he doesn’t.

He is & Louisiana Federal judge, he i3 going to know the State
law and respect the policy of the State law, and he knows the problem
he is trying to overcome, and he will decide whether ho needs to send
somebody to that polling place or not.

The Ciratryay. Well, Judge, under the supremacy clause, this
would not be such n close question. The State law wonld have to
yield to the Federal law.

Mr. Warsit. I think there is no doubt about that. The only ques-
tion would be whether this was an unnecessary intrusion of the Federal
Jaw into the State administrative procedure. And I think that this
is a reasonable proposal within the contemplation of the 15th
amendmaent.

The Criatkyan. I would like to ask this question.

Tt us assume that a State registrar has resigned who was the
defendant in the original proceeding.

Mr. Waran. Yes.

The Cramsax. The proceedings were started against him, and
the order was issued against the man who has resigmed, or the man
who is dead after the order was issued. What happens then?

Mr. Warsit. There is a case now pending before the Supreme Court
that deals with that problem in Alabama, I'nited States v. Alabama.
The practice where a State officer is the person who is responsible, or
who is participating in this pattern am‘ practice of discrimination.
would be the practice of the Department of Justice to sue the State
as one of the parties to the lawsuit. So the State would always be
present as a party, and the attorneiy general of the State would be
served with all the processes, as well as the State registrar.

Oneof the provisions of thisbill

Mr. WiLnis. The very last one.

Mr. Warsn. Expressly gives that privilege, although we think that
we already have that under existing law.
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The Cuairman. Counsel wa.its to ask you a question,

Mr. FoLky. Judge, let us take Mr. Celler’s proposition as you heard
it. You stated the last section would take cure of the Alebama
situation, where you substitute the Stute for persons.

Mr. Warsi, Yes,

Mr. Forry. Now, tuke the next step, if possible. What would
happen if the new registrar was appointed to succeed the deceased,
and then a Negroe applies for the first time to the new registrar, tries
to register, and is rejected?  Would that presumption which flows
from the finding in your original action of a Yuttern of discrunination
cover the new registrer under this new application

Mr. Warsi. Yes, it would, unless there was some proceeding
brought before the court to vacate the injunction and vacate the order
because of the death of the previous registrar,

In other words, the order of the court would apply to the registrar
and his successor, and any other agent of the State who——

Mr. FoLey. Even though he was not a party in the original action
nor named in the order?

Mr. Warsir. Yes. The identity of the registrar is secordary to his
State office. e is in here because he is a State oflicer, and he is abusing
the rights of a State office,

Nobody is coming before this voting referee who has not been first
over to the State registrar und tried to get registered. If he is quali-
tied and registered, there is no problem. It is only wien he is qlm&iﬁod
and not registered that we ask that Congress tind that that pattern is
continuing in one form or another, and that is the only logical expla-
nation of why he was denied registration.

The Cnairman. In other words, the order would be against a cer-
tain registrar and his suecessors, and so forth.

Mr. WarLsn. And the State of Alabama, or whatever State was
involved.

Mr. Meaper. Mr. Chairman.

I am concerned about these orders running against persons who are
not parties to the action. Let us assume that tﬁem has been found to
be a pattern or practice. Is that confined to a geographical urea or
a particular sub({ivision of the Government ¢

For instance, let us take my community. We have the city of Ann
Arbor, and the township of Ann Arbor and other surrounding town-
ships.  Let us assume that some case were brought against the city
clerk of the city of Anm Arbor, and he was a defendant. But the
clerk of the township of Ann Arbor was not a defendant, although the
city and the township are contiguous.

The pattern or practice would not extend beyond the individuals
wiho are party to the action: is that correct ?

Mr. Wawsit. Beyond the scope of the office of the persons who are
party to the action. In other words, if the clerk of the city of Ann
Aibor was the person whom the judge found had been a participant
in this, and it was the power of that oifice which was used to further n
pattern and practice of discrimination, the order would only apply to
that particular jurisdiction =id wouid not apply to the town.

Mr. Meaber. So that if a person came before n referee in a case in
which the city of Ann Arbor was the only defendant, or the clerk of
the city of Ann Arbor, he could not come in to this referze, assuming
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that one had been appointed, and say, "1 live in the township of Ann
Arbor, und 1 have been diseriminated aguinst beenuse of this swme
pattern.”

Mr. Warsir. 1le would have to get the U.S. Attorney General to
gtart o new action with respeet to the town of Ann Arbor.

Mer. Meapki. So the whole effect of this releree provision is conlined
to the parties to an action is that correct?

Mr. Warsit. Confined to the parties to the original action.  But
those are the parties in their oflicinl capacity. In other words, the
parties to the original action would be in your case, the city clerk of
Ann Arbor, his suceessors, and so forth,

Mr. Meapek. And any of this business of serving the supplementary
order would aflect only parties to the original action?

Mr. Warsit, Yes, sir; and their successors in oflice.

Mr. Meaver, Well, [ presume that when you cominence the action
you try to make it eflective as against successors to the actual indi-
viduals who are defendants.

Mr. Warsi. Yes,sit. What we did was sue in Alubama, which is
the only case we have had like that. We sued the State of Alabama
and the registrar of, Lthink, Macon County, and then other individuals
who were also involved in the proceeding as defendants.

Mr. Meaner. One other question bothered mo in this additional
language you suggested, whers you specify that it should be an ex

arte hearing before the relerce. Are you concerned that the ex parte

earing may result in a denianl of due processes aguinst the party to
the action when he is brought in for contempt, on the ground that
the finding of fact which s reviewable by the court was made ex parte,
and he was not given an opportunity to prescnt evidence, cross-examine
witnesses, und appear with counsvf, or afforded the other protections,
in the proceeding where the original fact was found?

Mr. Warsir. The fact is not_found with finality until the judge so
finds it. So he gets notice and an opportunity to appear before the
judge. And if he raisesan issue of fuct——

Mr. Meaper. Tet us say his appellate rights are protected but not
his rights in the proceeding before the tribunal of first impression.

Mr. Warsi. 1 don't think it was contemplated that this would be
in an appellant sense. The action before the judge is the original
action of the court. Ile is not merely reviewing a referee’s determi-
nation: he is inviting exceptions 10 it. And if there are issues of fact
raised by those exceptions, he can try out those issues himself.

Thers you would have the kind of hearing that we are accustomed
to in court, with cross-examinat ion, confrontation, and everything
else.

Mr. Meaper. Would it not be a comparable situation if an examiner
of the National Labor Kelutions Board, for example, should hold a
hearing and have a record made, receive evidence, with only the com-
plainants present, and the person proceeded a rainst was excluded from
the original hearing, and then the only right that the person pro-
ceeded against would have would be in filing exception to the findings
in the trial examiner’s report f

Mr, Watsi. So far, the procedure is comparable. But then you get
to the power of the district judge, who is running this whole thing
and is setting up the ground rules. He will grant a hearing de novo
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if he thinks there is any issue of fact. I am not sure that can help
in the example you gave of the National Labor Relations Board.

Mr. Meapkr.” Let me just give un example. I always have to think
in terms of practical situations,

The city of Ann Arbor is the seat of the University of Michigan, and
there are 9,200 students there this year who have already received their
bacerlaureato degree.  Many of them are married, most of them are
over 21, and many of them have applied to vote in the city of Aun
Arbor, though they may come from Syracuse or anywhere else.

Weo have had diffienlties,  Our city attorney has had to deny up-
plications to register and vote. There is a very diflicult question of
residence, whether the residence requirements of the Michigan stutute
have been complied with, whether this person intends to muke Michi-
gan his domictle and live there, or whether he is just there getting
an education,

I would say that is a difficult question of law and fact.  And you
are having the Federal referee in this ease pass npon the application
of State ﬁu\', in a sense supervising the determination of the State
officinl who is nlso bound to apply the State law.

Tt <trikes me that where you have a proceeding which sometimes
involves very diflicult questions of law and faet, whether actual resi-
den~e has been established, that where you deny those who take a
different view than the applicant the opportunity to present their
ovidence and to challenge the evidence of the applicant in the fact-
finding processes, you may be denying that person, who will be the
one against whom the contempt proceedings will run, his day in court.

Mr. WaLsu. Let me answer you this way. 1 understand the point
which you raise.

The parallel here before the referee, I would suppose, in most cases
where a Federal judge set up this sort of machinery, the parallel would
be to what happens f)efore the State registrur.  When these people in
Ann Arbor come before either the city clerk or whoever the appro-
riate State officer is, there is no one there to controvert their issues,

‘here isn’t a contested hearing before the State registrar or the county
clerk. They act ex parte, and they register or deny registration. The
controversy begins before the judge when someone challenges the
act, of the county clerk or the State registrar or, in our case, the voting
referee.

When that is challenged an issue of fact is raised, the whole thing
will be fought out befors the judge, unless he wants to refer thut
particular controversy back to tle referee, in which case he would
then require that it be fought ovt in the way a fact is usually decided
in court, with notice and opportunity to be heard, and so forth.

Mr. Linpsay. Would the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Meaper. Let us assume a student appiied to the city of Ann
Arbor and he is refused the right to register.  He hus a remedy under
the State law through mandamus or some other kind of court proceed-
ing to test the correctness of the decision and the application by the
law of those who are doing the registration?

Mr. Warsit. Yes, sir.

Mr. Mesper. In asense, when he goes to the Federal referee instead
of going through whatever State procedure there may be, he is electing
to go to the Federal referee and asking for court action to compel the
registrar to enter his name on the election rolls.
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Mr. Warsii. The answer is: He is asking for court action as far as
the referee is concerned in the first instance. But it is the administra-
tive type of action in which a court officer serves in many uareas as a
receiver of property or as the conductor of a corporunte election. It
is that type of action he is asking for in the first instance. He says:
] have just been across the street, and 1 am qualified to vote, and
they slammed the door inmy fuce and said ‘getlost." ™

Mr. Meaper. Suppose he goes into a State court. for redress against
the clork who refused to register him. The clerk will be a party to
that action. He will have all of the rights of due process that are
accorded to every litigant.  But if he goes instead to the referee ap-
pointed in the distriet court case, the clerk will Le denied the right
to appear and to appear with counsel and present evidence and cross-
examane in the referee’s facttinding proceedings.

Mr, Warsin 1 think the difference perhaps between us conies in
comparing the Federal voting referee to the State court. It is more
closely comparable to the county clerk.  In other words, the referce
will do the work which the county clerk should have done under
State law.  Again, just as the county elerk would be a party to any
procecding hefore the State court in which his action was challenged.
the State official who was a party to the Federal action will have a
full opportinity to be heard beiore the judge, if he wants to challenge
the action of the voting referee,

Mavbe I could show it physically better [drawing chart].

[ Displaying chart.]  In other words, your State registrar is here,
and you ¢an appeal from him to the State court. Now, the voting
referee is not up here: he is down here, too. The fellow goes across
the street to the voting referee, and then if he doesn’t Jike what he
does, e goes up to the Federal court and fights it ont there.

Mr. Livpsay. Will the gentleman yield for a question!?

Mr. Muaner. Yes.

The (‘nameyan. I hope it is just one question.

Mr. Linpsay. Yes: this is just one question.

You have said “if the State registrar wants to challenge what was
done At what point in the Janguage of the bill does he do that?

Mr. Warsir. As the bill is now drawn, Congressman Lindsay, that
is entirely up to the judge’s order. The judge can provide for & hear-
ing on notice for the referee, or however he wants it done. In the
example which we have shown here [showing mimeographed sheet]
of possible l)rm-c(luml implementation, he would not challenge it be-
fore it gets before the Federal district judge.

Mr. Lixpsay. You mean on a contempt order?

Mr. Waisn. No:on exceptions to the referee’s report.

Mr. Linosay. This is the same question and T am through, Mr.
Chairman, ’

What happens in this case: Let us assume the man who complains
he has been denied the right to vote has been denied the right to vote
on legitimate grounds. He can’t read or write, he doesn’t live in the
aren, he is the wrong age, and a few other things. He comes in to the
referee who has previously found “a pattern or practice of voting
deprivations.””

Mr. Warsit. And he liesto the referee.
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Mr. Linpsay. Yes; he iies and says, “I have been denied the right
to vote, and I am qualified.” The referee says, “OK,” and puts him
down.

Mr. Wavrsn. This could happen before the registrar, too, you under-
stand.

Mr, Linpsay. That is right.

Mr. WawLsu. It is exactly the same problem.

All right. But here the referee then makes a teutative finding,
which he sends up to the judge, and a recommendation that the man
be qualified. The judge or the referee, or whoever the judge orders
to handle this part of the machinery, will give notice of thas to the
State registrar, or whoever is the State officer involved. 1f you are
looking at page 2 of the mimeographed material, you will see that
beginning in paragraph 2, at that point your State registrar, who
knows that this fellow has lied about his age, will file an exception
to the voting referee's report in which he said, “1 except to the finding
as to John Smith on the ground that he is under ufge.” Then, if
John Smith wants to go through with it and says, “I am over 21,”

and the registrar wants to contest it and say, “He is under 21,” the
court is faced with an issue of fact, on which they will call witnesses

just as in an ordinary trial.

Mr. Lispsay. Should not tle McCulloch bill have some sort of
amendment in there spelling out his right to file exceptions ¢

Mr. Wausn. Under due process, you could not do anything else.

We have no objection to such an amendment, and that is why I
drew this up, as an_ illustration of what could be done [showing
mimeographed paper].

Mr. WiLLis. I have just two questions.

In many counties tfaere are as many as 50 or 100 precincts, voting
places?

Mr. WaLsH. Yes, sir.

Mr. WiLis. In order to carry out attendance requirements, would
the judge have to appoint that iany people?

Mr. WawLsi. 1t would be entiref’y up to him, as to how he wanted
to do that.

Mr. WiLLis. But you could have 50 or more?

Mr. Wawsu. He could.

Mr. WiLLis. Not could. It isin the bill. It is permissive that you
could have as many as 50 or 100 or more federally appointed people
on election day in each voting place.

The CuamMaXN. Not in your State.

Mr. Wiris. Well, where the act is applicable.

Mr. Wawsii. The answer is that that could happen.

It would depend entirely on how many persons there were involved,
or whether the voting referee himself could check on any complaints
he had from the people who had been registered through him.

Mr. Wiris. These people who would be watching as to whether
votes had been properly counted or not, I cannot follow that. What
happens to the Austm{;:m ballot? A person with a certificate from
the judge, let us say, is on the list and he voies. The ballot is in
there. Is it going to be pinpointed ?

Mr. WaLsm. (%ngressman Willis, this is permissive to the judge.
T would assume he would tailor his order to the law of the State in
which he acted.

51902 —40-—- -4
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Mr. WirLis. Well, it is the law of the United States, is it not, that
in order to see whether a vote is properly counted, it must be marked
or pinpointed, and when he comes to that vote, he looks over the
certificate, looks over the ballot, and says, “Well, have you properly
counted it?” And he must take a look at those ballots to give mean-
in% to this provision, if he votes.

NMr. WaLsit. I don’t think it would have to go that far, Mr. Willis.

Mr. WiLris. Weil, how is lie going to report? And he is ordered to
report back to the Federal judge: “* * * and report to the court
whether any vote cast by any such person has not been properly
counted.”

Let us say the judge uses discretion and orders these people to
be in that county or in any particular voting precinet. and he is or-
dered to make that report to the judge.  How 15 he going honestly to
make a report to the judge that the vote of Mr. John Brown, and
all other similar cited votes, have been improperly counted?

Mr. Warsir. I don’t think the judge's order would so require. If
f'ou got a_complaint that “they took my bailot and threw it out the
hack window, and it is lying in the hackyard,” that might be the
kind of thing you could report on. But where you vote on a ma-
chine, the votes a1, lost vight in the machine. The judge knows that,
and is not going to make a foolish order.

Mr. Winis. I know that: but why have a foolish bill?

Mr. Wawsi. Well, I don't know. The bill might not be so foolish
in some areas.

The Cuairman. Mr. McCulloch.

This will the last person to ask questions.

Mr. McCuLroch. This will be a statement rather than a question.

We have now been in session more than 3 hours. I think the type of
questions that have been propounded to the witness, the very learned
answers that we have had from him, and the indecision that still
remains in the minds of some members and some of the staff, is evi-
dence enough, if any evidence were needed, of the necessity for hav-
ing some hearings on this most important proposal.

Tlowever, I want it unmistakably understood that I did uot suggest
hearings for the purpose of delay, and in accordance with the dis-
cussion earlier today, when we were entertaining the motion of the

entleman from Louisiana and the substitutes and the amendments
thereto, I hope that we will proceed to final hearing without unneces-
sary delay. Although thig 1s the week of Lincoln’s birthday and it is
understood that many members are or will be back home, I am ready,
willing, and anxious to stay here and have the hearings which will
bring this bill to a final decision by the Judiciary Committee within the
7-day period.

The CrarMAN. The 7-day period ¢

Mr. McCrrrocu. Or within the term “within a 7-day period.”
That is my statement.

Furthermore, I hope that these hearings will not be seized upon by
anyone as an excuse for unnecessarily delaying the Celler bill which 1s
before the Rules Committee, which had so long and so careful a hear-
ing before this committee.
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('The statement of Lawrence E. Walsh follows:)

I have been asked this morning to explain Attorney Gen-
eral Rogers’ proposal for the use of U.S. voting referees as an
instrumentahity for the elimination of vacial discrimination
in voting.

According to the report of the Civil Rights Commission, in
certain areas racial (‘i%riminut,iun permeates the adminis-
tration of State election laws,  In these areas the number of
Negroes registered to vote is far fewer than would be ex-
pected from their proportion of the population. In addi-
tion, the report gives harsh examples of the administrative
harassment which has blocked the efforts of Negroes who try
1o vote,

Confronted with the problem of State administrative dis-

eriminniion agaimst huidreds of persons, the Commission
recommended that some alternative type of registration pro-
cedure be devised through which those persons could establish
their right to vote. _Although the Conunission itself did not
submnit any proposed bill for the Congress, a number of bills
to implement. its recommendation have actually been intro-
duced. Most of the bills propose that in areas in which the
Civil Rights Commission finds that persons have been de-
rived 0% the right to vote because of their race or color, the
>resident designate a Federal administrative oflicial to be a
voting registrar with power to register voters for Federal
elections—the election of U.S. Senators, U.S. Representa-
tives, and electors for President and Vice President.

It is the view of the Departiment of Justice that those pro-
posals are inadequate for the following reasons:

1. There is a constitutional question as to whether the
present procedures of the Civil Rights Commission are ade-
quate to support a determination which would in whole or in
part supplant. a State election officer.

2. If the form of the Commission and its procedures are
altered to assume the traditional pattern of administrative
agencies, this new function will inevitably weigh down and
subordinate the present objective of the Commission which
is to gather facts to serve as a basis for congressional action
in this field.

3. The relief contemplated would merely extend to Federal
elections. Even if effective, the invaluable right to vote for
State officials would be lost.

4. The persons who registered before the Federal off-
cial wouldpin all probability never be able to vote at all.
The ballots provided on election day would almost always be
consolidated ballots for both Federal and State offices. A

rson authorized to vote by a Federal registrar would not

authorized to vota for State offices. Those State election
officials who are not. in sympathy with the program may be
expected to find ample excuse for confusion.

5. At the ve st. there would be segregated voting.
The Negro would not vote at all unless there were made
available to him a separate Federal ballot or a separate vot-
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ing machine. Thus, the ballot of every Negro registered by
a f‘ ederal registrar would be so clearly identified that for all
practical purposes his ballot would not be secret.

6. There would be no etfective method for protecting a fed-
erally registered person in his attempt to vore. KEven though
interference with the exercise of this right is a Federal crime,
it is unrealistic to expect successful prosecutions for such a
crime before a jury drawn from an unsympathetic commu-
nity.

7. This right to vote would be exposed to restraining orders
incidental to State court proceedings commenced on the eve
of election and not concluded until it was too late to vote,

8. Finally, whatever type of administrative action is de-
vised, it must be expected that it will not become etfective
until reviewed by the courts. There is no reason to vesort
to this doubly time-consuming administrative process when
the courts themselves cin be equipped with the means nee-
essary to grant effective, expeditious relief.

In order to devise a plan free from these objections the:
Attorney General has recommended that Congress anthorize
a Federal judge, after finding the existence of a pattern or
practice of ractal diserimination in voting, to appoint an ancil -
lary officer to be known as a U.S. voting referee who will be
available for the prompt registration of Negroes who ean
show (1) that they are qualified to vote, and (2) that they
have attempted to ~xercise that right but have been frustrated
by State uhicers. A key feature of the Attorney General’s
bill is that where a pattern of discrimination against Negroes
has been found, a qualified Negro who has been deprived of
the right to vote is conclusively presumed to have been so.
deprived because of the existence of that pattern.

The way it is anticipated that this proposal will work is as
follows: The Attorney General under section 1971(c) of
title 42 U.S.C. will prove before a Federal court the existence.
of a practice or pattern of discrimination in a particular:
aren. The court after finding that this pattern exists will
enjoin its continuance. As incidental provisions of its order,
it will appoint a person or persons to serve as voting ref-
erees. In its order it will detail the procedures which those
referees are to follow.

The Attorney General's proposal does not contain any
rigid set of procedures but does provide for the essential
steps which must be taken. Assuming that Negroes are the
race against whom the pattern of discrimination is found,
it is contemplated that the referee will hear promptly any
application by a member of that race. 1f he can prove ex
parte (1) that he is qualified to vote, and (2) that he has
tried to comply with tlie State’s procedures and that he has
been unable to so qualify because the State registrar denied
his application, or refused to act upon it promptly, or made
himse'f unavailable to hear the application, the referee will
so find and recommend to the judge that he be ordered quali-.
fied to vote.
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It will not be necessary for the applicant to prove anew
the existence of the pattern or practice of discriminatien
which the judge has already found. Neither will it be
necessary for him to prove that the denial of his right to
register was because of that pattern. This difficilt element
of proof is the one which the statute would eliminate. Con-
gress would in effect provide that where the Court has
found a pattern of discrimination against Negroes, it is so
obvious that thisfpattorn is the only cause for the denial of
registration to a fully qualitied Negro applicant that the ap-
plicant need not prove this causal link. Such & procedure is
~learly #ppropriate both as a statutory means of enforce-
ment of the 15th amendment and as legislative facilitation of
a court’s ancillary peocedures for the enforcement of its
own decrees.

After the referee has heaurd the voter, he will make his
findings and recommen-ations to the judge. The judge in
his or(%er will have provided for notice to the other pavt.es -f
the action and for an opportunity for them to be heard in
opposition. This woul ordinarily be by serving upon the
State registrar and the U.S. attorney and other ap})ropriate
parties to the original action the report of the referee and
an order to show cause on a specitied date why the persons
named in the report should not be authorized to vote. On
the return date unless the papere tiled in opposition raise a
substantial issue of fact there should be no need for a hearing
in which the applicant wonld be required.

It is expected that the judge Wi,“ provide for a swift sift-
ing of captious objections in the sume way in which courts
-eliminate frivolous contentions by pretrial proceedings or by
summary judginant. Here the issues will ordinarily be so
simple that a 1udge should be able to act on a large number
of applications ut a single hearing and upon short notice.

With respect to literacy quuiitications, or the explanation
of the meaning 5§ constitutional provisions, ag required by
some States, there will be no need for the applicant to appear
before the court. Ilis answers to the referce will ordinarily
not be subject to dispute: their adequacy may be a matter
for argument between counsel but there will be no occasion
to require the applieant to submit to further examination.

Finally, in those areas in which the State law requires
identification by already registered voters, the court or the
referee may use their subpena power to compel the attendance
of witnesses.

After the appropriate parties have had an opportunity to
be heard in opposition to t'he findings and the recommendation
of the voting referee, the judge is required to tntify his find-
ings uunless they are clearly erroneous ui to issue a sup-
plementary decree which will order that the named persons

permitted to vote and that all State action incidental to
the exercise of this right Le taken by the appropriate State
officers.
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The voter will be given a certificate of voting qualification
and the judge may direct the voting referee or such other
persons as he deems necessary t attend the polls to sec that
the voters named in the order aze not defeated in their eftorts
to exercise the rights which tiie court has by its decree
established.

1t is also required that the Attorney (eneral .ause a copy
of the order of the court to be served upon every election
official whose acts are necessary to make eilective the right
to vote of the persons named in the ordei. In this way the
exercise of this right is sheltered from beginning to end by
the protection of the Federal court. Anyone who knowingly
attempts to thwart the court’s order risks the penalties of
contempt of conrt. Further, there will be no excuse for -
trusion by any State court under these circumstances. Any
effort by it to stay the cxercise of the right granted by the
Federal order would itself be appropriately subject to stay
by a further IFederal court order.

It is thus believed that, recognizing the immense difliculties
of compelling unwilling State officers to comply with the
15th amendment. the proposal of the Attorney General is
the most effective that could be devised fo meet this problem.
Any effort toestablish some system for Federal action outside
the Federal courts will put in the hands of the oppouents of
Negro voting a far greater choice of time and forum in which
to entangle the riehts of the hopeful voter.

The Attorney General’s proposal has the full and un-
qualified =upport of the administration, It is believed that
it is an etfective answer (o the problem and the best so far
devised for the following reasons:

1. Its coutrol lies in the hands of the lTocal Federal judge.
He is a per-cn who may be expected to enjoy community re-
speet i to be fully familiar with the exact conditions of the
problem to be overcome.  Jurther, as a judee, his actions,
and the actions of the referees he appoints, and the reasons
for these actions. are all matters of record explainable to the
connmunity and direetly reviewuble by the appellate courts.

2. Becausge the court itself will be overseeing the imple-
mentation of its own deeree, there will be no condliet of agen-
cies or duality of responsibility.  The referce will be some-
one in whom the court has confidence and to whom the court
will be approachable for instructions and action.

3. The referee and the persons named in the court’s order
will be protected by the court’s power to punish for con-
tempt, a protection which no administrator or administrative
agency can give.

4. The proposal presents no constitutional problem. The
powers granted to the referee ave based upon a judicial
determination of a pattern or practice of racial diserimina-
tion in voting. The finding in turn is based npon a court.-
conducted proceeding in wecordance with familiar judicial
procedures.

gy



VOTING RIGHTS 45

5. The inevitable delay required for court tests of new legis-
lation should be shorter than that which would be required by
some new administrative system. Not only arve the possible
questions which may be raised fewer and simpler, but the At-
torney General’s proposal would be a mere implementation of
a section (42 U.S.C. sec. 1971 (c)), tha constitutionality of
which is right now under consideration by the Supreme
Court.

6. The Attorney General’s proposal does net permit Fed-
eral intrusion into Stato election machinery in any place ex-
cept those very areas in which a pattern or practice of racial
diserimination is a judicially proven fact.

7. Finally the Attorney General’s proposal will protect the
right to vote in State as well as Federal elections, It gives
a broad sweep to Congress” responsibility under the 15th
amendment.

State elections must be included in the relief given by Con-
gress for many reasons; we cunnot tolerate Jim Crow at the
ballot box. It would be ironic indeed if while Federal courts
assert the illegality of segregation in public schools, in rail-
road waiting rooms, in parks, and on public golf courses, it
is by Federal legislation expressly condoned in the voting
place. State alections may be less dramatic but they can in
reality be more important than IFederal elections. They
aecide who will run the schools and who will enforce the
laws, who will select the juries, and who will be the local
judge. It is only in the right to vote in these elections thai
there liea the kernel of hope for the ultimate erndication of
racial segregation and the long awaited fulfillment of a basic
promise that the protection of the Jaw shall be equal 1o all.

M, MeCurpocir, Mr, Chairman, may T commend the deputy gen-
eral for his very excellent statement, wnd for being such an abde and
cooperative witness.  One of my deep convietions is that all qualiiied
Americans are entitled to toe full exercize of their constitutionally
granted eleetive franchise. 1 have vepeatedly stressed that the right
to vote is the cornerstone of representative self-government,

Our hearings fast year indicated that in <ome sections of our land, in
which there are large Negro populations, not a single Negro citizen
was registered to vote.  Evidence bronght to licht by the Commission
on Civil Rights after civiF rights hearings had been coneluded by this
commmnittee contirmed the charge that responsible and qualitied Negroes
had been refused the opportunity to register and vote without just or
legal cause,

This is a deplorable condition, one which we. as legixlators in the
warlid's grreatest representative republie. eannot periait to endure, It
was for this reason that 1 introduced T1LR. 10035, the administration’s
proposil as originally outlined by Attorney General Rogers.

My colleagnes on this committee know that I am not one to support
“force bills™ in misguided attempts to secure civil rights for all of our
citizens. Such measures failed m Reconstruction days. They would
faii now.

The approach of ILR. 10035 is not that of a “force bill.” TRather,
it secks a selution to a trying problem through resort to the judiciai
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process, in accerdance with the best American tradition. In keeping
with this tradition, the rights of all concerned are duly rotected. It
bears no resemblance to a punitive measure. It is aimed solely at and
limited to securing the right to vote, wrongfully denied.

I regret that it was necessary for the Attorney General to frame,
and for me to introduce ILR. 10035. Unfortunately, circumstances
gave neither of us an alternative. We could not, in good conscience,
Continue to countenance the serious deprivation of qualitied citizens of
fundainental rights, which have been and are now being denied.

If the constitutional guarantee of equality under the law for all of
our citizens is to be realized, then it is necessary that the right to vote
be secured to all qualilied Americans.  ILR. 10035 would, I believe,
accomplish that goal.

When I introduced this measure in the House of Representatives
less than 2 weeks ago, I was concerned that in the press of other
important legislative matters before the Congress, the Federal referee
propwal would be by yascedd without hearing. It was for this reason
that I requested the v]lmirmun to schedule immediate hearings on this
most important and controversinl measure. 1 was gratified by the
chairman’s response to my plea. Not only did he grant my plea; he
did more. He appears to have embraced the administration measure.
I welcome his support now, before the Rules Committee, and on the
floor of the House.

Thank you. Mr. Chairman.

Mr. WiLLis. Mr. Chairman, I express my appreciation for the action
of the committee in accordance Wit‘l the examining of Judge Walsh in
open session and having a reasonable opportunity to present all sides
of this issue.

The Criairyay. The hearing will now adjourn, subject to the call of
the Chair, and we will then hear from witnesses whose names have
been submitted before.

(Whereupon, st 1:43 p.m., Tuesday, February 9, 1960, the commit-
itee adjourned. subject to the call of the Chair.)
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TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 16, 1960

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON THE J UDICIARY,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:1H a.m., in room 3486,
Old Heuse Oflice Building, Hon. Emanuel Celler (chairman) pre-
siding.

Prf;sent: Representatives Celler, Lane, Feighan, Chelf, Willis,
Rodino, Forrester, Rogers, Brooks, Dowdy, Holtzman, Whitener,
Libonati, Toll, Kastenmeier, McCulloch, Poff, Moore, Smith, Meader,
Henderson, Cahill, and Ray.

Also present: Bess E. Dick, staff director; William R. Foley, gen-
eral counsel; William H. Crabtree, associate counsel.

The CrairMan. Gentlemen, the meeting will come to order,

We have with us today a very distinguished lawyer who has ap-
peared on a number of occasions before this committee, and he has al-
ways appeared with great credit to himself and to the people that he
represented, to the State which he represents.

e is u scholar and a man of great erudition, whe speaks with great
authority on the subject of civil rights as they affect his community.

I am sure, Mr. Bloch, we are very, very happy to hear from you
again,

But, before we do so, I want to say iLizat the hearings on these par-
ticular bills will end this afternoon, or upcn the termination of your
testimony, unless anyone else wishes to appear. But, in any event, the
hearings will not go beyond this day. But the record will be held open
for anvone to present their views for or against the bill for a period
of 1 week.

Mr, Winris, Well, would that include the right, during that period
of 1 particular week, for witnesses to make a personal appearance, Mr.
Chairman? N

The CHairMaN. My statement would not permit that. The idea
would be—we heard one witness last week. We hear a witness in op-
position today. It was our purpose not to prolong these hearings.
And if anyone wishes to express views, he can put them in the record.

Mr. WiLuis. Well, last week, Mr. Chairman, we voted upon the
effect of your suggestion this morning. It was the judgment of the
full committee that that should not be done. You will remember that
1 made 2 motion which prevailed that we would have open hearings
for a reasonable period of time, so that the views of those in favor
of and in opposition to the proposals would be made a matter of record
at, open hearings, with no intention, as put in my motion, to delay, and
reserve it to the full committee, at one point or another, to set a time.
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There wus a motion made, substitute motion made, by the gentleman
from New York, Mr. Miller, to the effect that we would hold the record
open for 1 week, and during that 1 week, have 1 day of hearing. That
was specifically turned down by the judgment of the full committee.

As & understand tha chairman’s statement, he is undertaking to set
arule contrary to the express wish of the full committee.

Believe me, I am not the chairman and don’t want to be. And
our chairman has always been extremely fuair, has leaned over back-
ward to be fair, both he aund the ranking minority member, Mr.
McCulloch. But I would ask that the chairman withhold a binding
ruling, on his part as chairman, te go counter to the express wish by a
vote of committee, that this will conclude the Learings today, with
one additional witness, and that no one else will have the right to
appear.

f the chairman would orly withhold that ruling, I won't press it
any further. I know as usual we can try to resolve our differences
of opinion.

The Ciammaan. May I make this suggestion? T certainly want to
be fair, and the gentleman from Louisiana likewise always is fair.
The word “reasonable” was used ; and I thought this would be reason-
able, to hear Mr. Bloch, having heard from Judge Walzh. Suppose
we leave it this way—that the Learings will be closed unless some
member wishes some individual to be heard, and then the matter
can be presented at a meeting and we can judge then.

Mr. WinLis. That will be all right.  I'mean it will be all right with
me.

Mr. McCurrocir. Mr. Chairman, =o that the record will be unmis-
takably clear. I think it is the duty of this committee to proveed
without unnecessary delay to bring these heavings to a close.

The record will show, beyond any doubt, that last year [ urged
that the hearings remain open for a period far longer than for most,
if not for all bills, which have been before this committee during my
12 or 14 yvears on the ccaimittee,

However, at the beginning of the meeting last_weel, and prior
thereto, in private conversation with the chairman, T urged that there
be a hearing on the referee bills and on the registrar bills, in order
that both the proponents and the opponents could have a day in court.
I am happy to sav that the decizion was made to have those hearings.
I think. Mr. Chairman. that those who wish to appear personally
or to submit statements should be required to do <o within a week.
The record should be ready to o to the printer at that time.  Any
delay bevond that period will be winecessary and will be intolerable.

1¢ i my studied judgment that those who ave opposed to these pro-
posals, as well as those who are in favor of them, with proper amend-
ments, will, within 1 week, have adequate time to prepare that which
they wish to sav. To conclude, it is my hope that this matter will
proceed without ninnecessary delav and that a final record will be
yrepared it order that it may be considered by the Rules Conmmittee
in the event that is the final wish of this committee,

The Ciranaan. The Chair wants to make another announcement.

There is *oming np in the House today, immedintely after the House
resumes its session. a bill for the appropriations for this expense of
this committee, and it will be necessary, Mr. Bloch, for us to take a



VOTING RIGHTS 49

recess if you are not concluded by i2 o'clock, until, say, the period of

12 to 2 o’clock, because our bil! will come up on the floor, and we must

be over there. So vou will understand that. Then we will resume.
You may proceed.

STATEMENT OF CHARLES J. BLOCH ON FEHALF OF THE STATE OF
GEOL'GIA

Mr. Broci. Mr. Chairman, and gentlemen of the committee, I
appear again hefore you as a representative of the State of Georgia,
Gov. Ernest Vandiver, and Attorney General Kugena Cook.

I classify among the Federal voting referee bills the following *

(a) TLR. 10033, introduced by Mr. McCulloch on January 28, 196C;

(5) H.R. 10034, introduced by Mr. Lindsay on January 28, 1960;

(¢) TLR. 10018, introduced by Mr. Goodell on January 28, 1960.

I have not in this statement planned to discuss H.R. 9452, incro-
duced by Chairman Celler on January 7, 1960.

My reasons for its noninclusion are these :

(@) 't deals with Federal registrars rather than Federal referees.
1 testified before a subcommittee of the Rules Committee of the Senzte
on February 2, 1960, with respect to similar bills pending in the
Senate: my statemeni was_inserted in the Congressional Record of
that day by Senator Taimadge; it appears at pages 1553-1559. 1 shall
be glad to frurmish the committee a copy of thai statement and have it
made a part of the record here if it is desived.

The Cramyman. We would be very glad to receive it, sir.

(‘The statement referred to is as follows:)

{From the Congressional Record, Feb. 2, 1060]

STATFMENT OF CHARLES J. BLOCH, OF MACON, GA,, ON BEHAIF OF TUE GOVERNOR
OF (GEOBGIA AND THE ATTORNEY GENERAL OF GEORGIA BErOKE SUBCOMMITTEE OF
THE SENATE COMMITTEE 0N RRULES AND ADMINISTRATION, RE FEDERAL REGISTRA-
T10N BILLS, FEBRUARY 2, 1960

|, 2G84 by Senator Humphrey defines the term “Federal office” as meaning the
ottice of (1) President or Vice President of the United States, (2) eiector for
President or Vice President of the United States, (3) Member of the U.S. Senate,
(4) Member of the FHouse of Representatives of the United States, or (5) Dele-
gate or Commissioner of any territory or possession representing such territory
or pussession in the House of Representatives. It defines the term “Federal
officer” as meaniug an individual occupying any Federal office. It detines
the term “Federal election” as meaning any gereral or special election held solely
or partially for the purpose of viecting uny Federal officer, including primarics.

At the threshold we are rmet with an effort to convert by legislative flat a
State officer into a Federal ofiicer.

The Supreme Court in Ruy v. Blair (343 U.S, 214, 224-225), said: “The Presi-
dentinl electors exercise a Federal function in balloting for President and Vice
President, but they are not Federal officers or agents any more than the State
elector who votes for Congressmen.”

In so holding, the Supreme Court followed the rule which it had annouuced in
In re Green ((Va. 1880) 134 U.S. 377). (See aiso Todd v. Johnson (36 S.W,
541, 09 Ky. 548) ;: Mason v. State (18 S.W. 827, 55 Ark. 529).)

In a case which aflirmed a conviction in the Distriet Court of the United States
for the Western District of Missouri (18 F. Supp. 213), the Circuit Court of Ap-
peals for the Eighth Circuit (Judges Gardner, Sanborn, and Thowas) held that
presidential electors are State ofticers and not Federal officers since the Federal
Jonstitution leaves it to State legislatures to define the method of choosing
Elecé;)rs (Walker v. United States (93 F. 24 383(3)) ; certiorari denied, 58 8.

t. 642).
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Clted In that case ix the landmark case of McPherson v. itlacker (146 U.S. 1)
in which Chief Justice Fuller said : *'I'he appointment and mode of nppointment
of electors belong exclusively to the Stutes under the Constitution of the United
States” (or, ciig, po3d).

T'his bi'l deflnes the term “registration district” as a politieal subdlivision of u
State autnorized under State law ts provide for the registration or qualitica-
tion of individuals, living therein, to vote in Federal elections held in that
State.

‘I"he gist of the bill is in sections 3, -4, and 5.

Individuais who (@) believe themselves to be qualified, under State laws to
vote in Federal elections held in such State, (b) have within 1 year before ling
a petition under this section, unsuccessfuily attempted to register, in his regis-
tration district, to vote in any Federal election, and (¢) believes he is belng de-
prived of his legal right to register to vote in such election solely becauxe of
his race, religion, eolor, or witional origin, may tile with the President a petition
resquesting that a Federal registrar be appointed for the registration district in
which such individual lives. Whenever the President shall have received with-
in 2 period of & year niue or more of xuch petitions, he shall refer such petitions to
the Commission on Civil Rights, If (he Commission investigates and deter-
mines that such citizens are being denfed the right to vote [sle] sovlely because
of their race, religion, color, or nationat origin, the Commission certifies that
fact to the Jresident.  Thereupon, the President shall appoint from among
Federal employees living in or near such district an individual to serve as Fed-
eral registrar for such district until such time as the President determines that
individuals living in sueh distriet are no longer beitg denied the right to vote in
Federal elections solely beeause of their race, religion, color, or national origin.

The Federal registrars so appointed shall accept vote registration applications
from all individuals living within that district who allege that they ure being
denied the right to register to vote in such district solely because of their race,
religion, color, or national origin.

Withont any determination by any tribunal or person that those allegations
are true, the Federal registrar proceeds to examine the applicants.

All applicants whom he tinds have the qualificatious requisite, under the laws
of the State wherein such district is sitmited, for electors of the most numerous
Lranch of the legislature of such State, shall be registered by him as being
qualified to vote in Federal eiections in xuch district, and the Federal registrar
shall certify to the appropriate election officials of such State the name of all
applicants registered by him and the fact that such applicants have been so
registered.

Any individunl who is registered under the act by a Federal registrar shall
have the right to cast his vote, and any election offcial who denles him the
right i= punished criminally.

8. 2719, introduced by Kenator Morse, is substantially the same a8 8. 20%4.
it was supplemented by 8, 2722 int-oduced by him on the same date. This pro-
¢ides for the preservation by State registration officers of ull registration und
voting records for a period of § years after the making thereof.

On January 11, 1960, Senator Javits Introduced 8. 2783 “to protect the right
to vote in Federal elections against denial on account of race, religion, color, or
national origin, by providing for the appointment of Federal registrars by the
President.”

This bill of Senator Javits' ix almost word for word that of the one fntro-
duced by Senator Morse (8. 2719) 4 months hefore. Why the additional bill
was thought necessary, I do not know. On Jaruary 14, 1960, Senator Hum-
phrey for himself and cthers introduced 8. 2814, Federal Election Registrations
Act of 1960, Tt 18 similar to 8, 2084, Preceding 43’ of the bills mentioned,
S. 2535 was introduced on August iZ, 1353 by Senstor Hart and others includ-
ing Senators Morse and Hennings.

T'his bill denominnted us the “Congressional Elections Act” seeks to establish
an agency of the leginlative branch of the Federal Government authorized to
conduct the elections of Members of the Renate and tiie House of Representatives,

1t tactily recognizes what some of the others, S. 2884 for fustance, (o not:
(1) That no one, except Presidoential electors, vote for any one for the oftice of
Preaident or Vice Prexvident of the United States: (2) that a Presidential elector
in a Rtate officer and not a Federal ofticer: (3) that unter the Conatitution of
the Uni'ed States (art. I, sec. 1, par. 2) as construed by the Supreme Court
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unaniwous ' in 1802, the legislatures of the several States have exclusive power
10 direct the manner in which the electors of President und Vice Presldent shall
be appointed.

“Iu short, the appointinent aud mode of uppuintment of electors beloug ex-
clusively to the States under the Coustitution of the Uuited States. They are,
as remarked by Mr. Justice Gray in fu re Green (it ULS, O77, 379), 'nv more
otiicers or ugents of the United Stutes than are the uwmbers of the State legis-
lutures when acting us electors of Federial Senators, or the people ot the Stutes
when acting us the electors of representutives in Congress.' " ®

Ax 1 read this bill, phrases learned long ugo ran through my miud., “lie has
erected a wultitude of uew oflices, and sent hither swarms of oflicers to haruss
our people, and ent out their substunce * * ¢ e has corbined with others to
subject us to a jurisdiction foreign to cur constitution and unackuowledged by
ou. laws; giving his asseut to their acts of pretended legislation. For taking
away our charters, abolishing vur moest valuable laws and altering fundamen-
tally the forms of our governent; for suspending our own legislatures snd de-
c¢laring thewselves iuvested with power to legislute for us in all cases what-
soever.” *

For those indictments so bitterly stuted by the colonists in 1776, complaining
of George LI, appear aguin in this bill.

Purporting to act under the 15th umendment and under articlie I, section 4 of
the (mapstitution, these Nevators would have the Congress enact and the Presi-
dent approve a bill establishing “an agency of the legislative branch of the Fed-
erial Government, & Congressional Klections Commission, as an authority to con-
duct primary, special, and general elections for Mewmbers of the Senate and the
House of Representitives.”

That Commission would be composed of three suembers appointed by the Presi-
dent by and with the advice and consent of the Scnate. They shall euch receive a
salary of $20,000 per year, except that the Chairiman shall receive $20,600. Their
teriis would be 9 years, except that the tirst three mewmbers would have terins
expiring Decernber 31, 1063, 1906, and 1969 respectively.

The Commission would be authorized to muake and maintain temporary and
permanent registers of voters qualitied to participate in primary, special and
general elections In the varjious congressional districts (title 111, sec. 301).

No person shall be registered ns a voter under that section who does not have
the qualifications requisite for ¢lectors o the most numerous branch of the legis-
lature of the Stute in which the congressional district Is situated (sec. 302).

But, apparently, the members of the Conission, and itk agents nppointed by
them pursunnt to title VI, section 601, determine whether an upplicant is quali-
fied to vote under the laws of the State with no right ol a2ppeal except to the Fed-
eral courts (title VII, sec, 701).

No State or local laws governing the time, place, ur manner of the registration
of voters shall be applicable to or limit the power of the Commission to conduct
registration of voters, but the Commission must endeavor, ax far ar in its judg-
ment I8 conducive to uniform und orderly election procedures, to conform its
conduct of the registration of voters to the procedures goverring time, place,
and manner of registration, prescribed in the State or local laws or ordinances in
effect in the congressional district (sec. 303).

Thus far, 8. 2535 coincides in purpose with the bills seeking to regulate regis-
trution for voting in so-called Federal elections.

But in title 4, the kungaroo really lenps. That title ix “Conduct of Elections
by the Commission.”

It sxeeks to nuthorize the Commission to conduct primary, special, or general
elections for the purpose of selecting und electing Members of the Seusate and
the House of Repiesentatives in any congressional district whenever “the Com-
mixsion is officially requested so to ao by the duly empowerwd official of the
State in which the congressional district is situated,” or whenever *‘the Com-
mission determines that unless such election is conducted by the Commission,
persons having the qualitieations requisite for electors of the most numerous
branch of the legislnture of the State in which the congressional distriet is lo-
cated are likely to be denied their right in such primary, special, or general elec-
tions to cast their votes and to bave themn fairly counted.”

(e
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1 Chief Justice Fuller writing: Assoclate Justices Fileld, Harlan, Gray, Blatchford,
L. Q. C. Lamar, Brewer, Brown, and Shiras concuorring.

S McPheraun v. Rlacker, 148 U1.8. 1.

31bid., 146 U.8. at p. 35,

* Declaration of Independence.

B




52 VOTING RIGHTS

In Er parte Young (209 U.S. at p. 175), Justice Harlan dissenting, used

gogeut words which are so apt when we read what is being attempted in this
ill.

Said he there: “This principle, if firmly established, would work a radical
change in our governinental system. It would inaugurate a new era in the Ameri-
can judicial system und in the relations of the National and State Governiuents.
It would enable the subordinate Federa! courts to supervise and control the
officinl uction of the States as i* they were ‘depeudencles’ or provinces. It would
place the States of the Union in 1 condition of inferiority never dreammed of when
the Constitution was adopted or vhen the 11th amendment was mnde a part of
the supreme Inw of the lund. T cannpot suppose that the great men who framed
the Constitution ever thought that time would coe when a subordinate Federal
¢ourt, having no power to compel a State in its corporute capacity, to appear
before it as a litigant, would yet assume to deprive a State of the right to be
represented in its own courts by its regalar law officer.”

And say I here: The principle of this legislation if established would de-
stroy our governmental system. It would inaugurate a new era in the American
system of government and in the relations of the National and State Govern-
ments. It would enabie three subordinate Federal otlicers to supervise and con-
trol the activns of elected officials of the States us if the States were de-
pendencies or conquered provinces. It would place the States of the Union ip
a eondition of inferiority never dreamed of when the Constitution was adegied
or when the 10th amendment was made a part of the supreme law of the tand.
1 cannot suppose that the great men who frumed the Constitution and the Bill
of Rights ever thought the tie would coine when it would be seriously proposed
in the Semiate of the United States that turee men appointed by the President of
the United States might go into a State and conduct its elections after having
determined who might vote in those elections, superseding all of its elected and
selected otficials.

Only once in our history have any sneh proposals erystallized.  After Sher-
man had burnt and pillaged the Srates of the South, they bremme military dis-
tricts.  Now it is proposed o convert us into voting precinets without going
thirough thhe provess of subjugation,

The chief law questions which arise iu a discussion of these various bills are:

1. Does the Congress have the constitutional power to establish a commission,
and delesate (o it the powers to conduct elections for the purpose of selecting
and electiing members of the Senute and the tHouse of Representatives?

2. Proes the Congress have the constitutional power to establish a commission
and empower it to reguiate registrations for voting in congressional elections?

1 limit the real lnw questions presented to the iield of congressional elections
for there are no elections for President or Vice President, aud presidential elec-
tors are State ofticers as to whom the only power of Congress is that which may
be conferred by the 14th and 15th wmendments,

Both of these questions must be determined by a study of article 1, section it
and of article I, section 4, clause 1 of the Conxtitution, which provides:

“The times, places, and manner of holding elections for Senatorz and Repre-
sentatives shall be prescribed in each $State by the legislature thereof ; but the
Congress may at any time by law make or alter such regulations, except as to the
places of choosing Senators.”

Prior to the adoption of the 17th amendment, this section was the only source
of power which Congress possessed over alevtions for Nenators and Representa-
tives, Nawherry v. United States (2046 U8, 232 41 S, Ct. 469 65, L. Ed. 913).

The effect of the 17th amendment is to give to Congress the same breadth of
power over the election of Senators as it previously had over the elections of
Representatives.

The policy of Congrese for a great part of our constitutional life has bheen. to
leave the conduct of the election of its Members to State laws, administered by
State officers. Whenever it has assumed to regulnte such elections it has done s8o
by positive and clear statutes, {'nited States v. Gradicell (243 U.8. 476, 485).

In that ense, decided fn 19156, the Court, at page 482, after stating that the
power of Congress to deal with the election of Senators and Representatives
w:;s derived from section 4, article I of the Constitution of the United States,
sald :

“Whatever doubt mayv at one time have existed as to the extent of the power
which Congress may exercise under this constitutional sanction in the prescrib-
ing of regulations for the conduet of elections for Representatives in Congress or
in adopting regulations which Ntates have prescribed for that purpose has bheen
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settled by repeated decisicus of this court, in Er parte Siebold (100 U.8. 371,
391 (1879) ; Bz parte Clarke (100 U.S. 399 (1879); BEx parte Yarbrough (110
U.S. 651 (1884) ; and in United States v. Mosley (238 U.S. 383 (1915)).”

In the statement of Robert G. Storey, Vice Chairman of the Commission on
Civil Rights before this committee on January 18, 1960, he said: “First, by
article I, section 4, the Constitution has reserved [sic] plenary power to the
Congress to legislate upon the ‘times, places, and manner of holding elections
for Senators and Representatives.””

Whatever power Congress has under article I, section 4, was not reserved to
it. It was delegated to it by the States. More important, though: ls that
power correctly described as “plenary”?

The “extent of the power” was stated in the four cases cited in Gradwell

(¢) What then was the extent of the power in 1916?

(b) Hus the extent of the power been siuce broadened ?

To answer the tirst of these two questions it i8 necessary to exaimnine the
four cuases, and one or two others.

The tirst of the four 8 Kx parte Siebold (100 U.S. 371).

Certain judges of election in the city of Baltimore, appointed under State
laws, were convicted in Federal court under certain sections of the Federal
statutes for interfering with and resisting the supervisors of election and deputy
marshals of the United States in the performance of their duty at an election
of Representatives to Congress wnder other sections of the lederal statutes,
taken frowm the Enforcement Act of May 31, 1870, as amended in 1871.

The zist of the ruling is:

“Congress had power by the Constitution to enact section 5515 of the Revised
Statutes, which makes it a penal offense against the United States for any
officer of election, at an election held for a Representative in Congress, to neglect
to perform, or to violate, any duty in regard to such election, whether required
by a law of the State or of the United States, or knowingly to do any act un-
authorized by any such law, with intent to aftect such electiou, ¢r to make a
fraudulent certificate of the result, ete.; and section 552, which makes it a penal
offense for any oflicer or other person, with or without process, to obstruct,
hinder, bribe, or interfere with a supervisor of election, or marshal, or deputy
marshal, in the performance of any duty required of them by any iaw of the
United States, or to prevent their free attendaince at the places of registration
or election, etc.; also, sections 2011, 2012, 2016, 2017, 2021, 2022, title xxvi, which
authorize the circuit courts to appoint supervisors of such elections, and the
marshal to appoint special deputies to aid and assist them, and which prescribe
the duties of such supervisors and deputy marshals, these being the laws pro-
vided in the Enforcement Act of May 31, 1870, and the supplement thereto of
February 28, 1871, for supervising the elections of Representatives, and for
preventing frauds therein.”

Cleuarly, the basis of this ruling was that the acts of Congress were regula-
tions with respect to the “manner of holding elections,” and therefore within
the very letter of article I, sectiun 4, clause 1.

in Eo2 parte Clarke (100 U.S. 399), there was considered the apperi of an
nfficer of election, at an election for a Representative to Congress in ‘ne city of
Cincinnati who had been convicted under section 5515 of the Fedeizl Revised
Statutes for a violation of the law of Ohio in not conveying the baliot box,
after it had been sealed up amd delivered to him for that purpose, to the county
clerk, and for allowing it to be broken open.

That section 5515 is set out in full in the Siebold case (100 U.S. at p. 381),
and is as follows :

“SecTION 5515. Every officer of an election at which any reprzsentative or
delegate in Congress is voted for, whether such officer of election be appointed or
created by or under any law or authority of the United States, or by or under any
State, territorial, district, or municipal law or authority, who neglects or re-
fuses to perform any duty in regurd to such election required of him by any law
of the United States, or of any State or Territory thereof; or who violates any
duty so imposed; or who knowingly does any acts thereby unauthorized, with
intent to affect any such election, or the result thereof; or who fraudulently
makes any false certificate of the resuilt of such election in regard to such repre-
sentative or delegate: or who withholds, conceals, or destroys any certificate of
record so required by law respecting the election of any such representative or
delegate; or who neglects or refuses to make and return such certificate as re-
quired by law; or who aids, counsels, procures, or advises any voter, person, or
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officer to do any uct by this or any of the preceding sectious made u ¢cime, or
to owit to do any duty the omission of which Is by thix or any of such sections
made a crime, or attempts to do so, shall be punished aus prescribed in section
5511,

'The Court, with two disseuts, held that Congress had power to puss the law
under which the conviction was had.

Thut statute clearly dealt with the manner of holding an election for Repre-
sentutives.

It is important that that old statute passed practicaily contemporaneously
with the ratitication of the 15th amendment shows that Congress coustrued the
word “elections” in the constitutional provision (art. 1, sec. 4, cl. 1) w wmean the
actual casting of votes, und the return and certitication thereof. An electiom is
“the act of choosing a person to till an otfice or position by vote.”

“Election” means the act of casting and receiving the ballots from voters,
counting ballots, and making returns thereof Kilgore v. Jacksom (118 B.W. 819,
&22). To the same effect is Lowery v. Briggs (73 S.W. 1062) ; State v. Nelsor
(169 N.W. 785, 789, 141 Minn. 499), and many other cases.

While In re Coy (127 U.S. 7T31), is not cited in the Uradwell case, reference
should be made to it, for at page 752 the extent of the power of Congress over
the election of its members under this provision of the Constitution is stated.

Said Justice Miller rpeaking for all of the Court except Justice Field :

“But the power, under the Constitution of the United States, of Congress
to make such provisions as are necessary to secure the fair and honest conduct
of 1n election at which a Member of Congress is elected, as well as the preserva-
tion, proper return, aud counting of the votes cast thereat, and, in fact, what-
ever is necessary to an honest and fair certification of such election, caunot be
questioned.”

In Ezx parte Yarbrough (110 U.S, 631), an indictment charging that the de-
fendants conspired to intimidate a Negro in the exercise of his right to vote for
a Member of Congress of the United States was held valid.

The Court stated that article 1, section 4 of the Constitution “adopts the State
qualification as the Federal qualification for the voter; but his right to vote is
based upon the Constitution, and Cor.gress has the constitutional power to pass
laws for the free, pure and safe exercise of this right” (p. 652).

One of the statutes under which Yarbrough was indicted (Rev. Stat. sec. 5520)
penalized the intimidation of any citizen from giving bhis support or advocacy
toward or in favor of the election of electors and Members of Congress, using
the same word (eleetion) as is used in the constitutional provision. (That
~election” does not embrace registration is somewhat demonstrated by Scott v.
United States (3 Wall. 642), written by Justice Miller, and cited by him at
page 660 of the Yarbrough case.)

The congressional interpretation of the word “elections” in article I, section 4
is shown by the statutes alluded to by Justice Miller at page 661. An act of 1872
required aM the “elections” for such Members to be held on the Tuesday after the
first Monday in November 1876, and on the same day of every second year there-
after. In like manner, he pointed out, Congress has fixed a day, which is the
same in all States, when the electors for President and Vice President shall be
appointed.

After alluding to those laws, the Court by a query very graphically illustrates
the extent of the congressional power under this constitutional provision: “Will
it be denied that it ig in the power of that body to provide {aws for the proper
conduct of those elections?” (op. cit. p. 661).

At page 663 the “election”—the sctual election—is defined as “the voting for
those Members.” }

The act of 1872 appeared in the United States Code ar title 2, section 7, until
amended in 1934 to conform to the new date for the opening of Congress as fixed
by amendment No. 20. But, the statute then enacted provided for the establish-
ment of a day certain “as the day for the election, in each of the States and
territories of the United States, of Represeutatives” (United States Code, title 2,
sec. 7. “Time of election”).

When, in 1913, the 17th amendment was adopted providing for the election
of Senators by the people, Congress enacted the act of June 4, 1014 (38 Stat. 384),
providing:

“At the regular election held In any State next preceding the expiration of the
term “or which any Senator was elected to represent such State in Congress, At
which election a Representative to Congress is regularly by law to be chosen, &
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U.S. Senator from sald State shall be elected by the people thereof for the tern
commencing on the 4th day of March next thereafter” (U.S.C., title 2, sec. 1).

This section, too, was amended in 1934. The amendment doee not detract from
the meaning assigned by the Congress to the word “elections” in the constitutional
provision—the voting for Senators and Representatives.

In 1915, after deliberating a year and a half, the Court decided (United States
v. Mosley (238 U.S, 353).  This case was alluded to by Senator Javits in his
testimony before this committee on January 19. 1980. The Court in that case
construed the old section 5508 of the Revised Statutes, which had ther become
section 19 of the Penal Cude. It was held constitutional and in the language of
tbe Court “constitutionally extends protection to the right to vote for Members
of Congress and to have the vote when cust counted.” It was held to apply “to
the acts of two or more election officers who conspire to injure and opprese
yualifled voters of the district in the exercise of their right to vote for Members
of Cougress by omitting the votes cast from the count and the return to the
State election board”—all a part of the actual election.

Aloug with the Moslcy case, Senator Juvits cites United States v. Saylor, ct al.
(322 U.8. 385). We allude to it now although it was not decided until 1944.
There is a 6 to 3 decision, the Court held that Congress had the power to punish
a conspiracy by election officers {o stuff a bahot box in an election in which a
Member of Congress was to be elected, and that the Federal statutes were suffi-
ciently broad to embrace such an offense.

Mr. Justice Douglas, with waom Mr. Justice 8.:uck and Mr. Justice Reed con-
curred, dissented. They thought that the general language of section 19 of the
Criminal Code under which Saylor had been convicted was insufficient to embrace
the acts for which Saylor had been indicted.

I quote Justice Douglas:

“Under section 19 of the Enforcement Act of May 31, 1870 * * * the stuffing
of this ballot box would have been a Federal offense. That provision was » part
of the comprehensive “reconstruction” legislation passed afier the Civil War.
It was repealed by the act of February 8, 1804 * * * an act which was designed
to restore control of election frauds to the States. The committee report (H.
Rept. No. 18, 53d Cong., 1st sess., p. 7). which sponsored the repeal, stated: ‘Let
every trace of the reconstruction measures be wiped from the statute books: let
the States of this great Union understand that the elections are in their own
hands, and if there be fraud, coercion, or force used thev will be the first to feel
it. Responding to a universal sentiment throughout the country for greater
purity in elections many of our States have enacted laws to protect the vote
and to purify the ballot. These, under the guidance of State officers, have worked
efficiently. satisfactorily, and beneficiently: and if these Federal statutes are
repealed that sentiment will receive an impetus which, if the cause still exists,
will carry such enactments in every State in the Union.! This Court now writes
into law what Congress struck out 50 years ago. The Court now restores
Federal control in a domain where Congress decided the States should have ex-
clusive jurisdiction. I think if such an intrusion on historic States rights is to
be made. it should be done by the legislative branch of the Government. I can-
not believe that Congress intended to preserve by the general language of section
19 the same detailed Federal controls over elections which were contained in the
much-despised reconstructioniegislation” (op. cit., pp. 390-392).

Thereafter, Justice Douglas cited the Bathgate case, 246 U.S. 220, and then
sald: “Congress has ample power to legislate in this field to protect the elec-
tion of its members from fraud and corruption. * * * I would leave to Congress
any extension of Federal control over elections.”

Presently, we shall come to consider the problem: How far can Congress go
under the Constitution in extending Federal control over election? How far can
Congress go in this field of protecting the election of its members from fraud
and corruption? Do the Senate bills under considerstion exceed the powers of
Congress delegated to it Ly the States? Does the Constitution of the United
States warrant what Justice Douglas denominated as “such an intrusion on
historic States rights?”

When we come to consider those questions, let us consider Justice Black’s
admonition in Reid v. Corert (354 U.S. 1, at p. 14) : “The concept that the Bill
of Rights and other constitutional protections against arbitrary government are
inoperative when they become inconvenient or when expediency dictates other-
wise is a very dangerous doctrine and if allowed to flourish would destroy the

51902-- 60 —5
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beuefit of a written Constitution tud undermina thz basis of vur Government”
(June 10, 1967).

1.t us reinember that the 10th amendent is just as much a part of the Bill
of Righ:s as are the ist, the 4th, the 5th, the 6th, the Tth, and the 5th.

The Senators, the Representatives, the newspapers, the television and radio
cowmentators who scoff at us who plead for the rights of the States under the
10rh nuendinent way some day rue the days they did so.

¥or when you make it customary and legal to discard the 10th winendment be-
cause, forsvoth, your convenjeuce and expediency so dictate, you undermine the
vthe: nine.

When you today encourage and countenance the (disregard of the 10th amend-
ment, you lay the foundation for others in u future day to encourage aml coun-
tenance the disregard of the other nine.

If a majority of Senators and Ilepresentatives today in Congress can destroy
the rights of the States solemnly reserved to thew under t'1e 10th amendment,
a majority tomorrow can destroy your right to worship whs tever your religious
faith may be, Jewish, Catholic, or Protestant—a majority temorrow can destroy
freedom of speech or of the press whether sought to be exercised by the greutest
or most humble newspuper—a wajority tomorrow can deprive you or me of our
lives, liberty, ur property without due process of law—a majority tonmorrow can
authorize unrensonuble searches and seizures, und abrogate trial by Jjury.

As a member of a so-called minority religious group, I know that I am pro-
tected in my right to worship ouiy by a strict observance of constitutional pro-
tections nfforded in the first mwendinent. 1 am fearful because I wonder when
it will become expedient to destroy the first.

1f the powers delegated to Congress under the Constitution of the United States
are not broad enough for your purposes, don't distort the Constitution by unwar-
ranted construction of it: seek to amend it in the manuer provided in it.

If you reply that that is too loug and ditlicult a road, again I call Justice Black
as a witness. He, in the last 3 years, said:

“It may be siaid that it is ditficuit to umend the Constitution. To some extent
that is true. Ubviously the Founders wanted to guard against husty and ill-
cousidered changes in the basic charter of our Government. But if the necessity
for alteration becomes pressing, or if the public demand becowmes st ong enough,
the Constitution can and has been promptly awended,” (354 U.8. at p. 14, foot-
note 27).

This study of the cases discloses the extent of the power of Congress under
article I, section 4, and the 15th amendment. In 1916, it remained as it was in
1883 expressed in ex L rte Yarbrough, supra. Congress has the constitutional
power to pass laws for the free, pure, and safe exercise of the right to vote at
electiouy for members of Congress, the yualifications of the voter being deter-
wined by State luw. The States under article L section 2 of the Constitution
define who are to vote for the popular branch of their own legislature, and the
Constitution of the United Mtites says the saime persons shall vote for Members
of Couny ress in that State. The Coustitution udopts the qualitications thus fur-
nished as the qualitications of its own electurs for Members of Congress (110
U.S. at p. 663).

Article I, section 2 of the Constitution must be construed in pari materia with
article I. section 4, clause 1.

Certain of the people of the several Stutes choose the Members of the Congress.
Those certain people are those who have the qualifications requisite fur electors
of the most numerous branch of their State legislatures. The Constitution, ne.
the Congress, has adopted the qualification furnished by article I, section 2 as
the qualification of ity own electors for Meinbers of Congress.

it is when, and only when, that group of electors shall have been determined
by the laws of the State, restricted only by the 14th and 15th awmendments.
section 4 comes into play.

With that group of voters defined, selected, chosen, and determined under the
laws of the State according to the Constitution of the United States; with it
having been determined by tbe laws of the State, restricted by the 14th and 16th
amendment, who may participate as voters at an election for Senators und
Represcatatives, Congress has the right to prescribe the ‘‘times, places, and man-
ner” of holding such elections, but that prescription by Congress must be “by
law.” Congress hus no right to prescribe qualifientions of such electors except
those determined by State law uas limited by the war awmendments. It is the
elector who ix qualified by State law who has the right to vote at the election
held pursuant to article I, xection 4 T°.8. v, Goldman (25 Fed, Cas. p. 1353, case
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No. 15,225, Weads, circuit judge). It is the eloctor qualified by State laws who
may be prote-ted iu that right uuder section 4 of article 1 (ibid).

congress, under article 1, section 4, can no more abridge the powers of the
States ander artic'z 1, section 2 and the 10th amendment, than it cun abridge
the freedoms guarzuteed by the first amendment. United States v. Congress of
Indusirial Oryciazations (77 F. Supp. 309, 357, aftirmed 3356 U.8. 106).

Has the oxtent of the power of Congregs over congressivnal elections been
broadenced since 19167

Congress has no wore power how to prescribe the qualifications of voters in
congressionul elections than it had in 1916, when Gradwell was decided.

The only chauge in the principles of constitutional law which we bhave stated
is that there has been a broader detinition ascribed to the word “elections”
in article 1, section 4.

In United States v. Classio (313 U.S. 209), Mr. Justice Stone suid: “The
questions for decision are whether the right of qualiled vowrs to vote in the
Louisigna primary and to have their baliots counted is a right ‘secured by the
Constitution” " (op. cit,, p. 307).  (See nlso p. $15.)

Justices Stone, Roberts, Reed, and Frankfurter held that “a primary election
which is a necessary step in the cboice of candidates for election as Representa-
tives in Congress, aud whicli in the circumstances of the case coitrol that chojce,
is an election within the meaning of article 1, sections 2 and 4 of the Counsiitution
and is subject to congressional regulation ns to the mannver of holding it” (313
LS. 300 (6) ).

Justice Douglas dissented, joined by Justices Black and Murphy. (See, also
Smith v, Alhwright 321 U.S. 649).)

So, the extent of the congressional power today is just as it was in 1916
except that the word “electivns” is to be construed to include “primaries” of
the described in the Classic case.

Does the sweep or extent of that power show any constitutioval right in Con-
gress to enact legislution such as that which contronts us?

The legislation embraces two attempts in general.

1. There is an attempt in 8, 2335 to empower a Comiuission composed of
three members appointed by the President to cenduct the congressional election
in any cougressional district whenever :

(a) The Commission is requested so to do by the official of the State in which
the congressional district is sitnated ; or

(b) The Commission determines that unless it cenducets such election, persons
having the qualifications requisite for electors of the most nuwmerous branch of
the legisluture of the State in which the congressional district is located are
likely to be denied their right in such primary to cast their votes and have them
counted.

2, There is an attempt in all of the bills to provide for registration of voters
in congressional elections by Federal registears.

Is the provision in 8. 2535 for a Commission to conduct congressional elections
valid? Clearly it is not.

If for 10 other reaxon, it is not because it would constitute a tlagrant attempt
by the Congress to delegute its legisiative power.

Article I, section 1 of the Constitution provides that “all legislative powers
herein granted shall be vested in o Congress of the United States which shall
consist of a Senate and House of Representatives.”

Under article I, section 4 of the Constitution, Congress may at auy time “by
law” fix the times, piaces nnd manner of helding elections for Senators and
Representatives.

The phrase “by law” has a meuning in the field of constitutional law. It is
not a phrase haphazardly used. It occurs many other times in the Constitu-
tion, e.g. :

(a) Inarticle I, section 2. paragraph 3; -

(b) Inarticle I, section 4, paragraph 2;

(¢) Inarticle [, section 6, paragraph 1:

(d) Imarticle I, section 9, paragraph 7:

(e) Inarticle I1, section 1, paragraph 8 ;

() Inarticle I1, section 2, paragraph 2;

(¢) Inarticle IT1, section 2, paragraph 3;

th) In the third amendment;

ti) In the sixth amendment:

(j) intne 14th smendment, section 4:

(k) Inthe 20th amendment, section 4.

i
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Uuder article I, section 7 of the Constitution, Cougress cannot by law make
or alter any regulutions as to the times, places, and manuner of holding congres-
sional elections except by a specitic bitl which has been introduced and enuacted
into lnw, signed by the Presideut, or passed over his veto.

The phrase “by law” has been muny times judicially construed.

The term “by law” as used in Kentucky statutes means a statute (Common-
wealth v. Wade (125 Ky. 791 ; 104 8.W. 965, 968) ).

The statutory provision that no money shall be paid out of the treasury
except in pursuance of an appropriation by law” wmeans appropriation by a
valid law (Stete v. Davidson (114 Wise. 563 ; 90 N.W. 1067, 1068) ).

'The phase “by law" refers exclusively to statute law (Board of Educaticn
ete. v. Grecnough (13 NI, 2d 768, 770 277 N.Y. 193)).

The phrase “by law” construed as meaning statewide legislation, and not
ordinance (United States Fidelity & Guaranty Co. v. Guenther (31 ¥, 2d 910 (per
Circuit Judge Hickenlooper))).

The phrase “by law” us used in the constitutional provision autborizing Con-
gress “hy iaw” to vest appointment of inferior officers in the courts of law means
by specific legislation (Cainv. United States (73 F. Supp. 1019) ).

The Congress cinnot delegate to a Commission of three men, or any other
member, its constitutional power to set the time nnd place and fix the mauner
of holding congressional elections. Even the strouger, the Congress, cannot au-
thorize a Commission to conduct a congrexssional election which under article I,
sections 2 and 4, isx conducted by the State, except as the time, place, and man-
per of holding it may have been altered by Congress by law.

A few recent instances should suffice to demonstrate the invalidity of the
delegation of power here attempted :

(1) Panama Refining Co. v. Ryan (203 U.S. 388, 55 8. Ct. 241, 79 L. Ed. 446) ;

(b) Schechter v, United States (295 L.8. 493, 53 8. Ct. 837, 79 L. Ed. 1570).

Is the attempt in these bills to provide for registration of voters in congres-
sional elections by Feder:l registrars valid?

Except for the war amendments, the power of Congress over congressional
elections ix limited to provisions made by Congress by law as to the times,
places, and manner of holding elections for Senators and Representatives.

The war amendments add nothing to that basic power except to authorize
Congress to enact legislation preventing the States from denying the right to
vote to Negroes.,

Those amendments standing alone would not authorize Congress to enact any
law as to the times, places and manner of holding congressional elections.

The registration of voters has nothing to do with vither the time or place
of holding elections. It has nothing to do with the manner of holding elections
for the holding of an election presupposes a group of voters ready and qualified
to participate in the election.

That the Founders did pot mean by the phrase “manner of holding elections”
to empower Congress to evact Jegislation with respect to the qualifications of
voters who might participate in such elections is clearly shown by article I,
gection 2, paragraph 1 of th? Constitution, by the histery of the United States,
and by adjudicated cases.

And. that the registration (o vote may be considered by some courts as a
concomitant of the act of actual veting in that it is a prerequisite to voting does
not serve tn embrace the registration as either a time, place, or manner of
holding the elect .on.

An abridgment by the State or a denial by a State of a citizen's right to register
may by some courts be considered a denial or abridgement by the State of his
right to vote, but such holding will not serve to amend the Constitution of the
United States so as to permit Congress to alter State laws or enact new laws as to
qualifications of voters.

Yhen the Constitution was adopted, the States expressly delezated to the
Congress the power to prescribe the time, places, and manner of holding elections
for Senators and Representatives. Before they did that they had provided that
the House of Representatives should be composed of Members chosen every sec-
ond year by the people of the several States, and the electors in each State shall
have the qualificatinns requisite for electors of the most numerous branch of the
State legislature.

And to make certain that all that they intended to empower Congress to do
in this firld was embraced in article I, section 4, they immediately added the 10th
amendment © “The powers not deleguted to the United States by the Constitution,
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nor prohibited by it to the States, are reserved to the States respectively, or v die
peopie.”

When over a century later, an amendment to the Ccustitution (amendment 17),
was added providing for the election of Senators by the people of the States, that
amendment contained the same language as to Senators ag was in the original
Constitution as to Representatives, to wit: The electors in each State shsll have
the quaiitications requisite for electors of the most nuwmerous branch of the State
legislatures.

The States by the law prescribed those gualifications.

The States by law determined how its officers should ascertuin who possessed
those qualitications.

That such was indisputably the plan of the Contitution can also be demon-
strated in another manner.

Originally under the Constitution—prior to tlie adoption of the 17th amend-
ment—it was provided (art, I, sec. 3), that the Senate of the United States should
be composed of two Senators from each State chosen by the legislature thereof.
Article I, section 2 provided that the House should be composed of Members
chosen * * * Ly the people of the several States and the electors in each State
shall have the qualifications requisite for electors of the most numerous branch
of the State legislature,

Now, article I, section 4 applies to Senators and Representatives—the times,
places, and manner of holding elections for Senators and Representatives sball
be prescribed in each State by the legislature thereof, but the Congress may at
any time by law, make or alter such regulatious except as to the time of choosing
Senators,

If under those sections, the Congress had the right to prescribe and administer
qualifications requisite for the electors choosing Members of the House, then by
the same token the Congress had the right to supervise and prescribe qualifica-
tions for the meinbers of the legislature who chose the Senators. Congress had
exactly the same power over the times and manner of holding elections for Sena-
tors, as it had over the times and manner of holding elections for Representatives.

What the States did do in their delegation of power to the Congress has been
well illustrated by what the courts have decided over the yeurs.

Guinn v. United States, 2338 U.S. 347, was one of the first cases in which the
National Association for the Ad.ancement of Colored People appeared befcre
the Supreme Court. Perhaps it was the first. Mr. Moorfield Storey appeared
for it. The grandfather clause in the Oklahoma coanstitution was held to violate
the 15th amendment. In so holding, though, Chief Justice White speaking for
himself. and Justices McKenna, Holmes, Day, Hughes, Van Devanter, Joseph
Rucker Lamarr and Pitney, said :

*“ta) Beyond doubt the amendment does not take away from the State govern-
ments in a general sense the power over suffrage which had belonged to those
governments from the heginning and without the possession of which power the
whole fabric vpon which the division of State and national authority under the
Constitution and the organization of both governments rest would be without
support and both the authority of the Nation and the State would fail to the
ground. In fact, the very command of the amendment recognizes the possession
of the general power by the State, since the amendment seeks to regulate its
exercise as to the particular subject with which it deals.

“(b) It is true, also, that the amendment does not change, modify or deprive
the State of their full power as to suffrage except of course as to the subject with
which the amendment deals and to the extent that obedience to its coramand is
necessary. Thus the authority over suffrage which the States possess and the
limitation which the amendment imyoses are coordinate and one may not destroy
the other without bringing about the destruction of both” (op. cit., p. 362, p. 34).

And further at page 366: “No time need be spent on the question of the validity
of the literacy test considered alone since as we have seen, its establishment was
but the exercise by the State of a lawful power vested in it not subject to our
supervision, and indeed, its validity is admitted.”

In Pope v, Williams (193 U.R. 621), the Court said: “While the right to vote
for Members of Congress is not derived exclusively from the law of the State in
which they are chosen, but has its foundation in the Constitution and laws of the
United States. the elector must be ore entitled to vote under the State statute.”

Pope v, Williams refers to Wiley v. Sinkler (179 U.S. 58), and Swofford v.
Templeton (185 U.S. 487).
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In the former of these two cases, the Court unanimously held that in an action
against election officers of the State of South Curolina for refusing the plaintiff's
vote at an election for Members of Congress, the declaration was faulty in that
it did not allege that the plaintiff was a registered voter under the laws of South
Carolina. The latter follows it.

In Mason v. Mirsouri (179 U.8. 328), the Supreme Court of the United States
unanimously affirmed a judgment of the Supreme Court of Missouri, and unani-
mously aeld :

“The general righit to vote in the State of Missouri is primarily derived from
the State; and the elective franchise, if one of the fundamental privileges and
iznmunities of the citizens of St. Louis, as citizens of Missouri and of the United
States, i8 clearly such franchixe, ag regulated and established by the iaws or
constitution of the State in which it is to be exercised.”

The courts of no State in the Union have more firmmly and thoroughly pro-
claimed the constitutional doctrine of States rights thaun have the courts of
Missourl.

In Lehew v, Brammell (103 Mo, 548, 15 S.W. 763 (1890) ), the Mixsouri Supreme
Court upheld the constitutionality of school segregation statutes enacted by her
legislature muny years before.

In Blair v. Ridacly (41 Missouri 63, 97 Am. Dee. 243}, that court said: “Prior
to adoption of Federal Constitution, States possessed unlimited and unrestricted
sovercignty, and retained the same afterward, except so far as they granted
powers to the general government, or prohibited themselves from doing certain
acts.  Every Ntate reserved to itself the exclusive right of regulating its own
internal government and police.”

There the Court upheld the validity of a provision in the State constitution
requiring that an oath of loyalty he taken by all voters as a condition precedent
to their exercvize of the right of suffrage at any election neld in the State. In
so doing, it cited approvingly the decision of Justice Washington while on cir-
cuit, in Corficld v. Coryell (4 Wash, C.C. 471). speaking of the elective franchise
as one of the fundamental franchises under our form of government, to be regu-
lated and established by the Inws or constitution of the State in which it is to
be exercised. (That case has been cited approviugly by the Supreme Court
(179 U.8.568).)

At page 257, the Missouri court uses these cogent words: “There is not to be
found in that instrument a single sentence, puragraph or word which gives the
National Government power over the qualifications of voters in any of the
States. But the direct opposite is affirmed in that clause ¢ * * \which declares
‘that the powers not delegated to the United States by the Constitution, nor pro-
hibited by it to the States, are reserved to the States respectively, or 1o the
people.””

Those words nre as true today as they were when they were written in 1867,
with one exception. The war amendments probibit the State denying or abridg-
ing the right tv vote on the basis of race, color, or previous condition of servitude.

The 15th amendment provides that the right of citizens of the United States
1o vote shall not be denied or abridged by the United States or by any State on
acconnt of race, color. or previous condition of servitude.

Assutning (see Reddiz v. Lucky (252 F. 24 930)) that the right to vote includes
the rizht to register as a prerequixite to voting, and that therefore, a State can-
not abridge or deny u citizen's right to register on acconnt of race, color, or pre-
vious condition of servitude, it does not follow that Congress has the right to
usurp the field of registration even in cougressivnal regulations inerely becauuse
the war amendments prevent discrimination in that field. The congressional
power in that respect is measured not by the war smendiments, but by cidcie I,
sections 2 and 4. as restricted by the 10th amendment.

Fortunately the Supreme Court of the United States has spoken with unanim-
ity on the subject recently. In Lussiter v. Northamzion County Loard of Elee-
fions (360 U.S. 43, 50-31: 79 & Cr. 985, 989), Justice Douglas said: *We vome
then to the question whether the State muuy consistently with the 14th and 17th
amendments apply a literacy tect io all voters irrespective of race or color. The
Court in Guinn v. United Atates, supra (238 U.S. 566, 35 8. Ct 951, disposed of
the question in a few words: ‘No time need be spent. on the question of the valid-
ity of the literney test, considered alone, since, we have seen its establishment
was but the exercise by the Stiate of a lawful power vested in it not subject to
our supervision, and indeed its validity is mdmitted.” The States have long heen
held te have broad powers to determine the conditions under which the right
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of suffrage may be exercised, Pupe v. Williams (193 U.8. 621, 633, 24 S. Ct.
373, 576, 48 1. Ed. 817) ; Maaon v. State of Missouri (179 U.8. 328, 315, 21 8.
Ct. 125, 128, 45 L. Ed. 214), abseut of course the discrimination which the Con-
stitution condemns. Article I, section 2 of the Constitution in its provision for
the election of Members of the House of Representatives and the 17th amend-
ment in its provision for the election of Senators, provide that officials will be
chosen ‘by the people.’ Each provision goes on to state that "the electors in each
State shall have the qualifications requisite for the eloctors of the most numer-
ous branch of the State legislature.’ So while the right of suffrage is estab-
lished by the Constitution (Ez parte Yarbrough (110 U.S. 651, 663, 665 ; Smith v.
Alhcright (321 U.S. 649, 661-2), it is subject to the impesition of State standards
which are not giscriminatory and which do not contravene any restriction that
Congress acting pursuant to its constitutional powers, has imposed. See United
Ntates v. Classic (313 U.8. 209, 315). * # * While section 2 of the 14th amend-
ment. which provides for apporticument of Representatives among the States
accordiug to their respective nuinbers counting the whole number of persous in
ench State (except Indiang not taxed), speaks of ‘the right to vote’ the right
protected ‘refers to the right to vote as established by the laws and constitution
of the State.' (Mcfherson v, Blucker (146 U.S. 1, 399y ).

The Justice had pointed out previously in his opinion (op. cit., p. 50) that the
issne of discrimination in the actual operation of the ballot laws of North Caro-
linn had not been framed in the issue presented for the State court litigation.
It was mentioned in passing so that it might be ¢lear that nothing said or done
by the Court would prejudice a tendering of that issue at the proper time (Cf.
Williams v. Missixsippi (170 U.S. 213)).

In the statement of purpose prefacing 8, 25335, it ie said that “American citi-
#ens otherwise qualified to vote continue to he denied thut right because of their
race or color, and that qualified voters are thus arbitrarily and discriminatorily
being denied the right to cast a vote for the selection and election of their repre-
entatives in the Senate and the House of Representatives.”

If that statement jis true, why have not those American citizens instituted ac-
tions in the courts of the land—VFederal or State—secking to redress the alleged
arbitrary discrimination? If their claims are just, the courts afford them a
remedy. The powers of the States reserved to them under the Coustitution,
never delegated by them to the Federal Government, should not he ravished to
satisfy the lust of those who claim their constitutional rights have been invaded.

“When a man has emerged from slavery. and by the aid of beueficent legisla-
tion has shaken off the inseparable concomitants of that state, there must be
some stage in the progress of his elevation when he takes the rank of a mere
citizen, and censes to be the special favorite of the laws, and when his rights as
citizen, or a man, are to be protected in the ordinary modes by which other
men's rights are protected (Justice Bradley in Ciril Rights cases (109 U.S, at
P25, (18K3)).

Mr. Brocu. (h) The Federal registrars bills in the House and in
the Senate resulted from recommendations of the Civil Rights Com-
mission. Deputy Attorney General, Judge Lawrence E. Walsh, testi-
tied before this committee on February 9, 1960. He testified that his
proposal was “vompletel}' different from the recommendation of the
Civil Rights Commuission,” page 5.

Then Representative Forrester asked him:

In other words, you are repudiating the recommendation of the Civil Rights
Commission.

He answered “Yes"” and said that he did not think that the Federal
registrar proposal was a “proper vehicle:”

(¢) The Attorney General had testified similarly before the subcom-
mittee of the Senate Rules Committee on February 5, 1960.

H.R. 10035 is apparently an exact copy of that proposed by the At-
torney (General on or about January 27, 1960.

The examingation, which T have thus far been able to make, of H.R.
10034 and H.R. 10018 reveals no substantial difference between either
of them and H.R. 10035.

i
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Doubtless the drafters of the bill propoused on January 27, 1960,
by Attorney General Rogers conceived its basic idea from the acts of
1870 and 1871 set out rather fully in £z parte Siebold, 100 U.S. 371,
379-380. Those laws—
relate to eiections of members of the House of Representatives, and were an
assertion on the part of Congress, of a power to pass laws for regulating and
superintending said elections ¢ * ¢

Those laws were—

a part of the comprehensive “reconstruction legislation” passed after the Clvil
War. They were repeaied by the act of IPebruary 8, 1804, 28 Stat. 36, an act
which wus designed to restore control of election frauds to the States.
Justice Douglas, in United Stutes v. Saylor, 322 U.S. at pages
390-391.

After that quotation, Justice Douglas alluded to and quoted from
the committee report, House Report No. 18, 53d Congress, 1st session,
p. 7, which sponsored the repeal and stated :

Let every trace of the reconstruction measures be wiped from the statute
books; let the States of this great Union understand that the elections are in
their own hands, and if there be fraud, ccercion, or force used they will be the
first to feel it. Responding to a universal sentiment throughout the country
for greater purity in elections many of our States have enacted laws to protect
the voter and to purify the ballot. These, under the guidance of State officers,
have worked efficiently, satisfactorily, and beneficently; and if these Federal
stututes are repealed that sentiment will receive an impetus which, if the cause
stiil exists, will earry such enactments in every State of the Union.

In the report referred to immediately following the words just
quoted ave these:

In many of the great cities of the country and in suvme of the rural districts,
under the force of these Federal statutes, personal rights have been taken from
the citizens and they have been deprived of their liberty by arrest and imprison-
went. To eater into the details in many cases where citizens have been un-
Justifinbly arrested and deprived of their liberty would be useless in this report.
We content ourselves in referring to report No. 2385 of the second session of the
62d Congress on the subject, where many such instances are detailed.

Perhaps both of these complete reports could be made a part of
my statement as exhibits.

Justice Douglas then said:

This court now writes into the law what Congress struck out 50 years ago.
The Court now restores Federal control in a domain where Congress decided
the States should have exclusive jurisdiction. I think if such an intrusion on
historic States rights is to be made, it shouid be done by the legislative branch
of Government. (325 U.S. 391-392).

Justice Douglas was thus championing historic States rights and
complaining so bitterly because the majority of the Court had held
that the Federal statute denouncing conspiracy to injure a citizen In
the free exercise of any right or privilege secured to him by the Fed-
eral Constitution or laws embraced conspiracy by election officers to
stuff a ballot box in an election at which a Member of Congress was
to be elected. ) ) L

Now 66 years after Congress decided that this was a domain n
which the States should have exclusive jurisdiction, the executive
branch of the goveinment, through the Attorney General, is asking
the legislative branch not only to make—
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such anp intrusion on historic States rights—

but to make an even greater intrusion, an intrusion beyond the wildest
machinations of Thad. Stevens and Wade and Butler, and other noted
wavers of the bloody shirt.

Why is such an intrusion—such an unwarranted invasion of the
rights of the States—requested at this time by the executive branch,
of the legislative branch?

Sixty-six years ago, the Congress solemnly stated that the laws
enacted by the States to protect the voter and purify the ballot were
working efliciently, satisfactorily, and beneficiently.

Georgia was one of the States which enacted such statutes. When
did they cease to work efliciently, satisfactorily and beneficiently ¢ If
and when they ceased to work efliciently, satisfactorily, and bene-
ficiently, was any complaint ever made to any court of Georgia com-
plaining of any lack o¥ efliciency, dissatisfaction, malevolence, fraud,
or wrongdoing in the administration of Georgia's laws?

Oh—TI know that in recent months—the last 4 or 5 years—at the
instigation of some one or cnes, a few suits have been filed in Federal
courts, but has any Negro citizen, alleging that he was wrongfully
deprived of his right to register, ever appealed from the decision of
the board of cegistiars of any county in Georgia to the supreme
court and thenve to the court of appeals or Supreme Court? This
is not a raetorizal question. I am asking for information. I know
of no such eace. If tueve be one, cer':;iniv the eiiicient legal staff of
the Department, of Justice or that of the NAANCPE knows of it.

Let us examine 42 U.S.C. 1971 as amended by the Civil Righ s Act
of 1957, and se~ just what the Attorney General is asking the legis-
lative branch of the Government to enact into law in these Umted
States of America-—supposed to constitute a coustitutional republie.

In making that examination, remember that the portion: of the Civil
Rights Act of 1957 sought here to be nmended was declared uncon-
stitutional by a Federal district judge in Georgia last April (United
States v. Raines, 172 F. Supp. 552). An appeal by the Government
was argued before the Supreme Court of the United States, with the
Attorney General appearing in person on behalf of the United States
in an unprecedented appearance, for him, on January 12, 1960. As
this is written, that case has not been decided. If it is affirmed on
the basis of the decision of the trial judge, this proposed legislation
automatically would fall with it.

Why is the Congress asked to receive and pass on this legislation
while the fate of the basic legislation is at issue before the highest
oourt of the land ?

Is there some sort of a contest or game being playsd in which the
rival opponents of the two major political parties are vying to see
which can strike the South the sooner and the harder? As I read the
bills, I thought of Admiral Farragut entering Mobile Bay, and say-
ing: “Damn the torpedoes; go ahead,” for these bills seem to be say-
ing *Damn the Constitution—go ahead.”

Under title 42, United States Code, section 1971(e), if it should
be held valid, whenever any person, whether or not his acts constitute
abridgements or denials by a State, has engaged in or is about to en-
gage 1n acts or practices which would deprive any other person of any
right or privilege secured by title 42, United States Code, section
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1971 (b) or (a), the \ttorney General may institute for the United
Siates, or in the name of the United States, a civil action or other
proper proceeding for preventive relief.

Section 1971(d) confers jurisdiction on the disirict courts of the
United States of such proceedings.

The Attorney General’s bill proposes to add to title 42-1971 a sub-
section (e), in lieu of present (e) which would become (f), authoriz-
ing the court in which a proceeding under subsection (¢) might have
been instituted, in certain events to appoint one or more persons as
voting referees.

It is interesting to see that the court may not appoint such persons
as referees in just any proceeding which may have been instituted
pursuant to subsection (¢). The first condition precedent to such
appointment is that the court must tind that uncer color of law or
by State action a person or persons have been deprived on account
of race or color of a right or privilege secured by (a) or (b).

Tacitly, the Attorney General and the authors of these bills here
seem to concede the validity of the constitutional attack which has
been made, and successfully maintained in a district court, on 1971(c)
coupled with 1971(a). The present proposed limitation to the pro-
posed further action of the court demonstrates that under (c) as it
now stands the Attorney General may institute a suit whether or not
the acts or practices complained of constituted abridgements or
denials by the State. Tucitly, therefore, there is an admission that
the opinion of Judge T. Hoyt Davis, based as it was on United States
v. Reese, et al., 92 U.S. 214, is correct.

Furthermore, the court may not appoint those persons as voting
reforees unless the court further ﬁmls that the il]Légml deprivation
“under color of law or by State action” was or is pursuant to 8
“pattern or practice.” Whose “pattern or practice?” If the “pattern
or practice” is that of individuals, there is no abridgement or denial
by the State and the legislation i1s not appropriate under the 15th
amendment.

What “persons” may the court appoint as “voting referee?”

The bi]{ doesn't even provide that the “person” must be disinter-

ested. It contains no provision for any qualifications_either as to
ability, training, or residence. .An employee of the United States
may be appointed. A persor. cbsolutely untrained in the law may
be appointed. A resident of New York, Illinois, or the District of
Columbia may be appointed in a case pending in Michigan or Georf'm
The chairman of this committee on February 9, 1960, called that fact
to the attention of Judge Walsh. He replied that it is not made
essential, but that the assumption was that any district judge is going
to appoint somebody from his district. We in the South have not
so soon forgotten that sometimes judges from North Dakota are sent
into the South to try these cases. We do not overlook the fact that
under this bill, the Attorney General would choose the forum and the
judge.
. As will be presently seen, it is the object of this proposed legisla-
tion that these voting referees supplant registrars appointed under
State law. In Georgia registrars under the State law are required
to be “upright and intelligent citizens of the county” (code 34-301).
They must be bipartisan (34-302). They must take an oath, faith-
fully to perform their duties (34-303).



VOTING RIGHTS8 65

Federal voting referees are not even required to take an oath, and,
for all the bill requires, they may be just as ignorant as those whom
they might permit to register. ] )

et us assume that a proceeding under subsection (c) were filed in
the District Court of the United States for the Middle District of
Georgia, Americus Division, against registrars of Terrell County,
and that the court makes the findings required by the proposed bill,
and appoints Tom, Dick, and Harry as “votirg referees.” )

What are those voting referees authorized by the proposed bill
todot

Their first authorization is—-
to receive applications from any person claiming such deprivation as to the
right to register cr otherwise to quality to vote at any election * * *

First, I ask, applications for what ¢

Under that. language, if a decree were had as to Terrell County
registrars, would the phrase “any person” from whom applications
might be received, include » resident of Randolph County, or even
Bibb or Fulton or Chatham? Ts this language to be used as the basis
of creation of o board of voting referees having statewide powers
though appointed on the hasis of alieged wrong doings by some one
in only one countr?! Don’t think these fears are farfetched
imaginings. 1 have observed it solemnly argued by the Iepartment
of Justice in a Federal court the word “person” in the n.atute as it
now reads was intended by the Congress to include a sovereign State
(U8, v, State of Alabana, 171 F. Supp. 720, 267 F. 2d 808).

1 have no reason to believe that the phrase “any person” would be
limited #o as to mean “any person resident of the county involved
in the action,” particularly in the light of the fact that the quoted
language uses the phrase, “any election.” “Any election” means what
it says. 1 do not anticipate any voluntary restriction of its meaning
if this legislation should be passed.

These porsons so appointed as voting referees would “take evi-
dence, Where? Upon what notice to interested parties? Under
oath?  Wonld the witnesses giving evidence be subject to cross-
examination? Would anyone have the right to oppose those ap-
plications? Or would the proceedings be *ex parte”; “star chamber.”

These “voting rveferees™ would report to the court findings as to
whether such applicants or any of them (1) arve quaslified to vote at any
election, (2) have been (¢) deprived of the opportunity to register to
vote or otherwise to qualify to vote at any election, or (b) found by
State election officials not qualified to register to vote or to vote at
:m’y election.

3y the application of what standards will the “voting referees”
determine whether the applicants are qualified to vote? Must the
applicants have the qualifications requisite for electors of the most
munerous branch of the State legizlature? What age must they have
attained?

This report will be reviewed by the court, and the court shall ac-
cept the findings unless clearly erroneous. Does anyonre have the
right to except to it? The court shall then enter a supplementary
decres which shall specify which persons named in the report are
qualified and entitled to vote at any election within such period as
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would be applicable if such person or persons Liad been registered or
otherwise qualified under State law.

Bear in mind, this scheme doesn’t apply orly to Negroes. It ap-
plies to white people as well. )

What has any Federal court to do with whether a person is qualified
to vote at any election unless he has beer deprived of the right on
account of his race, color, or previous conditions of servitude? The
phrase “any election” embraces municipal and State elections as
well as congressional elections. The Federal power as to congres-
sional elections 1s quite ditterent from the Federal power as to elec-
tions of State oflicers. At page 37 of the hearing of February 9, Judge
Walsh is quoted as saying:
¢ * * there has been no holding that Federal electors are Federal officers. I
think there is a high likelihood that that would be the ultimate determination.
I call attention to Ray v. Blair, 342 U.S. 214, 224-225 in which the
Supreme Courtsaid:

The Presidential electors exercise a Federal function in balloting for President
and Vice Presiuent but they are not Federal oflicers or agents any more thun
the State elector who votes cor Congressmen. See also, In re Green, 134 1.8,
%TTS;IWalkcr v. United Stutes, 93 F. 2d 353(3), and McPhersuon v. Blacker, 146

What Congress may have the power to regulate and what it defi-
nitely has not are so Intermingled in this bill as to render it totally
unconstitutional.

Lven if it should be held that subsection (¢) of section 1971 of title
42 United States Code is valid, and that in a proceeding instituted
pursuant to it there may be a decree granting to the United States of
America the preventive relief or injunction sought by it, it would
not follow that Congress had the power to grant authority to the
court to appoint voting referees to receive applications from any
person claiming deprivation of his right to vote, and to empower the
court, or judge thereof; then to sit as chairman of a superboard of
registrars, issue voting certificates, and punish violations of them.

Even if it be assumed that the proceeding now authorized by sub-
section (c), if it is valid, constitutes a case or controversy within the
meaning of article 3, section 2, clanse 1 of the Constitution, Congress
has no constitutional power to confer on a Federal district court the
hermaphroditic powers it would seek to confer by this bill.

The judicial power extends to the “cases” descrived in the said
clause, and to controversies to which the United States is a party.

The so-called proceeding which would follow the decree or finding
of the court would not be a case or controversy within the meaning of
the Constitution. In the first place, it would not even be confined to
alleged deprivations committed by the defendants in the case. It
would not be confined to adjudicating the rights of those for whose
benefit the United States had brought the suit. It would convert
the case or controversy into a universal registration prcceeding in
which there were no named plaintiffs and no named defendants.

A case is defined as a suit 1nstituted according to the regular course
of judicial procedure (Muskrat v. United States, 219 U.S. 316).
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In an ancient volume, 2 Dallas 409-410, the rule was announced
in 1792:

Neither the legislative nor the executive branches can constitutionally assign
to the judicial any duties, but such as are properly judicial, and to be performed
in a judicial manner.

Registration officers ure not judicial officers, and the registration
of g prosg)ective voter is not a judicial act (Murphy v. Ramscy, 114
U.S. 15, 37).

The Eerm, “controversies,” if distinguishable at all from “cases,”
is so that it is less comprehensive in 1ts nature than the latter, 2ad
includes only suits of a civil nature (detna Life Ins. Co. v. Haworth,
300 U.S. 277, 108 ALR 1000).

In United States v. State of Alabama, 171 F. Supp. 729, afirmed
267 F. 2d 808, it was held that the State of Alabama was not a
“person” within the meaning of section 1971{c) of title 42, and con-
sequently was not a proper party to an action under that section
brought by the United States. The case was brought to the Supreme
Court of the United States upon petition for certiorari filed by the
United States, and granted by the Court. The case is No. 398,
QOctober term, 1959. I am advised that it will be heard in March.

This bill seeks an advance and favorable decision of the case by
seeking to add at the end of subsection (c) :

When any official of a State or subdivision thereot has resigned or has been
relieved of his office and no successor has assumed such office, any act or prac-
tice of such official constituting a deprivation of any right or privilege secured
by subsection (a) or (b) bereof shall be deemed that of the State and the pro-
ceeding may be instituted or continued against the State as a party defendant.

I respectfully submit Congress has no constitutional power to
enact that.

In the first place, the determination of what acts or practices con-
stitute a deprivation of rights or privileges under the 15th amend-
ment is a judicial and not a legislative function.

In the second place, Congress, in a case such as comgrehended by
section 1971(c) cannot authorize a suit by the United States against
a State of the Union. The 11th amendment forbids it. I realize
that the 11th amendment does not prevent the United States from
suing a State in a proper case in a proper court. I realize that
Congress in some cases has the power to confer on district courts
jurisdiction with respect to actions brought by the United States
against a State. (Farnxiworth v. Sanford, 115 K. 2d 375, 379; Ames
v. Kansas. 111 U.S. 449 : United States v. Louisiana, 123 U.S. 32).

But this power does not exist when the action is a derivative one,
one in which, while the name of the United States is used by author-
ity of Congress, the persons zllegedly aggrieved are individuals.

To hold otherwise would destroy the 11th amendment.

I have had the opporunity of reading the testimony of Deputy
Attorney General Judge Lawrence E. Walsh before this committee
on February 9, 1960,

With the deepest respect for my distingnished friend for whom I
have the utmost respect, T suggest that in the fervor of his advocacy
he has overlooked what he would not, as a judge, have overlooked.

For this bill to be valid, it must be appropriate legislation under
the 15th amendment. No other provision of the Constitution could
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possibly warrant it. To be appropriate legislation under the 135th
amendment, congressional legislation must be limited to the preven-
tion of denivls or abridgments by a State of the right of a person to
vote by reason of his race or color or previous condition of servitude.

In this adroit bill, the scheme is to empower a Federal court to
decree that State officials are generally guilty of acts depriving a per-
son of his 15th amendment rights, and then by reason of that decree
to compel the State to permit other persons, not parties to the suit,
to vote at its eleciions.

. The fundumental vice is the confusion of prevention of discrimina-
tion with mandatory provisions compeiling the State to permit voting
at its elections.

It overlooks the fundamental proposition of law that the privilege
of voting is not derived from the United States but is conferred by
the State (Breedlove v. Suttles, 302 U.S, 277, 283 ; see also, Lassiter v.
Northampton Board of Elections. 360 U.S. 45, 79 S. Ct. 985).

If a person proves to the satisfaction of a proper court that he has
been deprived of voting rights contrary to the provisicns of the 15th
amendment, a court, in a proper case, may have the right to redress
that deprivation by compelling the State to permit that particular
person to vote. But, that is a far ccy from the attempt 0% this bill.
Here. if A is prevented from voting on nccount of u studied practice
contrary to the 15th amendment, the court may confer the privilege
of voting in Siate elections on B. C,D,E,F.G.and X, Y, and A

Under its power to enact legislation to prevent denial or abridg-
ment by a State of a citizen’s right to vote, Congress may not convert
Federal courts into registration boards supplanting State officials.

‘The questions propounded by the chairman of this committee {0
Judge Walsh, record pages + et seq., show that he, as a trained lawyer,
recognized the gravity of this very question.

In response to the chairman’s searching questions, Judge Walsh
said:

Well, if you found a pattern and practice against Negroes, and he is a

Negro, 1 think Congress is justified in jumping the gap and establirhing a con-
clusive presumption that that is the reasen for his troubie. (Record, p. 45).

“The CramrmMax. You mean that Congress can justify that pre-
sumption?

Mr. Walsh answered :

Yes, sir. Ithinkitisa reasonable presumption. I think if you have a pattern
found, the likelihood of any other reason for refusing to let him register even
though he was qualified {8 nil. Seo 1 think there is a reasonable basis for such a
presumption. Nut only is it reasonable, but it is necessary, because for an in-
dividual to prove each case that he had been a victim of prejudice [sic] is very
difficult. Therefore, I think he peeds Congress help in that regard.

Here we have a striking example of what Justice Hugo Black was
warning against when he recently said:

The concept that the Bl of Rights and other constitutional protections against
arbitrary government are inoperative when they become jnconvenient or when
expediency dictates otherwise 18 s very dangerous doctrine and if allowed to
flourish would destroy the benefit of a written Constitution and undermnine the
basis of our Government (Reid v. Covert, 354 U.S. 1, 14, June 10, 1937).

Here we have the Deputy Attorney General of the United States
seeking to justify a “presumption” not on the basis of its constitu-
tional validity but because forsooth it 1s in his opinion reasonablé¢ and

necessary.
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This is what Congress is being askel to do:

In the opinion of the Attorney Geeral, a person has engaged or
there are reasonable grounds that a perscn is about to engage in acts or
practices which would deprive some other person of his right to be
entitled and allowed to vote at an election. He institutes a civil action
in the name of the United States for preventive reliel (42 U.5.C.
1971(c)). The court finds that under color of law or by State action

rsons have been deprived of those rights on account of race or color.

t finds that such deprivation was or is pursuant to a “Pattem or
practice.” The statute is silent as to how this question of “pattern or
practice” vel non, is to be put in issus. Whose “pattern or practice,”
wo do not know. The language is not limited to a “pattern or practice”
established or sanctioned by the State. It may be just anyone’s pattern
or practice. All that the court is required to find is that “such dep-
rivation was or is pursuant to a pattern or practice.” Then it is au-
thorized to appoint voting referees to receive applicatiors from any
person claiming that he has been deprived of his right to register and
qualify to vote. Tt is presumed that such other person is also the victim
of such pattern or practice.

The Department of Justice would have the Congress legislate on this
basis: In the state of “A,” there is a pattern or practice of denying or
abridging the rights of Negroes to vote. X is a Negro, and has been
refused registration. Therefore X has been unconstitutionally de-
prived, and the States must let him down.

In seeking to justify the Attorney (eneral’s proposal, Judge Walsh
savs first that it is—

i bare facilitation of an ancillary procedure by that court to m:ke ‘te fecree
effective,

Just after the language just quoted, it is said:

The Civil Rights Act does not say the oniy thing a court can do is to enjoin
the registrar. It suys it can make such other orders as are desirable,

The action which the Civil Rights Act permits the Attorney Gen-
eral to institute for or in the name of the United States is:

* * * g civil action or other proper proceeding for preventive relief. including
an application for a permanent or temporary injunction, restraining order, or
other order.

That is the exact langue of 42 U7.8.C. 1971 (¢).

The Attorney General is limited to seeking “preventive relief”
which may be granted by the court by means of a “permanent or tem-
porary injunction,” a “restraining order, or other order.™

And says the Department of Justice—
and all Congress would be doing in the Attorney General's proposal, really,
would be making a statutory presumption to avoid one element of proof, that
causal link which is so difficult to prove. So it could be justified constitutionally
that way.

This overlooks the fact that the Constitution of the United States
does not permit such facile leaping of hurdles:

It is niot within the province of a legislature to declare an individual guiity
or presumptively guilty of a crilme (MeFarland v. American Sugar Co,, 241 U.S.
79. 86, 36 8. Ct. 498, 501, €0 L. Ed. 809—)
cited in Manley v. State of Georgia. 279 U.S. 1, 6, holding that a
statute creating a presumption that is arbitrary or that operates to
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deny a fair opportunity to repel it violates the due process clause of
the 14th amendinent.

See also Bailey v. Alabama, 219 U.S. 219, 233 et seq., 31 S. Ct. 145,
55 L. Ed. 191.

A statute creating a presumption that is arbitrary, or that operates to deny
e fair opportunity to repel it, violates the due proress clause of Coustituticn
amendment 14, since legislative fiat may not take place of fact in judicial deter-
mination of issues involving life, liberty, or property (Western & A. R. Co. v.
Henderson, 279 U.S. 839, 49 8. Ct. 445(3)).

Legislation providing that proof of fact shall constitute prima facie
evidence of main fact in issue satisfies requirements of duc process of
law when the relation between the fact found and presumption is
clear and direct and is not conclusive (ddler v. Boarc} of Education,
72 8. Ct. 380(16), 342 U.S. 485).

The presumption there involved was upheld because it was—

not conclusive but arises onlv in a hearing where the person against whom it
may arise has full opportunity to rebut it (342 U.S. at p. 495).

It is suggested that—

maybe * * * a State is entitled to less protection because it is nct a person
under the 14th amendment * * *

and perhaps the due process clause of the 14th amendment does not
apply to a State.

This suggestion overlooks the fact that a “person or persons” are
the defendants in an action under 1971(¢). Tt is those *persons” to
whom the Attorney General will transmit the “supplementary decree”
proposed to be issied under the amendatory act, it is those persons—
election officials—who are subject to prosecution for contempt.

During the questioning of Judge Walsh by Representative Willis,
he was asked:

Then this voting referee, however, would have a righi to protect, according

to the pattern of the bill, not only persons named in the original action, but any-
by in the area who feels that he is the victim of the pattern?

The answer was:
Yes, sir, anybody who is a member of the same race {record, p. 48).

The bill, H.R. 10035, does not confine the reception by the voting
referees of “applications™ to those of the same race as those for whom
the original suit was brought,

Page 2, lines 5 and 6, empowers these voting referees—
to receive applications from any person claiming such deprivation as to the
right to register * * *.

“ Applications” for what # For what do the applicants apply? Was
the fact that what these “applicants” will be seeking is a registration
certificate desigmedly omitted?

Perhaps the drafters of the hill gagged at the idea of so patently
converting a Federal court into a registration board.

At page 50 of the hearings, Mr. Willis asked Judge Walsh if he
was familiar with the jurisprudence that under clause (b) of rule
53, the adverse party could insist upon a showing that an exceptional
situation existed before a master could be appointed. Judge Walsh
replied :

Yes, sir. and that was because he would bave to pay one-half of the cost of

the master, whereas here no one is going to pay the cost of the master except
the Government.
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I respectfully suggest that that is not the real reason for the ex-
treme reluctance which exists on the part of Federal judges to ap-
point “masters.”

The real reason is that by its nature and consequence the procedure
of reference to a master “nullifies the right to an effective trial before
a constitutional court.”

See {nre Tom R. Watkins, praying for a writ of mandamus, decided
b)’ the C.S. Court of Appeals, Fifth Circuit, November 24, 1959 (271
F.2d 71

Tle guoted language is at page 775, and reference is there made to
the case of Beacon Theatres, Inc. v. Westover (1959, 359 U.S. 560,
79 S.Ct. 948, 3 L. Ed. 2d 988).

In that case, at pages 508-509, Justica Black speaking for a ma-
jority of the Courw says:

Our decision is consistert with the plan of the Federal Rules and the Declara-
tory Judgment Act t) eflect substantial procedure reform while retaining a dis-
tinction between jury and nonjury issues and leaving substantive rights un-
changed.

Then follows language which is summarized in 79 S. Ct. 948, head-
note 18, as follows:

1s Federal courts, equity has always ucted only when legal remedies were

inadequate.

As Justice Black points out, that rule is derived from a long line
of cases one of the earliest of which is Zap v. Babin (60 U.S. 271,
19 How. 271, 15 L. Ed. 633). Note: See Equity, Supreme Court Di-
west, key No. 46.

Despite these ancient rules of law, despite the limitations upon
the judicial power of the United States as set out in the Constitution,
despite the 10th amendment: the Attorney General would have a
Fe({oml court become a registration board, and permit the claims of
thousands of applicants who have never submitted those claims to
proper State tribunals, to be adjudicated in a proceeding said to be
ancillary to a pending proceeding, an ex parte proceeding, and to be
adjudicated by a so-cahed sapplementary decree. (Prepared state-
meut of Judge Walsh before the committee, p. 6.)

The applications which would be filed by those who were not parties
to the original action would in no sense be such a complaint as is re-
quired by Federal Rules o Civil Procedure No. 3 for the commence-
ment of a civil action in a Federal court.

A civil action in a Federal court is commenced by the filing of a
complaint with the court.

Rule 3: Other rules provide for the issuance of process, the service
of process, the filing of defensive pleadings; rules 4, 5, 8, and 12
for example.

Unless those rules are complied with there is no suit in the Federal
court. There being no suit at all, there is no ancillary suit.

But even if w2 can denominate this strange new application as
a complaint, a sui! it is not in any sense heretofore adjudicated by
the Federal courts ancillary to the civil action which, filed by the
United States of A-nerica, had preceded.

That action created by the Civil Rights Act of 1957 permits the
United States oX America to institute a civil action for preventive

51902 --60——86
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relief against persons who may be depriving other persons of certain
rights.

Now, it is proposed after there shall have been a decree granting
such preventive relief, and declaring a pattern or practice to exist,
to permit—
applicants not parties to the orizinal suit to be granted mandatory relief, to
be by a Federal court registered as voters at all elections, Ntute or Federal.

Up to now, it has been the law that even a real case or controversy,
as distinguished from an application, cannot be regarded as ancillary
so that jurisdiction can be made to depend upon the jurisdiction in
the original suit unless it has direct relation to property or assets
actually or constructively drawn into the court's posse sion or control
by the principal suit (s, Tue. v. Blankenship, 145 F.2d. 354, 356).

Even if these so-called applications could be dignitied with the
title of “supplemental bills,” they would be unauthorized under pres-
ently existing and adjudicated principles of law and equity and
equity practice in the Federal courts (Walmae Company v. lsaacs,
220 F2d 108, 113-14: Dugas v. Lmerican Surety Co., 300 US. 414,

28, 77 8. Ct. 515, 521, 81 L. Ed. 720).

The bill provides for the issuance of a supplementary decree by
the conrt after these proceedings before the voting referees which
proceedings Judge Walsh characterizes as “ex parte.” his state-
ment, page 6.

The phrase “supplementary decree” is not recognized or defined in
the Federal Rules of Civil Procedure nor in title 28 of the United
States Code.

Heretofore an action in equity has ended with the tinal decree ad-
judicating the rights of the complainants and defendants in the cause.

A court of chancery has had jurisdiction of course to effectuate its
decree by appropriate process (19 Am. Jur. Equity, sec. 420).

Heretofore, in the United States and in England, that etfectuation
has been confined to the enforcement of the rihts of and relief
granted to the parties to the cases.

Never before has it been thonght that a supplementary decree could
be promulgated by a court granting relief to applicants who were
not parties to the case in which the decree was promulgated, and
granting relief of an entirely different nature from that prayed or
granted in the main suit.

The only supplementary decrees known to equity practice in the
United States and England as it heretofore existed resulted from
(siupp]emental bills founded upon matter arising after entry of the

ecree.

See, for example, Koot v. Wooliworth (150 U.S. 401), Independent
Coal and (oke €o.v. United Stutes (274 U.S. 610), Looney v. Fast
Texas R. Co. (247 U.S.214).

The so-called supplementary decree here sought to he authorized
would be nothing more or less than what in some countries have been
called ukases—which in czarist Russia were “imperial orders or de-
crees, having the force of law.”

I am not familiar with the registration laws of other States. T
do know that we have a very full and fair law in Georgia. The one
now in force was enacted in 1958, Georgia Laws 1938, page 269 and

-

the following, approved and effective as of March 23, 1958.
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1f the Congress should enact the proposal of the Attorney Gen-
eral it would supersede this law in most of its important features
when, as, and if the Attorney General was successful in maintainin
a conrt proceeding under the 1957 act, and another “if"—if it shoul
be declared valid %y the Supreme Court of the United States.

Very recently, our supreme court, the Supreme Court of Georgisa,
has said:

Registration laws are the means and machinery by wlich proofs are sub-
mitted showing the existence of the citizen's qualifications as an elector; such
statutes having for their purpose regulation of the exercire of the right of
suffrage, but not to gualify or restrict the right to vote. Such laws nwust be
impartial, uniform and rensonable, giving to all a fair, equal and reasonable
opportunity to exercise the right to qualify as an elector (Franklin v. Harper,
205 Ga. T19(3)).

The purpose of the act of 1958, the Georgia Registration Act, and
the act which preceded it is and was to provide the necessary ma-
chinery to carry out the provisions of the constitution of Georgia
which prescribe the qualifications of a voter, among them being that
he must be a person of good character. |

In legislating upon the subject, our general assembly, acting under
the powers reserved to the State of Georgia by the 9th and 10th amend-
nients to the Constitution, enacted another very wise provision, name-
Iy that the registrars shall, in each year in which there is a general
election for members of the general assembly, cease their operations of
taking applications from persons desiring to vote in such election 6
months before the date of such election (Acts 1958, p. 276, Ann. Code,
G1-111).

The purpose of that law is to prevent the very occurrence which the
Attorney General’s plan seeks to insure—the voting of peopls whose
character and qualifications have not been examined and tested.

This bill—if enacted into law, and held valid—will not affect Geor-
gia alone. It will not affect the South alone. It will affect every
State in the Union.  The evils of its progenitors, the Force Acts of
1870 and 1871, persist in this modern day Force Act. Those evils
were not revealed in the South, Those evils were revealed by happen-
ings in the North. For details of the revelation I call attention to an
article in the U.S. News & World Report of February 15, 1960, pages
42 et sey. entitled: “Here's the Latest Plan for Cracking Down on
the South.”

That article demonstrates that in eracking down on the South, the
people of the North, East, and West may become crackee victims.

hat old law was used, a congressional report said—
only as part of the machinery of a party to compensate voters who are friendly
to it, and to frighten from the polls the voters of the opposing party.

Will the new one be similarly used ?

Then, Mr. Chairman, gentlemen of the committee, follows an ap-
pendix which has a summary of the (Georgia registration laws as they
exist through 1958,

Thank you very much.

The Cuamyan, Well, Judge, T want to compliment you on your
superb presentation. 1 would say it was clear, distinet, and cogent,
and very well documented.

You have the thanks, T am sure, of the members of this committee,
for a very fine statement.
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However, I take it that you will be willing to subject yourself to
some questions.

I refer you to your statement on page 5 where you say Georgia en-
acted statutes for the protection of the voters, and that those statutes
set. up an eflicient. satisfactory, and beneficent type of machinery of
voting.

NO%\", the Civil Rights Commission has examined the records of a
number of States. I don't think they have as yet gone into that. But
the Civil Rights Commission came up with a number of conclusions
which clearly indicate there was deprivation of the right to vote. That
deprivation was leveled against certain people because of their race
and their color. There is no doubt about that, is there, Judge? That
the Civil Rights Commission did come up with such findings?

Mr. Brocir. There is no doubt about their having made such finding.
I do doubt the accuracy of that finding in this respect. I am talking
about (Georgia now. I}don’t know what condition may exist in Ala-
bama, Mississippi, Louisiana, Arkansas, or even New York, or any
other State. But I am talking about in Georgia.

If a person, colored or white, thinks he is deprived of the right to
vote in (ieorgia, the right to register and vote, he has got a right
to appeal from the decision of the registrai to a superior court, which
is our eourt of last resort—trial court of last resort, highest trial court,

“and then to the court of appeals of the Supreme Court.

I have always thought, Mr. Chairman, that if people, colored or

white, wvere sincere in their efforts, and merely wanted to vote, and

not to create a political issue—but if what they wanted was the right
to vote, that if when they applied to vote, and they “were refused that
right, what would they (?0? What would I do, or any member of the
comniittee do, if he applied to the board cf registrars of Bibb County.
my residence, to vote? I would appeal to the superior court. And
there he is entitled under our law to a trial de novo, and not merely on
the evidence that was taken before the registrars. And then if I
were not satisfied with what the superior court did, I would go to

-~ the court of appeals and the Supreme Court.

Mr. Rocers. May I interrupt you there? Supgose you can't find
a registrar in order to qualify, as this Civil Rights Commission showed

in reports that in many instances the l'v%{istr:u’s even resigned, and

they can’t even find them? Well, now, if under your law you must
make the application before you can appeal, what would you do in
that case?

Mr. Broci. Mr. Rogers, I say again that I know the broad ﬁndinﬁs
that the Civil Rights Commission have made. They have made the
very sort of findings that I predicted they would make when T sat
Lere before you in 1957 and 1958. But what T am trying to say is
that so far as Georgia is concerned, they have not pointed out one
single case in which a Negro has sought to register and been deprived
of that right to register, and that Negro has appealed to the State
courts for relief. Now, they have got the Terrell County case pend-
ing in which assertions are made that never have been proven, and I
doubt if they ever can be proven.

The CiratkMan. It may be that the right exists to follow that legal
process which vou have indicate.  But how could a poor Negro, for
example, of limited means, follow that process successfully? Where
would he get the money to doit?
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Mr. Brocu. Well, does the U.S. Government have to furnish liti-
gants the money to prosecute their cases?

The Cuaikman. I don’t say the United States should do it. But |
that process is so far out of the reach of the ordinary Negro who is
deprived of his vote as to render thau)rocess almost a nullity, as far
as the aggrieved individual is concerned.

Mr. Brocu. I daresay, Mr. Chairman, with all respect—I daresay
that the same folks would furnish the money for that proceeding as
arﬁ furnishing the money for the other proceedings that are being
taken.

The Cuarnas. You are referring, I take it, to the NAACP.

Mr. BrocH. In 1947 and 1948, there were several cases filed in the
Federal courts in Georgia. But I never have known one—now, there
may be one—I am not making the statement there hasn’t been. I am
saying [ never have known one to be filed in a State court.

The CHakmMaN. How many cases have been filed under that reme-
dial process that you indicated by Negroes in the State of Georgia$

Mr. BrocH. You mean under 1971(c) ¢

Mr. WiLLis. No, he is talking under Georgia law.

Mr. Brocu. Under the Georgia law? I said I didn’t know of any.

The Cuairman. Well, therefore, if——

Mr. BrocH. Any by a Negro.

The Cruakyan. Therefore, I assume there is a reasonable presump-
tion that the process that you have indicated is not of any real and
genuine value to those deprived of their right fo vote.

Mr. Brocm. I think the far more reasonable assumption is that
they are not merely seeking the right to vote.

The Cuairva~. Well, taking the case——

Mr. Brocu. A far more reasonable presumption is that they are
just seeking publicity and the aid of the Government in trying to get
these sort of bills driven through. They are trying to make you, Mr.
Chairman, do the very thing that you ars doing. That is to presume
that an evil exists which hasn’t been proven to exist.

Mr. McCorrocn. Mr. Chairman, could I interrupt there? I would
like to azk Mr. Bloch this question, then.

Is it your studied judgment that no Negroes otherwise qualified
to \'otealmve been denied the right to vote in Georgia in the last 2 or
3 years?

)Mr. BrocH. No, sir, I wouldn’t say that. I wonldn’t say that. If
T had to guess, I would say that perhaps some of them have been
deprived of the right to vote. But I say in connection with that, why
don’t they follow the procedure given to them by the Georgia law?

Mr. McCurrocm. Well, I would like to ask two other questions, since
we have that answer from Judge Bloch.

Do yon think that public opinion brought to bear on the Negro who
has been denied his right to vote is a deterrent to him bringing the
action?

Mr. Brocu. No, sir, I wouldn’t say that it was. I say this to you.
And I can only speak authoritatively for my county.

The Negroes vote there, and Negroes are registered to vote, and
they do vote. And in two recent elections they Tiave had the balance
of power, and carried the election, But I say to you that if a Negro
qualified to vote in Bibb County, Ga., applied to the registrars to vote,
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and was not granted the right to vote, that he would receive a fair
trial before the superior court of Bibb County, Ga., and a fair trial
before the Court of Appeals of Georgia, and the supreme court, if he
didn’t get one in the local court.

Mr. McCuLLocH. Well, we are very glad to hear that statement,
and, of course, have a very high regard for the courts of Georgia.
thMy last question in this particular connection, Mr. Chairman, is

is:

. Do you believe that there are economic sanctions against the Negro
in the State of Georgia which deters him from exercising his right to
reg’ster and vote ¢ v

Mr. Brocit. I have heard of them, Mr. McCulloch, T have heard
of them, but I know of no actual fact. I have heard of them just like
you have. And it has been reported in the Civil Rights Commission
report. But I know of no such instance.

In other words, I know of no instance where Negroes seeking to vote
have been told “If you keep that up, you will lose your job,” or some-
thing of that sort—that 1s what you mean by economic sanction?
1 know of no such in my county.

Mr. McCurroci. Do you know whether or not, even in the absence
of statements to that effect, there is concerted action on the part of
Georgia citizens to impose economic sanctions upon Negroes 1f they
seek to exercise their rights which are guaranteed by the Federal
Constitution and by the Georgia constitution?

Mr. Broci. No, sir, I know of no such. And I would say that
there was not any such.

Mr. McCurroci. If there were such activities, as indicated by any
one of my three questions, in the State of Georgia, would you be of
the opinion that there should be some kind of remedy given to those
people who might be denied or who have been denied their constitu-
tional rights by such action?

Mr. Broci. T would say. Mr. McCulloch, that even if those sort of
practices existed, or exist, which I specifically deny, that even if they
did it wouldn't justify such legislation as this.

Mr. McCrrrocir. Well, maybe this legislation can be so improved
go that it will be justifiable, if such conditions exist—not necessarily in
Georgia, but if they exist in Piqua, Ohio, or any other city and State
in the {Tnion.

Mr. Broci. If such conditions exist, and if there is no remedy for
them under the State law, or if the procedure followed by the State
law is tesied out. and not found to cure the situation, then and then
only do T think that Congress should act. But how ean the Congress
say, or the Civil Rights Commission say, or anybody else say that a
Negro—that it is a custom to deprive Negroes, or the pattern or prac-
tice is used to deprive Negroes of the right to vote. when we cannot
be cited to one sir.gle case where a Negro has ever pursued his remedy
through the State court. Now, I am not making that statement as a
statement of fact. T say that T know of none. And T ask that it be
pointed out to me if there was.

The Craryax. Now, Judge, let’s get this into the record. T am
reading now from the report of the Civil Rights Commission, page
56. “In Baker County, with some 1,800 Negroes of voting age, none
was registered. Tn Lincoln County”. )
Mr. Broci. What was the last county ?
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The Cuaizman. This is Georgia. Lincoln County, only 3 out of
more than 1,500 registered.

fIn Wilkes County, 6 out of mor2 than 1,300. 1n Terrell, 48 out
of 5,000.

Now, woull you say that from those figures, and these facts, that
the Negro has been given the right to vote$

Mr. Brocu. No, sir, I wouldn’t say that. I would sy that those
Negroes who applied were either not qualified to vote under the
standards of the Georgia law, or they really didn’t want to vote.
But out of those figures that you read me, now, why not ask the
Civil Rights Comniission how many of those allegedly deprived
unconstitutionally applied to a superior court to review the denial
of their applications?

The Cuarrman Well, let’s see how they apply the law in Terrell
County. I am reading again from the Civil Rights Commission
report.

In Terrell County, the chairman of the county board of registrars gave us
grounds for denying registration to four Negro schoolteachers that in their
reading test, they pronounced “equity” as “eequity,” aud all had trouble with
the word “original.”

Now, you think that is a fair interpretation of the statutes, and
would you say that they are properly enforced with that kind of
enforcement ?

Mr. Broci. You are asking me a question which calls on me to
admit the truth of the statement that you read. I don’t admit the
truth of that statement.

The Cramrman. Well, we have to take these statements as true,
because——

Mr. Brocn. T don’t admit the truth of that statement. It so hap-
pens, Mr. Chairman, that Terrell

The C matraan. Well, let’s take another angle.

Mr. Dowpy. Let him answer the question. I would like to hear
what he has to say.

Mr. Broci. T was going to say this. That Terrell County—
Dawson, Ga., is the county seat of it—that set of circumstances,
alleged circumstances, which you read there, are the basis of the case
of United States v. Ruines, Oxford. et al., in which Judge Davis
held the Civil Rights Act unconstitutional, and which is now pend-
ing in the Supreme Court of the United States. Now, all those
statements made by the Civil Rights Commission, if perchance that
case should be reversed, and sent back down there for trial, then we
2o find out—we are going to find out whetler those statements are
true or not.

The Citaieyax. Well, T have read you—I could read you most
statistics, but time will not permit. But we have, for example, the
following :

Three members of that Commission were southerners. And they
made this statement :

Legislation presently on the books is inadequate to assure that all our quali-

fied citizens shall enjoy the right to vote.
Against the prejudice of registrars and jurors—

said the Commission’s report—

The U.8. Government appears under present laws to be helpless to make good
the guarantees of the U.S. Constitution.
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Now, what have you got to say about those conclusions drawn by
the Commission ?

Mr. Brocu. I say they are wrong, despite the fact that the three
men, three of them you say ave southerners. I think there was Gover-
nor Battle, the Governor of Florida, Collins, and Dean Store —he 18
from Texas. He is no longew from the South. Texas is in the West
now.

The CraamrmaN. Well, what is your comment

Mr. Brocu. So there are only two southerners.

The CHatryMax. What is your comment on the following?

Mr. Brocu. I don't agree with them, Mr. Chairmar, seriously. I
don’t think they are justified.

The Cramyan. You have the right to disagree.

Mr. Broci. I do not think those statements are justified. And I
will never think they are justified until some Negrows who really
want to vote apply to vote, and are turned down, and go through the
State courts and see what the courts will do about it. And then we
will talk about diserimination.

Mr. Horrzaax. Mr. Chairman, may I ask a question along the lines
you have been asking?

Judge Bloch, do you say now that the Civil Rights Commission was
in error, or misrepresented the facts, either or, in all these instances
where they pointed out that Negroes were deprived of the right to
register and vote?

Mr. Brocir. Tdon't say that they misrepresented the facts.

Mr. Horrzaax. Yousay they are in error?

Mr. Brocu. Isay T think they came to the wrong conclusion, I did
not use the word “misrepresent.” 1 think that the Civil Rights Com-
mission came to the wrong conclusion from the facts which may have
been presented to them.

Mr. Hovrzyman. Judge Bloch, I am asking about the facts upon
which they predicated their conclusion. The schoolteacher incidents,
and so on.

Do yousay that those facts are in error?

Mr. Broci. 1 didn't say those facte were in error. I didn't say
that. What I said was this, Mr. Iloltzman. That if in one of the
counties that the chairman asked me about, if there were 1,000
Negroes there, resident in the county, and there were only three
registered to vote, that that does not of itself show any intentional
discrimination on the part of the State of Georgia until one of those
997 has pursued his remedies through the State courts. That is
what I said.

The Cuairyan. Now, Judge, on page 9 of your statement, you ex-
press the fear of what might commonly be termed as——

Mr. Brocu. Whereabouts on page 9, Mr. Chairman ¢

The Cuatrman. Well, I am speaking generally. You express in
general the fear that there might be appointments of carpetbaggers
by the judges. I use the word “carpetbagger” for lack of a better
term. Isn't that correct? Isn't that of concern to you?

Mr. Brocss, T didn’t know T had the word “carpetbagger” in here.

The Ciamoran. No, you didn’t. I used the term, in my colloquy
with Judge Walsh.
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Mr. Brocu. Yes,sir. 1 have a very great fear that a Federal judge
trying a case might appoint people who are not qualified, according
to our standard, to be Federal—to be voting registrars.

The ('HalrMAN. Now, when the Fedel.f]uggcs, the district judges,
have before them .q)pllmtmm for the appointment of specml niasters,
or receivers in bankruptcey, do they not usually appoint lawyers from
the district over which the judge presides?

Mr. Brocu. Yes,sir, they do.

The Cnarmryran. What makes you think that in the case of voting
referees, that the judees would follow a ditferent practice?

Mr. Broci. Because we seem to have a different sort of feeling
and different rules of law in connection with these civil rights cases,
and these Negro voting cases, and these school cases, from what per-
tains in the ordnmrv forms of jurisprudence. I have seen things hap-
pen in these civil rights cases, and in these school cases, that never
would happen in a bankrupty case, or in a corporation case. If it
did, 1t would be promptly corrected by the appellate courts. But
there seemis to be a branduew set of law, and a different set of law,
being applied in these cases from what are applied in other cases,
and I say that seriously, respec tfully, and rather sorrowfully.

The Crramyan. Suppow in a report that would accompany a bill
that we would report out of this committee, there was an admonition
to the district judges that they were to confine themselves to those
gentlemen who are lawyers, hailing from the district over which the
judge presides?

Mr. Broci. I don’t think that follows. ppose a judge from
North Dakota were sent down there to try one og these cases. How
do you know or I know who he is going to appoint as a referee, or
master? Ile might appoint somebody from his own State and bring
him down there. That is a detail. That can be very easily cured by
an amendment providing that the referce must be a resident of the
district.

The CratrMAN. Well, if we would put such a cautionary statement
in a report, even a Judge from North Dakota or Montana coming down
to your area would certainly be compelled to abide by that caut!onar)
statement we put in our xepmt

Mr. Brocu. Well, I don’t know whether he would or not.

The Craikman. Well, if he wouldn’t, I think we would have the
right to hail him up before us, and ask him why.

Mr. Brocn. Yes, sir, L think you would. I think you would have
that right. But I can’t guarantee that he would, and you can't.

Mr. McCrerrocit. Mr. C hairman, it would be a snnple clerical mat-
ter to write such n p10v1510n into the law if the committee in its wis-
dom determiiied that it was necessary. As a matter of fact, such a
provision is already in existence for stud) by the committee. Later
1 shall have more to say on this provision.

Mr. Cvierr. Mr. Chairman, right on this subject, may I ask a
ancstion?

The Cuawryax. All right.

Mr. Cnevr. Judge—

Mr. Brocu. I appreciate you gentlemen calling me judge, but I am
not.

Go ahead, sir.
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Mr. Cuerr. In my opinion, you are a good disciple of the repre-
sentations of the Constitution, so you are a judge in my book.

Mr. Brocu. Thank you, sir.

Mr. Curnr. Judge, in your fair State and mine, I think we are
the only two in the Union that have a constitutional amendment
that permits younsters at the age of 18 to vote.

Now, sometiiing was said here awhile ago that there were a con-
siderable nun.bor of colored youngsters, 18 or better, who had failed
or refused co vote, or who had failed or refused to register, or who
had not registered. Is that true or untrue?

Mr. Brocu. I don’t knew, sir.  You know, we have the 18-year
proviston, I don’t know of any instance in my county.

Mr. Cuerr. I thought something was said here awhile ago that
there was a considerable number of young Negroes at the age of 18
who had not been permitted te register in the State of Georgia.
Is that true?

Mr. Brocu. T don’t know. T cannot say it is true. I cannot say
it is false. But I know of no such instance. The case that the chair-
man mentioned down there in Terrell County, those people, the people
f(])(rl' whom--on whose behalf that suit was brought, were not 18-year-
olds.

Mr. Currr. Do you happen to know what percentage of the 18-
vear-olds, regardless of their race, have vegistered in the State of
Georgia?

Mr. Brociz. No, sir, but T would be glad to try to find out, ard
make it a part of my statement.

Mr, Currr. Along that line, may T be permitted to say for the
record. I am ashamed to admit it, but there are very few of the
voungsters at the age of 18 who have taken the trouble and the time.
My two children, I had to get them in the living room and preach
them a sermon as to why thex should go down and register. So let’s
wet the record straight into a hat here, because I want to know what
is going an. T mean if kids at the age of 18 are being denied the
right to register that is one thing. But if they are not doing it,
and couldn’t care less, that is another.

Mr. Brocir. Well, T don’t think, if there is any denial or abridg-
ment by the State. I don’t know that it would be directed against
the 1R to 21 any more than it would be above 21. In my own county,
T find a very great interest among the youngsters. between the ages
of 18 and 21, in polities. and in statecraft. And they are interested,
and they register right along.

Now, whut percentage of the registered voters in Bibb County. the
colored registered voters, are between those ages, I don’t know.

Mr. Cuierr. T would be interested in finding that out. Judge.

Mr. Brocn. Yes, I will find that out. (See app. A.)

The Cramyax. I want to say to the gentleman from Kentucky,
that no mention was made of teenagers at all. When I mentioned
Terrell County, T didu’t say anything about young Negroes.

Mr. Craerr. T am sorryv. T thought vou =aid there were a consider-
able number 18 vears of age who had not been perniitted or who had
not.  And I just wanted to get the thing straightened out.

Mr, Brocmn. T think, sir, what the chairman said was “schoolteach-
ers,” and vou thought he said “teenagers.” They were alleged to be,
and they may he—T don’t understand—schoclteachers.
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The Cuairyman. On page 12 of your statement, the second para-

-graph, you state:

What has any Federal court to do with whether a person is qualified to vote
at any election”

Now, the 15th amendment is not limited to any election, whether
it is State or Federal, is it ¢

Mr. Brocr. The 15th amendment applies whether it is municipal
or presidential.

The CrAIRMAN. And it also provides, in section 2—

‘Congress shall huve the power to enforce this article by appropriate legislation.

Mr. Brocu. That is right.

The CrarrMAN. So that any bill that provides for control of State
elections could well be grounded on the 15th amendment ?

Mr. Brocu. The 15th amendment provides, leaving out the United
States, that no State shall deny or abridge the right of any person
to vote on account of his race, color, or previous condition of servitude.
Now, my position is—then in the next sentence is about the appro-
priate legislation.

My position is, and always has been, and alwavs will be, that for
1t to be appropriate legislation under the 15th amendment the
legislation must be confined to preventing the denial or abridgment
of a citizen to vote on account of his race, color, or previous condi-
tion of servitude, and that that denial or abridgment must be on the
pari of a State.

The Cratesax. There is no question

Mr. Brocu. And that this goes beyond that definition.

The Cnatryran. And when you say “must be on the part of a State”
it can also mean under color of State law?

Mr. Brocr. No, sir; I don't agree to that; no, sir. That is one of
the questions that is pending in the Supreme Court right now—this
phrase “under color of the law™ some smart person thought of. But
I don’t think “under color of the law,” or the phrase “State action,”
means a blessed thing. The question is whether there is a denial
or abridgment on the part of a State. aud calling it under color of
the Taw_ or calling it State action, doesn’t make it a denial or abridg-
ment by the State until the State has denied or abridged.

Mr. Meaper. Mr. Chairman, would the chairman vield to me?

Mr. Rogers. Just a minute. let me ask him this »juestion.

Then by that answer, any action taken by a State official is not an
action of the State. Is that your interpretation?

Mr. Brocir. Put it this way. All actions taken by a State official
are not actions of the State. Teead the case I suggested. That question
15 up over there now. Read the case of Barney v. the State of New
York.

Mr. Rocers. Then vour position is that it is not State action, al-
though the Governor may act: although the sheriff may act.

Mr. Brocn. No, T didn’t say that.

Mr. Rocers. Well, then, where is the line of demarcation? When
does he fail to be a State ofticial, and when does he act on his own
when he is performing a duty assigned to him under a State statute?

Mr. Brocu. Those question, Mr. Rogers, I think have been answered
by the Supreme Court of the United States in Buruey v. the City of
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New York, which I think is in 193 U.S. and the case that went up
from Illinois several years ago, which was treated in Mr. Frankfur-
ter’s special concurring opinion there. I think that there is a denial
or abridgient on the part of the State—when there has been an action
by one of the State officers pursuant to = State law, or pursuant to a
State Jaw which directed this particular action, or when a State
oflicer acts beyond a State law, and the courts of the State have ratified
that action. Now, that is the posicion that I have taken and taken
always, and that is what the Supreme Court of the United States, in
my opinion, said in the Barney case, and in this other case in the 321
U.S., pagel.

Mr. Rocers. Then if an election official has a duty and a respon-
aibility, and he doesn’t perform it, then he is acting as a State official ¢

Mr. Brocir. Mr. Rogers, that is one of the questions precisely that
is pending in that Raines case.

Now, in this case, I can answer your question by showing you, if I
may, what was alleged there.

It was alleged in that case—and I guess it is all right for me to dis-
cuss a case that is pending before the Supreme Court of the United
States—it was alleged in the petition in that case that the acts and

ract’ces complained of were designed by the registrars and intended
y them to do certain things. I took the position then, and I take the
position now, thai when registrars design acts of their own, which are
contrary to St:te law, and don’t follow the State law, that those acts
cannot be considered a denial or abridgment on the part of the State.

Mr. HoutzyaN. May we try to sum it up, then? Is it your position,
Mr. Bloch, that unless there is a State law that abridges or denics the
right to vote——

Mr. BLocH. No.

Mr. Hortzyax. It is not your position. Then can you tell us any
other instance where there would be such a denial or deprivation in
the aebsence of a State law that would deprive or abridge the right to
vote?

Mr. Brocu. Yes,sir. I think if registrars act in defiance of a State
law, or act contrary to a Stats law, and refuses to register a person
on account of his race, color, or previous condition of servitude, even
though the State law says that they should, that they ignore that, and
that case is carried 1o and through the courts of the State, and the
superior court, and the appellate court says that that action of the
registrars was right, then I think you have got an abridgment or
denial on the part of the State. But until the remedy allowed by
the State law has been pursued, then there isn't any denial or abridg-
ment on the purt of the State.

Notice, I refrain from using the phrase “State action or color of
law,” because I honestly don’t think that phrase “color of law” adds a
blessed thing to it.

. The Cuairarax. With reference to the term “under the color of law,”
in the Classic case, with which you ave familiar, we have the following.
It discussed the meaning of the phrase, “Under color of State law.”
And the Court states as follows:

Misuse of power possessed by virtue of State law, and made possible only be-

cause the wrongdoer is clothed swith authority of State law, is action taken under
cover of State law.
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Mr. Brocu. That s the Classic case?

The Crarrman. Yes, sir,

Mr. Brocu. 313 U.S.?

The Cuamnman. Where one assumes to act for a State, or is clothed
with its authority, but assumes greater authority, and assumes then
to act for the State with full zuthority, he is acting under color of
law, and can be punished under various statutes.

Mr. Brocut. The Clussic case—there are some others that are
stronger than the ('ussic case apparently against my position. If
you read the Screws case, in the 325 U.S., you will find where they use
that phrase “color of law.” But my position is, Mr. Chairman, in
the Classic case, the 313 U.S,, in Smith v. Allwright, 321 U.S., which
followed it, and in the Serews case, which I helieve is in the 325 U.S.,
in all of those cuases, it was assumed that “color of law” was equivalent
to denial or abridgment by the State. And so far as I know, the ques-
tion has never been decided by the Supreme Court of the United
States as to whether acts of a man acting under—merely ‘“under color
of law” was the abridgment or denial by the State.

The Cnairman. Well, I read those cases quite differently. You
may differ with me, but I have to emphatically differ with your in-
terpretation of those cases. I think they hold under color of law
is the same us acting for the State, and penalties can be prescribed
against them.

Mr. BrocH. You might be interested, Mr. Chairman, in reading
what Mr. Justice Frankfurter said on that very subject in this case
from Illinois, 321 U.S. It begins on page 1. I can’t think of the
name of the case; 321 U.S. And it is along tbout page 14 or 15, in
the specially concurring opinion. Could we get that! (The case is
Snowden v. Hughes, discussed hereinafter.)

The CuHarrMaN. Yes, we will get it.

But, meanwhile, while we are getting it, I want to ask you some
other questions,

Mr. Brocu. 1le says there that if what I am arguing is not correct,
although he doesn’t put it that way, then every act of a policeman,
or every wrongful act of a policeman on his beat would be a denial or
abridgment by the State. And that that cannot be so. That is what
Justice Frankfurter says in his specially concurring opinion in that
case.

The CaHarrMaN. Well, I don’t know what the particular facts were
in that case. I don’t recall them. But I think we have enough rather
bread general opinions of the court.

Mr. Brocu. Well, you contrast Classic with that 321 U.S. page 14.
Snowden v. Hughes, which came after the Clussic case, which was in
the 313. Page 16, he says—this is a specially concurring opinion of
Justice Frankfurter:

But to constitute such unjust discrimination, the action must be that of the
Ntate. Since the State, for present purposes, can only act through functionaries,
the question naturally arixes what functionaries acting under what circum-
stances are to be Jdeemed the State for the purposes of bringing suit in the
Federal courts on the hasis of illegal State action. The problen is beset with
inherent difficulties, and not unnaturaily has had a flunctuating history in the

decisions of the Court. Compare Barncy v. The City of New York, 193 U.S. 430,
with Raymond v. Chicago Traction Company, 207 U.S, 20—

and some other cases,
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It is not to be resolved by abstract considerations, such as the fact that every
official who purports to wield power conferred by a State is pro tanto the State.
Otherwise, every illegal discrimination by a policeman on the beat would be
Stiite actions for purpose of suit in a Federal court.

The CuairMmax. Well, nobody can dispute that.
Mr. Brocu. And on page 17, he says—-

The CrHagyMaN. Just a minute. Nobody can dispute that statement..

It must be of a type of action that can be attributed to the State—that
the State would ordinarily do. It just cannot be ccine whimsy of some
individual who claims to act for the Statz. But where registrars,
who are supposed to accept names under certain conditions, refuse (o
act, or act arbitrarily, or act not in the best interests of the State, of
course they are acting under color of State authority, beyond question.
You don't doubt that, do you?

Mr. Brocn. May I get into the record what he says here on page
17?2 This is short:

I am ctear, therefore, that the action of the canvassing board taken as the
plaintiff himself acknowledges in deflance of the duty of that board under Illinois
law cannot be deemed the action of the State. Certainly not until the highest
court of the State confirms such action, aud thereby makes it the law of the Stute.
I agree, in a word, with the court below that Barney v. City of New York, 193
U.8. 430, is controlling,
and citing other cases:

Neither the wisdom of thisx reasening nor its holding has been bmpaired by i
subsequent decision. A differeut problem is presented when a case comes here.

and so forth.

Now, that 1s why T answered some of the gentiemen over Lere as I
did. It was in rehance on what Justice Frankfurter said in this spe-
cially concurrmg opinion in this czse, and to what Chief Justice Ful-
ler, speaking for a unanimous Court, had said in Barucy v. the State
of New York,

The Cuaeman. But Justice Frankfurter’s opinion was not the
opinion of the Court.

Mr. Brocir. No, sir, it was not.

The Crarkaran. It was just his additional views.

Mr. Broc. T said 1t was a specially concurring opinion. It was
not. the main opinion. The mamn opinion affirmed the action of the
lower court, just as Justice Frankfurter did, but they did it on a dif-
ferent. basis, because there was some doubt in their minds whether
Barney v. the City of New York was still the law.

But I hope Juadge Frankfurter’s view prevails.

Mr. Meaper, Mr. Chairman, 1 would like to ask the witness—is it
fuir to say, then, that action by the State legislature—a law passed by
the legislature, or an adjudication by the State courts of the action of
executive officials. is State action, but that action by oflicials in the ex-
ccutive branch of the Government, or by subdivision of the State gov-
ernment, is not State action unless it has been adjudicated by a court?

Mr. Brocu. I would say this to that, Mr. Meader. Y wouldn’t want
to answer it yes or no, that broad question, because I can illustrate
verysimply.

Suppose the State of X would tomorrow, its legislature would pass
a law saying that no colored person could vote in its elections—no col-
ored person could vote in the elections, and a colored person applied
to vote, and the registrar said you cannot vate hecanse the legislatire



VOTING RIGHTS 85

just passed a law saying you cannot. Well. while that law is patently
unconstitutional, or would be, I don’t think you would have an abridg-
ment or denial on the part of the State until that colored person had
pursued his judicial remedies under the law of the State and appealed
tiiis case to the superior cour:, and give themn a chance to knock it out.

The Cuamrman. We will now adjourn until 2 o'clock.

(Whereupon, at 11:55 a.n.., the committee recessed, to reconvene at
2 p.m., the same day.)

AFTERNOON SESSION

The Crarraray. The committee will come to order.

Mr. Bloch, just before we adjour e ming, you read from
an opinion of Mr. Justice Everiifurter in the ca f Snowden v.
lugiex, 321 U.S., page 13,-On that same page, Mr. Bloek, is the con-
clusion of Chief JusticgzStone. He wrote the opinion for the Court,

and Justice Frankfugter wrote a concun'm‘,@flzi;‘)‘n. In the opinion
f Justice Stoneywe read the Tollowing:

of the Court, by Chy

As we conclude thgt the right ag»6rted ’y petitioner is ngt one secured by
14th amendment, ayd affords ngAusis for § suit brought mhder the section of

Civil Rights Act pelivd upon; we find it unnecessary to consideér whetlier the

action by the Statg board, of \ﬂﬁth&i&péf%mns, is Swate action withi
e 14th amendment. 9 WRthority of Barhey vi the City o
on which the court b (p(y relied, has been so restricted by ou

the meaning of

New York, supr
later decisions [see Rapymond v. Chi zq Traction Company, 207 U.S., pP. 20,
Home Telephond & Telegra ompany V. Log Pugeles, 227 U.K., 278, Jowa Des
Woines Bank v.iBennett, sypra 6, the Uxited States v, Clasmis, 313 U.S. 299)
that our determjnation may be more property and more pertainiy rested on pe- |
titioner’s failurd to assert § right of the nature such gs the 14th amendment
protects agaiust §tate action D T~ {
In other woils, this cage was not decided orf the 14th aniendmen
because the Coukt held it was not necessa ~for them to decide the cage
on the 14th amengdment. and there was no action they I;;kl under ghe
Civil Rights Act,\pot because of-a violation of the 14h amendment,
“procedural defect on the part of the petitio}lér.

but because of some
Mr. Brocn. That gy be true, Mr. Chairsman.
The Cuamyan. So Baat the statement of Judge Frankfarter was

urely gratuitous. It hashra force oreffect whatsoever, .~
.Y = /

Mr. Brocn. Well, now, th?Wmuse it ap-
pens that of the nine Justices, incTitthne ef Justice, v ere
on the Court at the time, that is, at the time of the decision of wetirden
v. Hughes. there are only three left. One is Justice Black, who partici-
pated with the majority, for whom Chief Justice Stone wrote. The
other is Justice Frankfurter. And the other is Justice Douglas, who
dissented in Nigaxde i v. ITughes.

The Ciratryax. What are you going to speculate from that ?

Ar. Broci. I am not going to speculate. T am just going to hope
that when the Raines case, which is now hefore the Court over there,
is decided, that Justice Frankfurter's views will prevail over the views
expressed by Chief Justice Stone.

And when e recessed, M. Meader had asked the question which
was right alony the line of what we arc talking about now, Mr. Chair-
man, and T wanted to call attention to this.

One of the great questions is whether Busney v. the City of New
York isstill the law.
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Now, the majority there—well, you are invoking the doctrine of
stare decisis. I sort of don’t rely on that any more. It all depends on
what the Court—who the Court thinks was right—whether they think
Chief Justice Stone's view was right, concurred in by three or tour of
the Justices, or whether they think that Justice Frankfurter was right.

Now, the Barney case is sort of a keystone. I donot know that it has
been taken back. Justice Frankfurter said it had not.

The Cuamraan. Well, Justice Stone—I will read———

Mr. Brocir. He did not say it was not the law. He said that it has
been so weakened by subsequent decisions that we had better plant our
decision on another basis. That is what he said. You see if he didn’t.

The CrairMaN. He said

Mr. Brocu. He said Barney v. the City of New York has been so
weakened by the California case, the Ilome T'elephone case, and the
Raymond Traction Company case, that we had better plant our
opinion on another basis. But he did not take it back.

The Cuairyan. We have got to take his word—the words are plain
asa pikestatf. It readsas follows:

The authority of Barncy v. the City of New York, on which the court below
relied, has been so restricted by our later decision—

and he cites them—

that our determination may be more properly and more certainly rested on
other grounds—
and so forth.

Mr. Brocr. Weii, T ¢think, and I hope the Supreme Court is going
to decide in one or two or three of the cases about to be pending
before them, that the Barney case still is law.

Now, at the recess, particularly in the light of some of the questions
that were asked me this morning by two of the gentlemen to the
right here—T1 think it was Mr. Rogers and Mr. Holtzman—I went
and got the Barncy case. And the Barney case—1I believe I said 163
U.S.—it is 193 U.S. That came up in New York., It aflirmed a de-
cision of a district judge that is reported in 118 Federal Reporter
683. Itisvery interesting tosee this.

Counsel in the Barney case, for Barney, and they were distinguished
counsel, Mr. dMaxwell Evarts was among them, he was a leading
counsel, made certain contentions, He contended in the Barney case
just exactly what Mr. Rogers and Mr. Holtzman were trying to get
me to admit before noon was the law.

Now, here is what he said. Hesays:

The theory of the court—
speaking of the court below—-

seemed to be that an agent of the State can obnly be considered such when it
acts in conformity with ibe specific authority given to it by the act of the
legislature creating it, and that if it does any act without express legislative
authority, althongh purporting to act by reascn of the power and right con-
ferred upon it by the State, such act is not done in its character as agent
and is not deemed the act of the State. This question, bowever, is no longer
open for argument. Any act of an agent of a State, done pursuant to the
powers derived hy him from the legislature, and by virtue of his public position
as such agent, whether specifically authorized by the statute appoiuting him
or not, is an act of the State within the meaning of the 14th amendment of
the Constitution.
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Now, that was the contention made. That is in the argument of
Mr. Evarts and other counsel for Barney.

Now, what did the Court say about that? At the bottom of page
437, the Court said, beginning at the bottom of page 437 :

Controversies over violations of the laws of New York are controversies to
he dealt with by the courts of the State. Complainants’ grievance was that
the law of the State had been broken, and not a grievance inflicted by action of
the legislative or executive or judicial department of the State, and the
principle is—

Now, this is the Court talking—

and the principle is that it is for the State courts to remedy acts of State
cfficers done without the authority or contrary to State law.

Now, at the bottom of page 438, the Court says, speaking through
Chief Justice Fuller, for a unanimous Court—
that when a subordinate officer of the State, in violation of State law, under-
takes to deprive an accused party of a right which the statute law aceords to
him, as in the case at bar, it can hardly be said that he is denied or cannot
enforce, in the judicial tribunals of the Stute, the rights which belong to him.
Tn such a case, it ought to be presumed the Court will redress the wroug. If
the accused is deprived of the right, the flual and practical denial will be in
the judicial tribural which tries the case, after the trial has commenced.

Now, Mr. Chairman, the most recent case is the case that I was
trying io think of when we adjourned—the most recent case which
touches on this subject is Harrison v, the National Association for
the Adrvancement of Colored People, which was decided by the Su-
preme Court of the United States on June &, 1959, by a divided Court.
It is 360 U.S., and begins at page 167,

That case arose by a—a statutory three-judge Federal court con-
struing certain laws of the State of Virginia which had to do with
the controversy existing between the State of Virginia and the Na-
tional Association for the Advancement of Colored People. And
the three-judge Federal court held those laws unconstitutional, most
of them. )

Now, the Supreme Court of the United States, in a 6 to 3 decision,
sald—and I am reading from page 176 :

According every comsideration to the opinion of the majority below, we are
nevertheless of the view that the district court should have abstained from
deciding the merits of the issues tendered to it so as to afford the Virginia
courts a reasonuble opportunity to construe the three statutes in question. This
uow well-established procedure is aimed at the avoidance of unnecessary inter-
ference by the Federal courts with proper and validly administered States con-
cerus, a course so essential to the balanced working of our Federal system. To
minimize the possibility of such interference, a scrupulos regard for the rightful
independence of State governments should at all times actuate the Federal
courts-—

citing cases-—

as their contribution in furthering the harmonious relations between State and
Federal authority. In the service of this doctrine, which this Court has applied
in many different contexts, no principle has found mwure consistent or clear ex-
pressicn than that the Federal coarts should not adjudicate the constitutional-
ity of State ~nactients fairly oper to interpretation until the State court has
been affuinded a reasonable opportunity to pass upon them.

Now, what is thie application of that here? ]
Of course, what they were talking about here was State enactments,
that is, legislative acts passed by the General Assembly of Virginia.

51002 60— 7
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And it was that case that caused me to give to Mr. Meader the answer
that 1 did. But the application here 1s, and I have written it down
so that I can make it perfectly clear—I say there cannot be pattern
or practice, using the language of this bill—there cannot be pattern
or practice which can legally be synonymous with dental or abridg-
ment by the State until the State courts have been given the oppor-
tunity to correct those acts which are said to constitute a pattern or
practice,

Mr. Horrzaran., Mr. Chairman, may I ask a question at that point ¢

Mr. Bloch, you are familiar, of course, with the case of A'ing v.
Chapman,

Mr. BrocH. Yes, sir, I was of counsel there.

Mr. HourzaaN., As a matter of fact, did you argue that case?

Mr. Brocn. Yes. It was tried before the same judge who tried
United States v, Raines, Judge T. Hoyt Davis,

Mr. HoLtzaax. Now, how did that case come into the circuit court
of appeals?

Mr. Brocu. How did it get to the circuit court of appeals? It
was a suit, as I recall it, for damages, brought by Prinus King, a
colored man, who cluimed to have been denied the right to vote in a
Georgia primary held on July 4, 1944, He filed a suit for damagex
against Chapman and others, who constituted the executive com-
mittee of Muscogee County, Ga., Columbus.

The defendants had about admitted themselves out of court before
I ever got into the case. But be that as it may. it got into court by
a damage suit, under section 1983, 1 think it is new. of title 42,
claiming that King had been deprived of his civil right, to wit, his
right to vote, by an act of Chapman and others, the Democratic
executive committeeman of Muscogee.

We tried to distingush Swiith v. Allwright from the Georgia
system, because Nmith v. Alheright dealt with the Texas primary
laws, where the primary was compulsory, and our primary was not.

Judge Sibley, in the 154 F.(2d), I think it is, writing for the
court, said that when our State permitted the primary and required
the county unit system to be observed in the primary, that that con-
stituted an abridgment or denial on the part of the State.

Mr. Hortzaan, I did not get the last part of your answer. When
your State did what?

Mr. Brocu. Judge Sibley, speaking for the circuit court of appeals,
held that by reason of the fact that Georgia regnired all primaries
when and if held to be held under the county unit law, that that con-
stituted State action, or deniul or abridgment by the State, within
the meaning of the 14th amendment. I mean the 15th amendment.

Mr. Hovrzyan. Well, did not this law permit only white citizens
to vote in the Democratic primaries?

Mr. Broci. Sir?

Mr. Hovrzyan. Did not this law, upon which King v. Chapman
was based, permit white citizens only to vote in State and Federal
primaries in your State?

Mr. Brocu. At that time——

Mr. HortzMaN. 1946, now, we are talking about.

Mr. Broca. Sir?

Mr. HorLtzyaN, 1946.
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Mr. Brocu. At that time we had white primaries. All States in
the South had white primaries. The Supreme Court of the United
States had held, in Grovey v. Townsend, that white primaries were
perfectly legitimate, and perfectly in accord with the Constitution
of the United States,

After the Classic case was decided, to which the chairman called at-
tention, then the question was rebrought, and the Supreme Court, in
Smith v. Allwright, in 321 U.S., did not apply the doctrine of stare
decisis. They reviewed and overruled Grovey v. Townsend on the
basis of the ('laxsic case, and said to the States of the South, “You
cannot hold white Democratic or any kind of white primaries any 1

|

more.”

Mr. Horrzymax, In the Aing case, the Court held, did it not, that
your prinary election law that involved the Democratic Party con-
stituted State action, though, did it not?

Mr. BrocH. Have you got the 154 F. (2d) there before you?

Mr. HorrzmaN. Yes, I have.

Mr. BrocH. Look over toward the last of it, where Judge Sibley
holds what it is that constitutes the denial or abridgment by the State,
or if you want to call it State action, all right,

Mr. Hovrrzyax, Well, is it your impression that it was considered
State action?

Mr. Broca. What was considered State action, if you want to call
it that—what was considered State action there, was that the State of
Georgia, through a legislative act, the Neal Primary .\ct, enacted in
1917, required a party, if it held a primary—required the political
party to apply the county unit system in the counting of votes in that
primary.

The circuit court of appeals held that that constituted State action,
or denial or abridgment by the State. Application for certiorari was
filed, and it was denied by the Supreme Court of the United States
on the st day of April, is my recollection.

Mr. HorrzyaN. Your recollection is very good.

Mr. Brocn. But there you see you have the absolute denial or
abridgment by the State, or what the Court construed to be denial or
abridgment by the State, in the action of the State legislature.

Mr. Forrester. Mr. Chairman, I would just like to make an ob-
servation here. We are both Georgians. In 1946, a colored Democrat
was something unheard of. They were all Republicans, were they
not.? ~

Mr. BLocH. Well, as I say, that is where this Democratic executive
committee admitted themselves out of court before T got in the case.
In the petition, in the complaint »f that case, Primns King alleged
himself to be a believer in the tenets of the Democratic Party. Well,
that was so unheard of in Georgia at that time that T said, when I got
into the case, that all we have got to do in this case is deny that and
have an issue of fact made for trial by a judge or jury, and Chapman
and others said, you cannot deny it, because we have admitted it, for
the purpose of a test case. But it was so unheard of that I think the
case could have been won on that decision of that question of faci.

But the application, Mr. Chairman and gentlemen—the application
of this case 1s this. The real bite, the real sting in this proposed
legixlation—we might as well meet it head on—the real bite and sting
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is that a Federal judge is given the opportunity, is given the privilege,
is given the right t¢ appoint Federal referees to supplant the State
registrars upon certain conditions. The last in the chain of those
conditions 1s that he must have found that a pattern or practice
exists.

The Cirairyan. Now, what is unusual about that? We have that
in our statutes already—pattern or practice. We have it in the anti-
trust laws.

Mr. Brocnr. Well, I saw where Judge Walsh said that is where they

t it from. e alluded to that. Eut that does not make it right,

calse it 1s in some other law.

The Crairyax. Well, it has been in the law for a great many years,
and nobody has seen to attack it.

Mr. Brocit. Well, Negroes were forbidden to vote in white primaries
in Georgia, in the Southern States, for a great many years, but that
did not make it legal, according to the decision of Supreme Court. 1t
will be attacked it it is ever put into the law—it will be attacked.

The CiamrmMan., When you have words of that character, they be-
come words of art. ‘They become imbedded in the statute, and the
courts are rather loath to change those words or change the practice
that has developed as a result of those words. The burden is on you
to show that they are so unusual that they should be changed.

Mr. Winzis, Will the gentleman yield at that point?

The Crairaan. I will yield.

Mr. Wicnis. It is not my recollection at all that the antitrust law
uses the word “pattern” at all. 1f we are trying to put a meaning of
a word of art on the word “pattern,” what the antitrust law provides
is a scheme somewhat like this-——and I have not read it in quite a
number of years. [ see counsel is here.

The CuatryaN. Course of conduct.

Mr. WiLnis. That if there is a prosecution for violation—aileging
combination or conspiracy to violate the antitrust law, and the corpo-
rations or companies involved are held to have conspired or combined,
then the very people involved and who have been hurt are given the
benefit of that lmi(lin«r in question in connection with a damace suit
that flows from it. But there is no reference to the word pattern”
in that statute.

The CHairMAN. The word “pattern” is not used, but the Supreme
Court, in interpreting the antitrust laws, indicated where a course of
conduct prevailed and has endured for a considerable length of time,
that may be deemed a cor:bination in violation of the Clayton and/or
Sherman Act.

Mr. Rroci. I noticed, Xir. Chairman and Mr. Willis, and T won-
dered where that phrase “pattern or practice” came from. Judge
Walsh testified before this committee on February 9. I did not see
his testimony until about February 11. T noticed in reading it that
he said that the phrase “pattern or practice” was used in the antitrust
laws.

Mr. WinLis. No. I do not think he used that phrase.

Mr. Broci. Well, he said something which gave me the idea that
he had gotten it from the antitr.st laws.

Mr. Winis. 1 think he was tryving to find a precedent for this
procedure, but I do not think he used the words.
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Mr. Brocu. I would be verv glad to have the opportunity to sup~
plement my memorandum with a written memorandum to the chair-
man for insertion in the record. (See app. B.)

Mr. Wiwis. I ask, Mr. Chairman, and that will be done, I know,
shortly, that the gentlemen give some study to the precedent, so-
called, of the antitrust laws, and let’s dig into it.

Mr. Brocu. He said something about the antitrust laws. I pever
had an opportunity to look into it. As I say, it has not been but 5
days since I read it.

ut my point is this, sir:

The Craikman. I just want to make an answer to that request.
You have a right to insert ir the record anything you want to put in
there concerning so-called precedents under the antitrust laws.

Mr. Brocu. Yes, sir.

But what I was talking about was this: Assuming that that is o
good phrase, and assuming for the sake of the argument merely that
a pattern or practice means something and gives somebody a right
to do something—now, here is my point—under this bill, 10035, the
Federal judge 1s given a right to appoint Federal referees whenever
he finds that a pattern or practice of discrimination exists.

Now, my point is this, sir: Even if that Federal judge finds that a
pattern or practice of discrinmiination exists, that that pattern or prac-
tice of discrimination, or prejudice, as Judge Walsh at one time calls
it—that that pattern or practice cannot be considered or cannot be
deemed as synonymous with a denial or abridgment by a State until a
State—the State in which that pattern or practice is carried on—has
had the opportunity to correct that pattern or practice by decisions
of its own courts.

That is my point.

The CrairyaN. You say Judge Walsh maintains that ?

Mr. BrocH. Sir?

The CrHairyManN. You did not say Judge Walsh maintains that, did
vou?

Mr. Broci. T said that was my view. That even if a pattern or
practice on the part of registrars exists, that that does not mean any-
thing unless that pattern or practice can be legally—is legally synony-
mous with denial or abridgment by a State. And that that pattern
or practice cannot become synonymous with denial or abridgment by
a State until the courts of the State have had a right to adjudicate
with respect to that pattern or practice.

Now, that is what this case holds.

The CaairyMax. You do not mean to say that a State cannot be ac-
cused of, say, a wrong, until the State is advised of the wrong and
shall have an opportunity to correct it? 1s that the gist of what you
are saving?

Mr. Brocr. What I mean to say is this—using the language of the
I?aines case—that is now pending over in Court.

In the Raines case, the petition alleged that the wrongful acts al-
lewed to have been committeed against these alleged schoolteachers
were designed and intended by the registrars to deprive the colored
people ir: Terrell County of their right to vote.

Now, what I mean to say is that where practices are designed by in-
dividuals who happen to be State registrars, and intended by them
to carry out a policy of discrimination or unconstitutional abridgment

- ) ) , N
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or denial, that those acts and practices cannot be considered the acts
of the State until the State has had an opportunity to pass on them.
That is what I mean tosay. That there isn't any abridgment or denial
by the State——

The CHairatan. What do you mean, until the State has had an
op&?rmnity to pass on them?

t me ask you a question : Suppose an elected official of a State does
something in the name of the State. Does that mean that the State is
not guilty or is not responsible for the act of that elected official, or
even appointed official, acting uncer color of the State’s authority—the
State 1s not responsible unless the State actually had notice? And
how could you give notice to the State, except through the duly ap-
pointed officials of the State? And if duly appointed officials of the
State do certain things, then, why isn’t the State having notice of it?

Mr. Brocn. It isn’t a question of notice. It is a question of oppor-
tunity to correct. What the Supreme Court held—I think the Su-
sreme Clourt answered the chairman’s question in the Barney case, if
1t is still the law. In the Barney case, the members of the Rapid
Transit Authority of the City of New York exceeded their authority
in building a subway in a place where they had no right to build it
under the State law. The Supreme Court of the United States,
through Chief Justice Fuller, unanimously held that that was not
State action until the courts of New York had had a right to pass on
the action of the transit authority.

The CiarmMan. You tell us how in the world could the State get
notice. How could the State, under your theory, get any kind of
notice that it is doing wrong?

Mr. Broci. Itisn’t a question of notice.

The Criairyan. Tell us how you could give notice to the State.

Mr. Brocu. If one of these people in any county in Georgia, colored

eople or white people or Puerto Ricans of Filipinos or what-not,
claims that he is qualified to vote and that he has a'right to vote under
State law, and he applies to the board of registrars to be registered so
that he can vote, and the registrars willfuliy, contrary to State law,
refuse to let him vote, because he is a Negro or a Puerto Rican or a
Filipino or what-not, all that he has got to do is to file an appeal from
that decision to the superior court of the county where the board of
registrars sits, and then to go to the court of aj;peals and the supreme
court.

What T sav is that until he does that, there is no denial or abridg-
ment by the State.

The Cramryax. Inother words—
d.Mr. Brocu. And I say he has got to pursue his State judicial reme-

ies.

The Cramyay. Do vou want him to go through a veritable ob-
stacle race before he can establisk naotice on the part of the State?

Mr. Broci. Our law provides that registrations must close 6 months
prior to the election. The reason for that 6 months” period is that the
registration list. can be seanned, examined, and culled.  During that 6
months' period, if that man that claims he is deprived of the right
to vote really wants to vote and really has been discriminated against,
and really has been unconstitionslly denied the right to vote, he has
oot his remedy. But there hasn’t been one of them I know of to
pursue that remedy.
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The CuairMan. Mr. Bloch, under that theory, I will say this:

It has taken about 100 ye:rs before the States have given some
modicum of veting to the celored people, under the 15th amendment.
It will probably take 200 or 300 more years, under your theory, to
get a genuine voting privilege to the rank and tile of the Negroes
In your State, under thosc conditione, It would be utterly impossible,
Mr. Bloch.

Mr. Broci. Well, with all due respect, that is the opinion of the
Chair. But we do not know, because it never has been tried. Let
one of them try it. Let anybody, white or black, brown or vellow,
who claims that he has been denied his right to vote—why don't they
go into the State courts and try it ?

The Cuamryax. Well, the mere fact that you have told us that you
know of no case, you know of no case that has been tried along these
lines——

Mr. BLoca. Why hasn’t any case been tried ?

The Ciratryan. Because it is so utterly impossible.

Mr. BLocH. You are just assuming that.

The Criaikmaxn. In view of the fact that over the decades no ove
has tried it, is the clearest kind of indication that nobody wants to
venture into that kind of dangerous ground because of the many
things that can happen to him, and it is common knowledge, if you
read the report of the Civil Rights Commission, vou will read that
when anyone asserts his rights, he is under a certain kind of danger.

Mr. Broca. They do what to him?

The United States of America filed suit September a vear ago
in the District Court of the United States for the Middle District
of Georgia, on behalf of certain citizens, colored citizeus, naming
them. There has been no wrong done to them. Nobody has put any
economie sanction on them or tried to hurt them.

The CriamryaN, The Attorney General has only brought four cases
under the Civil Rights Act of 1957, and has clearly indicated the
ineflicacy of that act, and that is why we want to amend it and make
changes.

Mr. Brocr. Well, there have been four cases that I know of. There
has been one in Georgia, there has been one in \labama, there has
been one in Louisiana—three cases.

The CiarMan. Four. )

Mr. Brocu. Two in Louisiana—Larch against Hannah, and some-
body else against Hannaln  And in one of those cases, the Georgia
case, the act was held unconstitutional. In the Alabama case, it was
held that a State could not be sued. In the Louisiana case, I do not
know just exactly what was held. .

The Cuarmrman. Well, in one of the Louisiana cases, they were
ordered to put on the registration rolls 1,200 names that had been
taken off the rolls.

Mr. Brocu. And Judge Wright ordered them restored.

The Cratrmax. A the names had to be restored.

Mr. Brocu. And the circuit court of appeals has vacated that
order, or rather stayed that order. The Supreme Court of the United
States, on the 23d of January. suggested to the Department of Justice
that it file an application for certiorari before judgment, and the
whole thing is set for argument before the Supreme Court on the 23d
of February, as the first order of business on the convening of the
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Court. So we are going to get a lot of questions settled, a lot of law
uestions settled, in the Raines case, and in the two Hannah cases,
rom Louisiana, and in United States v. Alabama. *

Mr. McCuLroveH. Mr. Chairman, I know that it is always fool-
hardy and sometimes dangerous to disagree with an expert. In order
that silence will not indicate that I agree with Mr. Bloch’s statement
concerning the necessity of a peison who has been denied his rights
guaranteed by the Constitution, exhausting all State remedies, I
want the record to show that I do not agree with the statement of the
distinguished gentleman from Georgia. I do not believe that a pe.son,
who has been denied his constitutional rights because of his color,
has to exhaust State remedies when a State registrar, acting under the
color of law, denies him the right to vote.

I just wanted to make my opinion clear for the record.

Mr. Brocu. Mr. McCullough, Reddiz v. Lucky is one of the cases
that discusses what Mr. McCullough is talking about. In that case,
as well as some other cases from the fifth circuit, it held that the
colored people did not have to exhaust their administrative remedies,
but that is not what I am talking about, sir.

Mr. McCrrroverr. Well, Mr. Chairman, might I interrupt again?

It is my opinion that such persons are neither required to exhaust
their administrative remedies in the State administrative processes,
nor their legal remedies in the State courts, if the discrimination
which I mentioned is present.

I just want the record to show that there is disagreement on what
the law is, even if disagreeing requires one to differ with an expert.

Mr. Broci. Well, we had a very famous lawyer in Georgia make a
statement once that has become quite a classic in Georgia—that it is
the clash of mind on mind which causes the spark of truth to scintillate.

Mr. McCuLrLougn. Well, I think thac is the case. That is really
what we are here for.

Mr. Meaper. Mr. Chairman, I would like to pursue a little different
line of inquiry with the witness.

Mr. Bloch, the Federal district court has the right to appoint ref-
erees, isn’t that clear, without any new legislation ¢

Mr. BrocH. In a proper case, under rule 53 (ai‘ (b) (c) and (d),I
think it is, presently regulates the right of the Federal court to ap-
point masters. I do not know why they changed the ..ame from
master to referee. I have an idea. But that governs the procedure.

Mr. Meaper. Now, —ould the court, under existing law and rule 53,
have the right to appoint masters or referees for the purpose of takin
evidence to determine whether or not the decree previously enteres
should be amended, possibly expanded, or modified, in some way {

Mr. BrocH. Iam afraid I did not get your question.

Mr., MeapEr. Let us assume that a court has entered a decree, that
it may be in such broad terms that the court might desire to have it
made more specific. But to do so, the court needed a factual founda-
tion to make that decree more specific.

‘Would there be any reason why the court could not appoint a referee
or a master for that purpose?

Mr. BrocH. I think they would. If you care to, sir, I think the
latest expression on the right of Federal courts to appoint masters in
equity cases is in a case which appears on my memorandum, /n Re
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Tom R. Watkins, application for mandamus, which is not a voting
case—it is a business case, involving some business deal down in the
State of Mississippi. . L. .

The Circuit Court of Appoals of the Fifth Circuit, speaking through
Judge John R. Brown, held in that case that a special master, or
master, was improperly appointed, because a party, under the preeent
Federal system, was entitled to a trial by a constitutional court.

Now, I can see that cases, of course—can perceive of cases where
even under the strict rules that seem to exist now, under the statutory
procedure, under the Federal Rules of Civil Procedure, where a special
master, or master, could be appojnted¥fter & tomst has ruled and say
it appears from the course p¥dealings between the complainant and
the defendant, that the gefnplainant is entitled to recove der the
law of this case. Butthe amount that he ig entitled to recoxer is i
doubt. And he willdppoint a master, a ¥efe auditor, oN\what-
not, in order to asgértain that At. I'\thi
has that power.

Mr. MEaper. Well, now,Tet us takp i

Do you agreg that it we
for this Congiless

jurisdiction is{defined by
Mr. MeaoeR Certainly i

pass as a statyte sometl

court order.
Mr. BrocH.

' \
Mr. Mzaper. Xor Congress to /;.ia lav\ or epact :
existing procedury of the coupts”with ref‘ren to appointy
Ve

Mr. Broca. They have already dori‘e“ie. The Federal }
Civil Procedure are il\vogue, are the law, because Coug
impliedly adopted them. e Federal Rules of Civil P
really an act of Congress.

Mr. Meapzr. If the Congress, 103 ing to
alter the rules of procedure with reference to appointing weferees,
and procedure under them—referees or maste ut not in any way
impairing any constitutional rights, there certainly could no
question about the constitutionality of such a statute, could there?

Mr. Broct. To my mind there could not. I think that the Con-
gress could broaden the present rule 53 without impinging upon the
Constitution.

Mr. Meaper. All right.

Now let’s go back to your statement, because I believe——

Mr BrocH. Unless it went to the point of violating the seventh
amendment. : .

Mr. Mxaper. I believe that you have contended that H.R. 10035 and
companion bills are-unconstitutional—that is the legislation to which
you direeted your statement this morning—the bill providing for
the appointment of voting referees. . L

Now, if we assume that there is nothing in this legislation which
violates the constitutional rights of any individual, then ism% it

51902—60——8
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necessarily true, from what you have just said, that Congress could
pass H.R. 10035 and provide for the referee procedure in either
modifying or executing court decrees?

Mr. BrocaH. Where are you reading from, Mr. Meader?

Mr. Meaper. Well, you have said that referees can be appointed
right now by a court, and that Congress could write the existing
procedures of courts in appointing referees into statutes. And that
so long as it did not deprive anyone of constitutional rights, the
statute would be constitutional. That is all H.R. 10035 does.

Mr. BrocH. I cannot agree to that, sir.

‘What HLR. 10035 does is this: The Attorney General of the United
States, on behalf of the United States, or rather in the name of the
United States, on behalf of citizens who think that they are con-
stitutionally harmed, files a petition for an injunction against the
board of registrars, we will say. Now, the parties to that case are
the United States of America and the registrars, we will say, against
whom it is brought. And the only question at issue in that case,
under 1971(c)—the only question at issue in that case is, assuming
the constitutionality of 1971(c), whether or not those persons for
whom the United States has brought the suit have been denied or
abridged in their privileges of voting, so that the 15th amendment
is violated. The only right that the district court has, under sub-
section (d), is to grant an injunction, restraining order, or other
order prohibiting those practices.

Now, what T say, Mr. Meader, is that assuming the validity of all
that, and asswining the breadth of the power of Congress under the
judicial clause, and assuming that you have got all sorts of rights to
appoint masters or referees, that you have not the right, under the
Constitution, that you have not the right to tack on to a proceeding
of that sort the privilege of the trial judge finding that a pattern
or practice of discrimination exists, and turning the Federal courts
into a registration board, and permitting the Federal courts to register
Tom, Dick, and Harry, who are not parties to that original suit.

Mr. Meaber. Now, I think we must make one modification in your
statement, because section 131(c) of the Civil Rights Act of 1957—
and I do not want to read it all—contemplates that the party to the
suit will be the United States of America, brought by tge Attorney
General, who is authorized to bring the suit, and the other parties
to the suit are the persons whom he charges have engaged in or are
about to engage in an act or practice which would deprive any other
person of a right secured by section (a). The person to whom the
right to vote is denied, that person is not a party to this litigation.
The parties are just two, the United States of America, as plaintiff,
and the officials or any individuals against whom the injunction is
sought, as defendants. The voter, the Negro voter who is denied,
isnot a party to that suit.

Mr. BrocH. No. The United States of America is a party.

Mr. Meaper. And he is not even the beneficial party to the suit
contemplated by thestatute. It may have been brought in the names
of A, B, C, D, and so on. But the action the suit is against is a
practice engaged in by an official, whether with reference to named
individuals or others.

Isn’t that correct
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Mr. Brocu. The case, to use the language of the Constitution, or
controversy, is one in which the plaintift is the United States of
America, and the defendants are those who are accused of having
enga%ed in acts or practices which have deprived certain name:
people of their rights under 1917 (a) or (b). And the object of
the case——

Mr. Meaber. Now, wait a minute. You bring in certain named
peoFIe-—I want to correct this—you say certain named people.

Mr. Brocm. Read, if you do not mind——

Mr. Meaper. This is what (c¢) says:

Whenever any person has engaged——

Mr. Broca. That is 1971—how does 1971(c) start? “Whenever”?

Mr. MeADER (reading) :
any person has engaged or there are reasonable grounds to believe any person
is about to engage in any act or practice which would deprive any other person
of any right or privilege secured by subsection (a) or (b), the Attorney Gen-
eral may institute for the United States, or in the name of the United States,
a4 civil action or other proper proceeding for preventive relief, including an ap-
plication for a permanent or temporary injunction, restraining order or other
order. In any proceeding hereunder the United States shall be liable for costs
the same as a private person.

It does not say that the Attorney General must name Joe Doakes
or Eli Smith as having been deprived of the right to vote. It does not
indicate that any person who has been deprived is either a primary
party or a beneficial party to the action,

Is that correet ?

Mr. Brocu. I do not believe, sir, that any court in the land, any
district court in the land would entertain an action under 1971(c) as
it presently exists, unless the Attorney General of the United States
of America would ullege the names of the persons who are claimed,
who he says have been deprived of their constitutional right by other

Jersons.
! Mr. Meaper. That may be, but certainly the statute does not require
the naming of any individual, does it ?

Mr. Broca. Well, that would be a question of court construction.
If I were a judge, I would say that the statute does require it.
It doesn’t say it in so many words, but if I were a judge, and the
Attorney General of the United States of America brought a suit in
my court against a board of registrars of any county in your State
or my State, and said that that board of registrars, those persons
have deprived other persons of their 15th amendment right, contrary
to 1971 (a) and (b), I would make him allege what persons have been
so deprived, because how can you try a case without it ?

Mr. Meaper. Would you permit him to name 4 or 5 or a dozen or
two dozen or 50 individually named persons, and say, “and others”$

Mr. Brocu. And others similarly situated ¢

Mr. MeapEr. Yes. :

Mr. Brocu. If I were the judge, I would make him say who the
others similarly situated were.

Mr. MEabER. You would not permit a suit on behalf of a class?

Mfr. Brocu. No, sir. I think the doctrine of class suits has gone
too far.
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Mr. Meaper. You would then say that only those individuals named
in the complaint of the Attorney General could possibly be bene-
ficiaries of anything that resulted from 1971(c) ?

Mr. Brocu. No, sir, I would not go so far as to say that. But I
would say that persons for whose benefit the suit is brought cannot
be in an independent proceeding registered by a Federal court to
referees, because that would be another and a distinct proceedin
which would not be a case of controversy under the Constitution o
the United States.

Mr. MEapEr. Let us assume it were limited to named persons.
Would {ou believe it would be the right of the district court, whether
this bill, H.R. 10035, were passed or not, to appoint a referee or a
master to determine whether or not there were other persons similarly
siltqate?d who should be added as intervenors or a(ﬁieed to the com-
plaint

Mr. Broca. Do I think that would be the right of the district
court? Idonot.

Mr. MEapEr. You do not think the court would have that right—
not even if he gave notice to the parties, gave them all the rights
they had before a referee?

Mr. Broca. I donot.

Mr. Meaper. Why?

Mr. BrocH. Because I do not think that presently the district
courts have that power under the Civil Rights Act of 1957, and I
do not think that the Congress has got a right to confer that power
on the district courts, because I do not think it comes within the
judicial power. The judicial power is confined to the determination
of cases and controversies. I do not think that the Congress of the
United States, broad as its powers are, all of which are delegated,
has got any right to confer any such power on a Federal court.

Mr. MeaDer. Well, now, you have conceded that the court has a
right to appoint a master to do factfinding for him.

r. Broci. In a case where the court had jurisdiction; yes. They
have got a right to appoint a master to supply gaps, to fill in blanks.
But, in the first place, they have not got any right to appoint a
master to try a case, except in exceptional cases. And they aven’t
got a right on the basis of one case to say here is another one and we
will appoint a master to decide it. . .

Mr. MEeapER. But here is a proceeding which contem lates the At-
torney General proceeding in the name of the United States against
certain persons, probabli:({ection and registration officials of a State
who have deprived somebody of the right to vote, which is guaran
him under the 15th amendment. . i

Now, if the Attorney General is required to name certain persons,
it is conceivable he might not know everybody before he starts a suit.
He ought to have the benefit of the powers of a court, through a
referee, if the court’s powers are as broad as I believe they are,
to appoint referees in aid of the court, to determine what additional
individuals should be named in that proceeding, if you require that
thev be named in the proceeding, rather than being a class,

Mr. BrocE. Now—were you through,sir?
Mr. Meaper. I am asking for your comment on my statement.
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Mr. Brocu. Here is my comment, here is the way the statute
reads—1I mean, the bill reads:

In any proceeding instituted pursuant to subsection (c) of this section, in the
event the court finds that under color of law or by State action any person or
persons have been deprived, on account of race or color, of any right or privilege
secured by subsection (&) or (b) of this section, and that such deprivation was
or i8 pursuant to a pattern or practice, the court may appoint one or more per-
sons, to be known as voting referees, to receive applications from any person
claiming such deprivation as to the right to register or otherwise to qualify to
vote at any election, and to take evidence and report to the court findings as to
whether such applicant or any of them (1) are qualified to vote in sny election,
and (2) have been (a) deprived of the npportunity to register to vote or other-
wise to qualify to vote in any election, or (b) found by State election officials nuc
qualified to register to vote or to vote in any election.

Now, Mr. Meader, what I am trying to say is that even if the court
finds those condition precedents, and even if we should concede their
validity, and constitutionality, and even if it should be conceded that
the pattern or practice therein referred to would be an abridgment
or denial on the part of the State, that even if all of those things were
considered, that the Congress has not the right to confer upon the dis-
trict courts the rights to receive applications for registration from
persons residing afl over the State, or even within a limited area of
the State, who are not concerned with the original suit, and convert
that Federal court into a registration board.

Mr. WiLLis. Will the gentleman yield

Mr. Meaper. I yield for one question.

i WiLnis. To see if I understand your point, your point is that
under the Civil Rights Act, the power of the court is to issue an in-
junction and to stop the practice and to punish those engaging in that
practice, but that now we cannot add a provision going beyond pre-
ventive measure, and to turn the Federal courts, through Federal
receivers, into boards of registration. That is the issue.

. Mr. BrocH. That is the issue, succinctly stated, but thore is another
issue.

If the court should—after making those findings—if the court
should appoint one or more persons to receive applications rom other
persons, and so forth, that that latter proceeding, which they try to
say is ancillary to the main proceeding, or supplemente! to the main
proceeding, as you have pointed out, it really is not. It is not an-
cillary or supplemental. And that latter proceeding is not a case or
controversy under the judicial power.

Mr, Wrris. Under article 3. In other words, the Congress cannot
constitutionally confer the extra power sought by it.

Mr. BrocH. That is right. That was decided in the Muskrat case—
a funny name, but that i1s it. In that—that was 291 U.S,, I think, on
my brief—and the old Dallas case, from the Second Dallas. But that
latter proceeding is not a case or controversy within the judicial clause
of the Constitution.

Mr. Meaper. Mr. Bloch, if I may return, I had some misgivings, if
you have read the record of our previous hearing, about some passages
of this legislation, which I discussed with Judge Walsh when he was
before our committee a week ago today. One of them was whether or
not the order of the court, or the decree of the court, would run against
IKersons who were not parties to the proceeding, and it seems to me you

ave just, in your reply to Mr. Willis, indicated that you believe that
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the order of the court might run against persons who were not de-
fendants in the suit. Is that your belief?

Mr. Broch. I said in my prepared statement that that might be
possible. I have not studied it sufficiently to say even whether the
court, in a supplemental proceeding, could be authorized by the Con-
fresis to register people. My view is—I said there that it might be

egal.

%Vly view is that it would not be legal. I say legal, that it would not
be constitutional, because even in the case of one person named in the
bill, for the same of example—named in the suit—that Congress would
be conferring upon the court a nonjudicial power.

Now I am not as strong on that—I am frank to admit I am not as
strong on that as I am on the general provisions of the bill. But that
question also, Mr. Meader, was raised in the Raines case.

Mr. Meaper. Let me read a passage from the hearings a week ago,
from the top of page 36.

Mr. Brocii. What are you reading from, sir?

Mr. Meaper. The hearings a week ago, with Judge Walsh.

Mr. MeADeR. So the whole effect of this referee provision is confined to the
parties to an action. Isthat correct?

Mr. WaLsH. Confined to the parties to the original action. But those are the

parties in their official capacity. In other words, the parties to the original action
would be in your case—

and so forth.

Mr. MeADER. And any of this business of serving the supplementary order
would affect only parties to the original action.

Mr. WaLsH. Yes, sir; and their successors in office.

So in any case brought by the Attorney General, under subsection
(c) of 131, according to the Attorney General's representative before
this committee, was intended to affect only the parties named as de-
fendants to the action or their successors in office.

Mr. BrocH. Yes,sir.

Mr. MEeaper. It would not apply to the whole State, as you just said,
in your answer to Mr. Willis.

Mr. Brocr. Well, that is what he says. But what does the bill say?

Mr. Meaber. I am perfectly willing to concede that the present
phraseology of this legislation we have been talking about, the bill
pending before the committee, might lend itself to the interpretation
you have made of it. Then it seems to me the problem is for the
committee to draft language which says only what the Attorney
General says he wanted it to say; namely, that the parties to the
action were the only ones intended to be affected; that is, parties to
gle action or their successors in office intended to be affected by the

ecree.

I think it should be perfectly feasible to draft phraseology to limit
it in that respect, don’t you?

Mr. Brocit. It would be feasible to draft it, yes. I don’t know
whether I would like it when it was drafted.

Mr. Mraber. But if it were not so limited, Mr. Bloch, I apprehend
that others not party to the action might very well be denied due
process., or their day in court, if they were to be affected by a decree
in which they had no participation, in which they had not been per-
mitted to produce evidence, cross-examine witnesses and make their
arguments before the court.
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Do you agree with me on that ?

Mr. BrocH. Yes, I notice I have not had the opportunity to read
this printed report of the hearing. I had not seen one of them.

I did have the mimeographed copy and I noticed your questions
of Judge Walsh along that line. But I was struck with the fact that
in the time that I had had to read it that there was considerable
discussion as to the effect on certain parties defendant, but I didn’t
see much discussion, if any, as to what the meaning of the phrase
“receive application from any person claiming such a deprivation.”
What was the meaning of that phrase, “an?y person ¢”

Mr. WiLLis. Will the gentleman yield

Mr. MEaDER. Just for one question.

Mr. WiLws. Judge Walsh made that perfectly clear. I didn’t
know there was any apprehension or misunderstanding about it; the
real purpose of the bill is an honest effort by the Department of
Justice to provide a right to vote and to provide a means to enforce
the right to vote of persons not in the original action at all.

That is the whole 1dea of the bill; the third party, not the parties
to the original action, as the parties to the action are protected by
injunction.

The whole idea of this bill is to give opportunity to people not in
the original action, but in the whole area, the whole county supposed]
effected by the pattern of discrimination, to come in and say, “
want the right of a certificate to vote” and be accorded by the con-
clusive presumption that I have been discriminated against. ,

Myr. Meaper. I don’t yield further because I think the gentleman
has assumed.

The CHairmMan., Wait a minute, Mr. Meader. I want to correct the
gentleman. There is nothing conclusive about the presumption. It
is a rebuttable presumption, not conclusive.

Mr. Meaper. I took exception to Mr. Willis’ statement that the
people deprived of the right to vote were parties to the action.

I thought we had that stage behind us because the party to the ac-
tion is the Attorney General, whether he is requirecf’ to name indi-
viduals or not, they are not. parties to the action. :

Mr. Broon. Well, Mr. Meader, I think you called it 131-C and I
called it 1971-C—what power does it give to the Attorney General?
Would you mind reading that to me again? I thought I had a copy
of the statute.

Mr. MEeapEr. I just got through reading it a few minutes ago, but
the action is on behalf of the United States by the Attorney General
and it doesn’t require him to name individuals.

Mr. Broci. What does it say?

Mr. MeapEer. It says: _

Whenever any person has engaged or there is reasonable grounds to believe that
any person is about to engage in any act or practice which would deprive any
other person of any right or privilege secured by subsection (a) or (b).

Mr. Broca. What comes next?

‘Mr. MeapFr (continuing) :

The Attorney General may institute for the United States or in the name of the
United States, a civil action or other proper proceeding for preventive relief.

Mr. Brocu. Preventing what?
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Mr. MeaDER (continuing) :

Including an application for a permanent or temporary injunction or other re-
straining order. .

Mr. Brocu. How would you get the injunctive order preventing
such practices unless the persons were named? Could you just get a
general antidiscrimination order under that?{ .

Mr. Meaper. Well, as far as the statute is concerned, I believe that
is what is contemplated. It doesn’t say that you have to get an injunc-
tion restraining you from discriminating against Susie Jones.

It doesn’t say that you have to name the person, but at any rate I
think we shou{d go on to another point, whether these people are
parties or not. . L

I would like your comments on this question. If this legislation
authorized the district court to issue a writ of mandamus to a State
registrar compelling him or ordering him to register a certain person,
would you have objection to that on constitutional grounds?

Mr. Brocu. If the statute left the registration process to the State
registrars and then issued a writ of mandamus commanding the State
registrars to register a certain person——

Mr. Meaper. Without any reference to this referee?

Mr. BrocH. I have objection to that.

Mr. Meaper, What would it be?

Mr. Brocu. It would contravene the 10th amendment.

My objection secondly would be until the action of those registrars
had been reviewed by the State courts, that there hasn’t been any
abridgment or denial on the part of the State and that the district
courts of the United States, as said in this recent case, that the district
courts of the United States ought not to interfere with the State proc-
esses until the State courts have had an opportunity to rectify any
errors which have been committed ; but if a person claims to have been
unconstitutionally deprived of his right to vote on account of his race
or color, that the district courts of the United States ought not to be
granted the power to compel a State body by writ of mandamus to
register that person without that person having first exhausted his
State judicial remedies, but until he does that, that that isn’t any
abridgment or denial on the part of the State.

Of course, that is the question upon which Mr. McCulloch stated
the opposite view awhile ago so it gets down to the basic question.

Mr. Meaper. There is nothing in the 15th amendment that says the
United States has to wait until the States have completely failed in
their judicial processes for remedies for these people who are guar-
anteed the right to vote.

If I agree with Mr. McCulloch that the United States can act right
now without waiting until the States have failed in their duty, then
your argument wouldn’t apply.

Mr. Broca. But Mr. M% er, how can Congress ever determine—
this is more or less a rhetorical question—how can the Congress ever
determine that the States have 2ailed in their judicial process when
the States have not been given an opportunity to apply their State
laws so far as the record shows and where there is a case in Georgia
where a Negro voter claiming that he has been denied the right to vote,
or that his constitutional rights have been abridged, has ever appealed
to the State courts.
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The CriairMaN. Mr. Bloch, I think there is ample answer there in
the 15th amendment.

The 15th amendment doesn’t saly; that before you can redrees that
wrong you have to go through the encompassing process of going
through the courts of the States and you must exhaust all your State
remedies.

It simply gives the complete right of an individual to have his
wrong redressed when the wrong is committed by the State and then
section 2 says the Congress shall have the power to enforce this article
by appropriate legislation. ‘

Now that is full and sweeping powers. If there is any doubt about
it, I'm going to cite you the very decision of the court in the case
in which you represented the defendants in the Raines case and here is
what the court said.

Mr. BLoca. What are you reading from, Mr. Chairman ¢

The CriairMAN. Beg pardon?

Mr. BrocH. Are fou reading from the Raines case?

The CarmaN. I am reading from the decision of the judge in the
case in which you appeared as defendant, Judge Davis:

The fact that Congress in subsection 4 of section 1971—
that is the Civil Rights Act of 1957—

provided that the court shall exercise that jurisdiction “without regard to
whether the .party aggrieved shall have exhausted any administrative or other
remedies that may be provided by law” does not change the nature of this action
from one in equity.

It merely provides that in such an equitable proceeding a certain, well estab-
lished principle shall not be applicable.

The court knows—

and listen to this—

the court knows of no limitation on the right of Congress to so legislate.

It is well known that the Federal courts have often refused to act because
complainants had failed to exhaust their other remedies (Peay v. Cox, 190
Federal 2d 123).

This rule, however, could hardly be applied where Congress has expressly di-
rected the courts—

as they did in the Civil Rights Act of 1957—
to exercise their jurisdiction without regard to such a fact.

Now that is without regard to exhausting other remedies.

Mr. Brocn. Administratively?
. dThe CaammMaN. Any remedies. That is the decision of your own
judge.

Mr. Broca. Mr. Chairman, would you mind reading the last 8 or
10 lines of that opinion, right at the very end ¢

The CHaIRMAN. Be glad to.

For the reasons set forth above, the court concludes that the section 1971-C—
and the portion I read, he spoke of 1971-D—

of titie 42 is beyond the jurisdiction of Congress and unconstitutional. It is
not appropriate legislation within the meaning of section 2 of the 15th amend-
1aent to the Constitution of the United States.

There exists no other basis for action by the Attorney General in the name of
the United States seeking the remedy here sought, the action to dism'ss your

appeal.
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Mr. Brocu. That is the complete answer to the chairman’s sugges-
tion, the 15th amendment and the second clause of it gives the right of
the Congress to enforce it by appropriate legislation.

Now, to be appropriate legislation, the legislation must be confined
to the denial or abridgment by a State. '

Now the question is what constitutes denial or abridgment by a
State, and I continue to say that there can’t be any denial or abridg-
ment by a State when the acts or practices or pattern or whatever you
want to call them, are those of individuals, not warranted by the laws
of the State and acts or patterns which the State courts have not been
given an opportunity to correct.

The CHAIRMAN, gmmse] wishes to ask you a question.

Mr. Brocir. And that question too is before the Supreme Court. of
the United States in that very case.

Mr. FoLey. Mr. Bloch, did not the district judge in his opinion,
predicate the unconstitutionality upon the fact that the act could op-
erate against private actions of individuals as distinguished from
State actions and therefore, since that was possible it was unconsti-
tutional under the 15th amendment.

Isn’t that the main issue?

Mr. Brocu. That is about what he held. But in addition to that——

Mr. ForLey. That was the issue in the appeal.

Mr. BrocH. He said the act was unconstitutional because it was not
appropriate legislation under the 15th amendment and the reason it
wasn’t appropriate legislation under the 15th amendment was that
it was so broad that it could be applied to persons as well as to States
and that there was no separability clause in it and therefore in the
Raines case it wasinvalid.

The CrrairyaN. That is a horse of a different color because the
statute went too far in the judge’s opinion. It covered private law-
suits against private individuals. That is why he struck the statute
down.

Mr. Brocu. I didn’t say that he held that in order to have an abridg-
ment or denial by the State that you have to have the State courts to
passon it.

But he slid over it and based it on the grounds that I very much pre-
ferred and if it can be held, that will end all our controversies for a
while.

The Cuairman. One other thing T want to get clear, Mr. Bloch.

I have been puzzled as you have been puzzled about the so-called
rebuttable presumption.

In other words, where the court has ruled that there is a pattern or
practice of discrimination, then the presumption is that all people of
a certain race in that particular bailiwick are prescribed against, they
are discriminated against as to voting and the pattern or practice ap-
pliesto all of them.

T have been a little disturbed about that also. But we have had and
we have passed rather a number of statutes containing rebuttable pre-
sumptions which have been upheld by the Supreme Court.

For example, in the case of the kidnaping statute where a child is
spirited across a border, Congress has stated in so many words that
those facts constitute a rebuttable presumption of kidnaping and that
the burden of proof shifts to the defendant to disallow any eriminal
intent.
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Now I would think that if the Supreme Court in the kidnaping cases
and in similar cases held that rebuttable presumptions were within the
power of Congress to declare, certainly under the broad provisions of
the 15th amendment where Congress has the power to make and pass
appropriate legislation implement the first section of the 15th amend-
ment 1t strikes me then that Congress has the power to set up such
a rebuttal presumption to enforce the 15th amendment.

Now that presumption gave me concern. I set my fears and doubts
to rest by following the statement that I have just given you.

Mr. Broci. Mr. Chairman, where is there anything 1n the bill that
says that is a rebuttable presumption ?

The Craamrman. N owEere does it say that.

Mr. Brocu. Where is there anything in the bill giving anybody an
opportunity to introduce evidence to rebut that presumption ?

Mr. McCurroch. Mr. Chairman, might I comment at that point?

The CHATRMAN. Yes.

Mr. McCuoLrocn. The matter generally is approached on lines 14,
15,16 and 17 on page 2 of H.R. 10035,

It, of course, declares that the findings in the report shall be ac-
cepted by the court unless they are clearly erroneous.

The pﬁmse “clearly erroneous” implies that evidence might be sub-
mitted under proper conditions which would show that the report was
clearly erroneous. Furthermore, it is a very simple matter to write
an amendment whereby exceptions may be filed and witnesses may
be called on behalf of tKe exceptors in order that there may be a final
supplemental decree which is based upon evidence introduced into
the case after the exceptors have been given an opportunity to be
heard.

Later in these hearings, I shall make a statement concerning two
drafts of bills designed to cure many of these possible defects. A
great deal of time and care has been devoted to the problem of af-
fording the State officials, who may later be charged with contempt,
an opportunity to call and examine witnesses.

Mr. Brocu. Does it say so?

Mr. McCurrocu. Not in H.R. 10035, except as I said where the
phrase “clearly erroneous” is used, there is a clear implication that
evidence might be submitted to disprove the findings in the referee’s
report or there would have been no use for that phrase.

Mr. Broci. Mr. McCulloch, I was more apprehensive about the
presumption which is a~component part of the bill before you ever
get to lines 14 and 15 and about which Judge Walsh testiﬁe(f.’

The Cuamrman. Iamsorry I can’t make it stronger, Mr. Bloch.

Mor. Brocu. It wouldn't do e much good.

Mr. Meaper. Mr. Bloch, if I could help you, I would like to have
you read what Mr. Walsh said on page 14. It is not a rebuttable
presumption but a conclusive presumption which Congress is enacting
into law and that is why he wants this bill.

Mr. McCrrrocn. Mr. Chairman, T do not agree with that state-
ment. The language of H.R. 10035 does not justify that statement, in
my opinion.

Mr. Meaper. That is what Judge Walsh thinks the bill does.

Mr. Brocir. What page, Mr. Meader?

Mr. MEaDeR, Page 14,
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Mr. WiLLis. I will bring that out, Mr. Bloch. I underscored
passages along that line.

Now may I call this to your attention. On questioning by the chair-
man and Mr. Lindsay of this committee, Mr. Walsh brought out that
the registrar proposal was vulnerable on constitutional grounds.

For example, on page 18 of the printed record Mr. Lindsay said:

I am not clear on your argument about the registrars proposal. Is it not true
that the 15th amendment would also cover the reglstrar proposal insofar as

State elections are concerned in the event that the registrar proposal were
broadened to include State elections.

Mr. Walsh said :

I think the problem you would be confronted with there is the supplanting of
a State officer with a Federal officer without a judicial finding and that the
15th amendment conditions have been met.

Mr. Lindsay said :
I understand. Do you think that raises a clear constitutional question?

Judge Walsh said : “I think it does, yes.”

Then on page 19 Mr. Lindsay said :

What I am trying to figure is what is the authority for making the distinction
under the 15th amendment between the referee proposal and the registrar pro-

plosall. Again talking about State elections, I want to see if I understand you
clearly.

Judge Walsh said:
Well, the basic distinction is the analogy of a due process problem.

I am just making that statement so that my questions will follow,
Mr. Bloch.

Then, having raised that question of constitutionality, he tried to
bring out the virtue of his proposal and he was the one who intro-
duced the question of presumptions, and I have underscored some of
his statements which I now read before I will ask you a few questions.

For instance, he brings out the idea of the presumption on page 14
as Meader developed and then on page 15 also.

Mr. MeapER. You better read that.

Mr. WrnLis. I will read those passages.

The voting referee, I would not make that determination. That is the whole

purpose of the statute to avoid the need for that determination in each indi-
vidual case; namely, the termination of individual discrimination.

Then again on page 16 Judge Walsh says:

The Congress, if this bill prevails and passes, will have made a legislative
finding that the probability is so high that that is the only reason for not letting
Negroes register; that it may be assumed a conclusive presumption or statutory
rule that therefore need not be found in each individual case.

Mr. Brooks. What page wasthat?

Mr. WiLnis. Pages15and 16. .

Mr. Brocm. That is the part I was talking about.

Mr. WiLLis (continuing) :

Well, if you found a battem and practice of Negoes, angi he is a Negro, I
think Congress is justified in jumping the gap and establishing a conclusive
presumption that that is the reason for his trouble.

In other words, he said that five times. Now isn’t he treading on
due process there, on constitutional %rounds as of serious import as is
his criticism on the registrar proposal?
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Mr. Brocs. Yes, and I called attention to that in my original state-
ment and that was just what I was about to point out to Mr. McCul-
loch when I said I was troubled, apprehensive about the presumption
that was created before you ever got to lines 14 and 15, up at the top
of the page.

I cal eﬁttention in my written statement to that language on pages
45 and 46 of the mimeographed copy and it is on page 21 of the printed
record where Judge Walsh said :

Well, if you found a pattern and a practice against Negroes, and he is a

Negro, I think Congress is justified in jumping the gap and establishing a con-
clusive presumption that that is the reason for his trouble.

The Chairman said:
You mean the Congress can justify that presumption?

Mr. Walsh said:

Yes, sir. I think it is a reasonable presumption. I think if you have had a
pattern and found the likelihood of any other reason for refusing to let him
register even though he is qualified, 1 think there is a reasonable basis for such
a presumption.

Then he goes further and says:

“Not only is it reasonable but it is necessary because for an individual to
prove in each case that he had been a victim of prejudice is very difficult.
Therefore, I think he needs Congress’ help in that regard.”

Now I say that that presumption as construed by Judge Walsh
violates the due process clause of the Constitution.

Mr. MeapEr. Will you yield for just a minute ?

Let me ask you if you wouldn’t add it is a judicial determination
and not a legislative determination.

Article 1IT says the judicial power of the United States shall be
vested in the Supreme Court and such inferior courts as Congress
may ordain and establish. The finding that a Ipzu'ticular act or prac-
tice has occurred is a judicial function, not a awmaking, legislative,
policymaking function.

Mr. Brocu. That should be for the judiciary to determine.

There is another subparagraph of that article, a little below that,
that refers to cases and controversies (we are foing back to the
supplemental proceeding now and getting away rom the ;l)resum -
tion) and I contend that that supplemental proceeding would not
a case or controversy and I say further that a registration ¥roceeding
is not a case or controversy under the judiciary clause of the Con.
stitution. (Seeapp. A.). ” i )

But to go back to the presumption section, I further contend in
response to Mr. Willis’ suggestion that that_ Fresumptlon that is
created there, an irrebuttable presumption or if rebuttable, nothing
in the acts give anybody the right to rebut it, giving nobody the right
to introduce evidence to rebut it, giving nobody the right to appeal to
the court, is a violation of the due process clause. (See cases cited
in my prepared statement, pp. 28-29, supra.). ) )

Now, as I said to Congressman Forrester at lunchtime, it seems
to me that it is akin to this other situation.

Suppose that the registrars in my county were about to register a
group of people of any race, white, colored, or red from the lower 20th
district, we will say. I will say the lower 20th because there isn’t
any such and I don’t want to step on anybody’s toes,
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Let’s say there were 100 people there seeking to register and the
board of registrars asked 20 of them various questions about the
Constitution of the United States under the registration statute and
all 20 of them couldn’t answer.

The registrars could then say that creates a presumption that the
rest of you are ignorant, that all 80 of you are ignorant and we won’t
register any of you. That is what the bill does 1n reverse.

fr. WiLLs. Let’s pursue what Judge Walsh’s interpretation of
the proposal is.

Mr. McCurrocu. Might I add something there?

Mr. Wicpis. I am sorry. I want to nail this down because 1 think
we are talking about two bills. I have been talking about 10035
and Judge Walsh in his testimony on page 21 of the record is talking
about his mimeographed bill.

Mr. WirLis. What page?

Mr. McCurrocH. On page 21 of the printed record. Isn’t Judge
Walsh talking about his mimeographed proposal and not about the
printed bill which bears my name, H.R. 10035¢ If he isn’t, then the
record ought to make that fact unmistakably clear.

Mr. WiLLis. Page 21%

Mr. McCuLrocH. Yes.

Mr. Wris. Of course not. Well, I say of course not; from read-
ing it, it doesn’t say so, it doesn’t say he is speaking of his mimeo-
graphed proposal. He said it five times.

Now may I pursue it further?

Mr. McCrorrocu. All right, if you will limit your questioning to
H.Rs.e}10035 o that there will be no mistake in the record I shall be

leased.

P Mr. Witnis. All right. On page 29 in my colloquy with Judge
Walsh I said:

Then you say this different element of proof is the one which the statute
would eliminate: namely, proof of individual diserimination. Congress would,
in effect. provide that where the court has found a pattern of discrimination
against Negroes it is so obvious that this pattern is the only cause for the
denial of registration to a fully qualified Negro applicant, that the applicant
need not proof this casual thing.

Judge Walsh said that was the heart of the bill.

Mr. BrocH. Yes.

Mr. WiLLis. Now Mr. Willis said this:

That is what I understood it to be and we are talking about the 15th amend-
ment which talks about the lack of power of the Federa! Government or of a
State to deny or abridge the right to vote on account of race, color, or previous

condition of servitude which is in the constitutional provision, but this very thing
that the 15th amendment protects, the individual is not required to prove.

Judge Walsh said that is the purpose of this statute. He said:
That is my construction of what we are after.

Now coming to rule 53 of the Rules of Civil Procedure, this pro-
posal would only take one of the five subsections of rule 53, namely,
subsection (c) which vests in the masters or the referees certain
powers.

Now those powers in this bill are given to this referee. But the pro-
tective features of subsections (a), (b), (d),and (ef) are not included.
In other words, in normal master in chancery references, in excep-

tional cases, the Federal judges have a right to name masters and ref-
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erees, but then rule 53 doesn’t stop with giving them powers but spells
out that in proceedings that they are to conduct they are required to
give notice to parties; that the parties are entitled to counsel, to con-
sultation, to cross-examination, confrontation and then following these
protective measures, subdivision (e) says that the findings of a master
with these protective features shall be binding on the Federal judge
except when shown to be “clearly erroneous.”

In this proposal, the findings of the referee, the voting referee, are
dignified with that evidentiary weight to the effect that the judge is
bound by them without requiring confrontation and so on.

Now isn’t it true that under all matters referred to a subsidiary offi-
cer, whether it be a referee or an examiner under this Civil Procedures
Act, before the report of an examiner or of a referee is dignified with
that presumption, it is supposed that it has that weight because of
these due process standards, and can this Congress dignify the report
or the actions of a referee without any constitutional standards to giv-
ing the parties interested an opportunity to appear, a notice to appear,
the right to cross-examination, the right to counsel.

Now can that stand, that provision ¢

Mr. Brocu. I don’t think so.

Mr. WirLis. Can it stand constitutionally ¢

Mr. Brocu. In my opinion, no.

; M}xl' Wiruis. I wish you would express yourself on that a little
further.

Mr. Brocr. I think there, too, that you have a presumption of cor-
rectness.

There is a presumption of correctness attributed to the referee’s
finding; presumption of correctness that just can’t stand up in the
law when the persons against whom that presumption of correctness
is to be used have had no opportunity to offer evidence, to swear wit-
nesses, to cross-examine witnesses or even have notice of the hearings.

Going back of that, Mr. Willis, going back before the district judggse
is authorized under this bill even to appoint those referees or masters
or whatever they are going to call them, he must find a pattern that
there exists a pattern or practice of discrimination.

Now analyze that phrase—“pattern or practice of discrimination.”

A pattern or practice of discrimination on the part of whom—the
State of Georgia, the State of Louisiana, or certain individuals?

Where is your “State action,” unless there is a pattern or practice
of discrimination on the part of the State involved—aside from that
and as a matter of p ure, how is that question of whether or not
there is a pattern or practice of discrimination to be put into issue?

The first time that that phrase “pattern or practice” appears in the
bill is in line 3, on page 2—
in the event one of those proceedings under 1971-C, that the court finds that
such deprivation was or is pursuant to a pattern or practice. :

Now what is going to be the basis for the district judge’s deciding
that there is a pattern or practice? Is the court simply to reach up
into the air and say there is such a pattern or practice, or is the At-
torney General, representing the United States, going to be required
to allege and prove that there is such a pattern or practice with the
right on the part of the defendents in that main case to introduce evi-
dence to the contrary?
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Where is that determination of whether or not there was a pattern
or practice to come from? How is it to get into the case?
hat is one of the basic questions.
Mr. Wirris. One final question as I don’t want to prolong the hear-

ing.

%udge Walsh answered most of my questions along this line by say-
ing that it is to be assumed that the primary party to the initial pro-
ceeding, let’s say the registrar of voters, could somehow come in, al-
though the bill doesn’t require a rule to show cause and file exceptions
to the findings of the referee, voting referee, but as I see it, since the
referee proceeded on a presumption of discrimination which the indi-
vidual voter doesn’t have to prove and secondly, that his findings are

iven the weight of being right unless proved erroneous, wouldn‘t it
%(‘)How that the registrar, if he does have a right to file an exception,
and be placed in the analogous position of having to disprove or to
prove disqualification rather than the individual affected having the
right to prove that the right to vote has been denied or abri .

Wouldn’t that be an analogous position to put a person filing an
exception into?

Mr. BrocH. Yes.

Mr. WirLis. Do you follow my point ?

Mr. BrocH. Yes.

Mr. WiLwis. In other words, the problem of proof would shift and
the registrar would have to prove disqualification in order to chal-
lenge the report or to file an exception.

Do you know of any such comparable proceeding?

Mr. BrocH. I know of none, sir. This is about as far reaching as
any proposal as I have ever heard of and you might add to the state-
ment that you have just made that you will notice that under that
proposed supplemental proceeding, that there isn’t any time limit on
1t, within which it must be brought.

The reason for my calling the attention of the committee to the
fact that we have a law in Georgia which requires the registration
books to close 6 months before the general election so that there is a
period of 6 months when the rights of persons who may or may not be
on that list can be adjudicated is illustrated by that lack of “time
limit” in this bill.

Now under this law, under this bill if it is passed into law that
supplemental decree could be issued 3 days before the general election
and that supplemental report issued the next day and the registrars
be compelled to include those names and permit those names to vote
at an election held on say the 4th of November when they had abso-
lutely no opportunity to appeal that ruling.

Mr. Wicuis. Maybe the Federal judge wouldn’t do that, but the bil}
does not stop him from doing it.

Mr. BrocH. Let’s not fool ourselves. Whatever rights Federal reg-
istrars in the South get have got to be spelled out in the law.

Mr. McCurroca. Mr. Chairman, I would like to interrupt to say
that there are many States which have no registration for prospective
voters. Voters come in on election day and are forthwith given or
denied the right to vote. It is utterly impossible to provide by law
a certain time limit that would accommodate the time limit set by vari-
ous States in the Union.
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Speaking Fenerally of my State, there are only two cities in my
congressional district that require registration. The people come in
on election day and either vote or do not vote in accordance with the
decision of the registrars or the precinct election officials.

But in any event, this is a matter that can be taken care of by

amendment so that a time limit of 6 months, which may be reason-

able in certain sections of the country, will not be required in all |

sections of the country.

Mr. Wirps. I have concluded, but let nie reply to my good friend.
I think this is the fourth or fifth time he has indicated he would
be receptive to amendments.

Every time Judge Walsh was pressed he said that he did not
mezllln tl?ﬂl;e rigid, but unfortunately the only thing we have before us
is this bill,

Now we would like to see those amendments and I think we are
going to be in a mess if we are going to try to write a bill on the

oor of the House without them.

Mr. McCurioca. Mr. Chairman, last week, after Judge Walsh’s
excellent presentation, I suggested to members of the staff that an
attempt be made to redraft the voting referee bill in order to take
advantage of the points which came out in Judge Walsh's discussion.

In particular, I was interested in protecting the rights of local and
State officials, while at the same time providing an effective measure
to assist the district judge in his task of providing effective relief
for all members of the class of persons wgo have been denied the
right to register and vote.

I now have drafts of two segarate bills which, I wish to emphasize
are still in the draft stage; but which I believe overcome most of
the major objections raised by Mr. Bloch to H.R. 10035, H.R. 10034,
and H.H.10018. I am frank to concede that one of these drafts pro-
ceeds on the class suit theory which is not expressly authorized by
the 1957 Civil Rights Act and, therefore, ma);l not be feasible.

I request that these drafts be included in the record at this point
and that Mr. Bloch be given an opportunity to submit a statement
within the time fixed by the chairman.

I might add that the committee profited greatly from the views
of Judge Walsh and I am sure that the committee will equally profit
from the views of Mr. Bloch . . this subject.

The CHARMAN. Will the gentleman yield ¢

Mr. McCurroch. Yes. . .

The CaamrMAN. Is that the draft of which the original was sent to
me?

Mr. McCrrrocH. That is right, together with additional drafts
that I have.

The CaarMAN. Very well.

51902—60——9
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(The proposed drafts are as follows :)

A BILL To amend the Civil Rights Act of 1957 bg Providing for court appointment of
United States Voting Referees, and for other purposes

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States
of America assembled. That Section 2004 of the Revised Statutes (42 U.S.C.
1971), as amended by Section 131 of the Civil Rights Act of 1957 (71 Stat. 637),
is amended as follows:

(a) Add the following as subsection (e) and designate the present subsec-
tion (e) subsection *“(f)”:

“In any proceeding instituted pursuant to subsection (¢) in the event the court
finds that any person has been deprived on account of race or color of any right
or privilege secured by subsection (a), the court shall upon application of the
Attorney General make a finding as to whether such deprivation was or is pur-
suant to a pattern or practice. If the court finds such pattern or practice,
any person of such race or color resident within the affected area shall, for one
year and thereafter until the court subsequently finds that such pattern or prac-
tice has ceased, be entitled to an order declaring him qualified to vote, upon
proof that at any election or elections (1) he is qualified under state law to
vote, and (2) he has been (a) deprived of or denied under color of law the op-
portunity to register to vote or otherwise to qualify to vote, or (b) found not
qualified to vote by any person acting under color of law. Such order shall
be effective as to any election held within the longest period for which such
applicant could have been registered or otherwise qualified under state law and
as to any election at which the applicant’s qualifications would under state law
entitle him to vote.

“Notwithstanding any inconsistent provision of state law or the action of any
state officer or court, an applicant so declared qualified to vote shall be per-
mitted to vote in any such election. The Attorney General shall cause to be
transmitted certified copies of such order to the appropriate election officers of
the state. The refusal by any such officer with notice thereof to permit any
person so declared qualified to vote to vote at an appropriate election shall con-
stitute contempt of court.

“An application pursuant to this subsection shall be heard within ten days
after the filing of such application and the execution of any order disposing of
such application shall not be stayed if the effect of such stay would be to de.
lay the effectiveness of the order beyond the date of any election at which the
applicant would otherwise be enabled to vote.

“The court may appoint one or more persons, to be known as voting referees,
to serve for such period as the court shall determine, to receive such applica-
tions and to take evidence and report to the court findings as to whether or not
at any election or elections (1) any such applicant is qualified under state law
to vote, and (2) he has been (a) deprived of or denied under color of law the
opportunity to register to vote or otherwise to qualify to vote, (b) found not
qualified to vote by any person acting under color of law. In a proceeding
before such voting referee, the applicant shall be heard ex parte. His state-
ment under oath shall be prima facie evidence as to his age, residence and his
prior efforts to register or otherwise qualify to vote. Where proof of literacy
or an understanding of other subjects is required by valid provisions of state law,
the answer of the applicant, if written, shall be included in such report to the
court; if oral, it shall be taken down stenographically and a transcription
included in such report to the court.

“Upon receipt of such report, the court shall cause the Attorney General to
transmit a copy thereof to the State Attorney General and to each party to such
proceeding together with an order to show cause within ten days, or such shorter
time as the court may fix, why an order of the court should not be entered
in accordance with such report. Upon the expiration of such period, such order
shall be entered unless prior to that time there has been filed with the court
and served upon all parties a statement of exceptions to such report. Excep-
tions ns to matters of fact shall he considered only if supported by a duly verified
copy of a public record or by affidavit of persons having personal knowledge of
such fact: those relating to matters of law shall be supported by an appropriate
memorandum of law. The issues of fact and law raised by such exceptions
shall be determined by the court or if the due and speedy administration of
justice requires, they may be referred to the voting referee to determine in
accordance with procedures prescribed by the court. A hearing as to an issue
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of fact shall be held only in the event that the affidavits in support of the
exception disclose the existence of a genuine issue of material fact. The
applicant’s literacy and understanding of other subjects shall be determined
solely on the basis of answers included in the report of the voting referee.

“The court, or at its direction, the voting referee shall issue to each appli-
cant so deec(;ared qualified a certificate identifying the holder thereof as a person
s0 qualified.

“The court may authorize such referee or such other person or persons as it
may designate (1) to attend at any time and place for holding any election and
to report v hether any such person declared qualified to vote has been denied
the right to vote, and (2) to attend at any time and place for other action relat-
ing to such election necessary to make effective the vote of such a person and to
report to the court any action or failure to act which would make such vote
ineffective.

“Any voting referee appointed by the court pursuant to this subsection shall
to the extent not inconsistent herewith have all the powers conferred upon a
master by Rule 53(c) of the Federal Rules of Civil Procedure. The compensa-
tion to be allowed to any persons appointed by the court pursuant to this sub-

section shall be fixed by the court and shall be payable by the United States.

“The court shall have authority to make provisional orders to permit an ap-
plicant to vote pending final determination of any exception and to take any
other action appropriate or necessary to carry out the provisions of this sub-
section and to enforce its decree, and this subsection shall in no way be con-
strued as a 1imitation upon the existing powers of the court.

“When used in the subsection, the word ‘vote’ includes all action necessary to
make a vote effective including but not limited to registration or other action
required by state law prerequisite to voting, casting a ballot, and having such
ballot counted and included in the appropriate totals of votes cast with respect
to candidates for public office and propositions for which votes are received in
an election; ‘affected area’ shall mean any subdivision of the state in which
the laws of the state relating to voting are or have been to any extent adminis-
tered by a person found in the proceeding to have violated subsection (a); and
‘qualified under state law’ shall mean qualified according to the laws, customs, or
usages of the state, and shall not, in any event, imply qualifications more strin-
gent than those used by the persons found in the proceeding to have violated
subsection (a) in gnalifying persons other than those of the race or color against
which the pattern or practice or discrimination was found to exist.”

(b) Add the following sentence at the end of subsection (¢) :

“When any official of a state or subdivision thereof has resigned or has been
relieved of his office and no successor has assumed such office, any act or practice
of such official constituting a deprivation of any right or privilege secured by
subsection (a) or (b) hereof shall be deemed that of the State and the proceed-
ing may be instituted or continued against the State as party defendant.”

A BILL To amend the Civil Rights Act of 1957 by providing for court appointment of
Special Masters to receive applications to vote, and for other purposes

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United
States of America assembled, That Section 2004 of the Revised Statutes (42
U.S.C. 1971), as amended by Section 131 of the Civil Rights Act of 1957 (71 Stat.
637), is amended as follows :

(a) Add the following as subsection (e) and designate the present subsection
(e) “ (f) ”.

“In any proceeding instituted pursuant to subsection (c) of this section for the
benefit of a class of persons who have been refused the right to register or other-
wise to qualify to vote at any election in the event the court finds that under
color of law or by state action the class of persons has been deprived on
account of race or color of any right or privilege secured by subsection (a) or
(b) of this section, and that such deprivation was or is pursuant to a pattern
or practice of state action, the court may appoint one or more attorneys from the
bar of the District Court to act as a Special Master or Masters to receive applica-
tions to vote from such persons who have been refused the right to register or
otherwise to qualify to vote at any election and to conduct h~arings as hereinafter
provided. The Special Master or Masters after conducting vne hearings shall file
a renort with the court specifying whether such applicants or any of them (1) are
qualified to vote at any election, and (2) have been (a) deprived of the oppor-
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tunity to register to vote or otherwise to qualify to vote at any election, or (b)
found by state election officials not qualified to register to vote or to vote at any
election.

“In any proceeding before the Speclal Master or Masters, unless otherwise-

directed by the Court, the applicant shall be heard ex parte. His statement under
oath shall be prima facie evidence as to his age, residence and his prior efforts
to register or otherwise qualify to vote. Where proof of literacy or an under-
standing of other subjects is required by valid provisions of state law, the Special
Master or Masters shall examine the applicant and his answers shall be included
in the transcript of the hearings. All statements of the applicant shall be under
oath and shall be taken down stenographically and a transcription thereof shall
accompany the report of the Special Master or Masters to the court.

“Upon receipt of such report, the court shall cause the Attorney General to
transmit a copy thereof by mail to each party defendant and to each state election
official, thereafter to be furnished a certified copy of the original or any supple-
mentary decree pertaining to such report, together with an order to show cause
within ten days why an order of the court should not be entered in accordance
with such report. Any party defendant or such state election official desiring to
show cause why such an order of the court should not be entered shall within
such ten day period, or such other period as the court may specify, file written
exceptions with the court.

“Any such report of the Special Master or Masters together with the excep-
tions filed thereto, after an opportunity for oral argument and, subject to limita-
tions to be imposed by the court, the presentation of additional evidence by
the persons filing such exceptions, shall be reviewed by the court. After such
review the court shall issue a supplementary decree which shall specify which
person or persons named in the report are qualified and entitled to vote at
any election within such period as would be applicable if such person or persons
had been registered or otherwise qualified under State law. The Attorney
General shall cause to be transmitted certified copies of the original decree
and any supplementary decree confirming or modifying such report to the
appropriate election ofticlals of the State, and any such official who, with notice
of such original or supplementary decree, refuses to permit any person named
as qualified to vote in such original or supplementary decree to vote at any elec-
tion covered thereby, or to have the vote of any such person counted, may be
proceeded against for contempt.

“The court may authorize the Special Master or Masters to issue to each
person named in the original decree or any supplementary decree as qualified
and entitled to vote at an election a certificate identifyving the holder thereof
as a person qualifled and entitled, pursuant to the court’s original decree or
supplementary decree, to vote at any such election.

“The court may authorize any Special Master or Masters appointed pursuant
to this subsection (or may appoint other Special Masters) (1) to attend at
any time and place for holding any election at which any person named in
the court's original decree or any supplementary decree is entitled to vote
and report to the court whether any such person has been denied the right
to vote, and (2) to attend at any time and place for counting the votes cast
at any election at which any person named in the court’s original decree or
any supplementary decree is entitled to vote and report to the court whether
any vote cast by any such person has not been properly counted.

“Any Special Master or Masters appointed by the court pursuant to this
subsection shall have all the powers conferred upon a master by Rule 52(c)
of the Federal Rules of Civil Procedure. The compensation to be allowed
such Special Master or Masters shall be fixed by the court. Such compensation
and the cost of conducting the hearings, including the cost of the transcript,
shall he payable by the United States.

“The court shall have authority to take any other actions, consistent with
the provisions of this subsection, reasonably appropriate or necessary to enforce
its decrees.”

(b) AdaQd the following sentence at the end of subsection (c) :

“When any official of a state or subdivision thereof has resigned or has been
relieved of bis office and no successor has assumed such office, any act or
practice of such official constituting a deprivation of any right or privilege
secured by subsection (¢) or (b) hereof shall be deemed that of the State
and che proceeding may be instituted or continued against the State as party
defendant.”
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Mr. ForresTER. Mr. Chairman, may I ask a question?

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.

Mr. ForresTER. Mr. Chairinan, I wanted to ask the witness and I
want to direct these questions to the attention of the members of the
«committee also.

I have been sitting here all day and according to all of the testi-
mony which I have ﬁeard, all of these cases are similar in that there
is always the same plaintiff and the same defendant.

Mr. BrocH. Always what?

Mr. ForresTer. The same plaintiff and the same defendant, and
when these cases reach the court and as you well said you didn’t know
how that point is going to be raised, whether the Attorney General is
going to have to specify a pattern or whether simply evidence is oing

to be heard, we do know there is going to have to be some evidence

introduced in a judicial finding.

Now, as I understand it, if the court holds there has been an pat-
tern of discrimination, that holding, in effect, becomes res judicata.
Then they can come in in & wholesale manner and everyone who
claims that he has been discriminated against, he is in court and is
not required to prove at all that he has been discriminated against.

Mr. BrocH. That isright.

Mr. ForresTer. Now I want to ask the gentleman this.

Since they are the same parties and it is the same State, the same
defendant and that point is raised in the court and the evidence does
not develop that there is a pattern of discrimination, then I am ask-
ing you, wouldn't that also be a res judicata and wouldn’t that be a
conclusive finding that anyone else who had been up and tried to
register and was denied registration, wouldn’t that be res judicata to
him and he could not come into the court and raise that point.?

Mr. Brocu. I think so.

The CHAIRMAN. Are you acquanited with, and you just pointed with
justified pride to the ballot safeguards according protection to all of
the people of Georgia as to the right to vote, but I now draw your
attention to an excerpt from the Atlanta Constitution of the 20th of
February 1958, which reads as follows:

The House handed Governor Griffin another stinging defeat Wednesday by
approving overwhelmingly a bill backed by Lieutenant Governor Vandiver's
forces seeking to tighten voter qualifications.

Mr. BrocH. Seeking what?

The Cratryax. Seekimg the tightening of voter qualifications.

The measure passed by the House is aimed primarily at curbing Negro voting.

Representative Frank Twitty of Mitchell, a Vandiver leader in the house, took
the floor to oppose Hawkins’ poll tax proposals to plug the passage of the biil.

He said the bill would give local registrars the “weapon” they need to combat
“insidious organizations” such as the NAACP by keeping off the registration rolls
those “‘who ought not to be there.”

“Let’s give the local registrars the weapon they need to preserve the southern
way of life as we know it in Georgia,” Twitty said.

Representative William M. Campbell of Walker County said, “We haven't got
the Negro problem in our county that some of you have, and we control them
and we don’t have to come to the legislature and ask for help to do it.”

The editorial comment by the Atlanta Constitution was to the fol-
l(()lwing elaﬂ'ect, and I am only going to read one paragraph from the
editorial :

Nowhere in its approximately 9,000 words does the act mention Negroes, but
it has been plain all along that the intent is to discourage Negro registration.
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I shall place this statement from the Atlanta Constitution, plus the
editorial }rom that same paper into the record at this point.

(The article from the Atlanta Constitution and the editorial com-
ment is as follows:)

[From the Atlanta Constitution, Feb. 20, 1958]
VANDIVER'S VOTER CURB WINS IN HoOUSE, 134 1O 40

(By William M. Bates)

The house handed Governor Griffin another stinging defeat Wednesday by
approving overwhelmingly a bill backed by Lieutenant Governor Vandiver's
forces seeking to tighten voter qualifications.

Before passing the bill 134 to 40, the house rejected an amendment sponsored
by Griffin Floor Leader W. Colbert Hawkins of Screven County to levy a $1 poll
tax on future new voters. The vote against the amendment was 97 to 61.

The Vandiver-backed bill was transmitted immediately to the senate for a first
reading Wednesday so that it will have time to win final passage by Friday's
adjournment.

The action came just 1 day after the house had killed Griffin’'s own voter quali-
fication proposal. Griffin had assailed the house’s earlier action.

CURBING NEGRO VOTE

The measure passed by the house is aimed primarily at curbing Negro voting.
It was drafted by a special election law study committee that worked for 10
months on the voting question.

Major provision of the bill is a 30-question examination test to be required of
persons attempting to register who cannot qualify by reading and writing a sec-
tion of the Constitution.

The test would replace one now required of illiterate voters. But the proposed
new examination is made up of difficult questions and an applicant must get 20
of the 30 to pass.

PRESENT LAW

Under the present law, the questions are relatively simple and only 10 must be
answered correctly for passage.

The new bill also tightens generally the present voter registration machinery
and procedure, but does not apply to the 1,200,000 persons already qualified to
vote and does not call for a reregistration.

House passage of the voter qualification bill climaxed a day of parliamentary
maneuvering between the Vandiver and Griffin factions over the voter regis-
tration question.

Representative Robert L. Russell of Barrow, Vandiver's brother-in-law, moved
early in the day to take the voter registration bill from the house state of the
republic committee, where it has been languishing since early in the session, and
putting it in the rules committee.

The house backed Russell's move, over the opposition of administration forces,
by a vote of 82 to 50.

Shortly after noon, the rules committee approved the measure and put it on the
calendar to be considered at the call of Speaker Marvin Moate.

When Moate called up the bill for debate, Representative William R. Killian
of Glynn protested it was out of order because it had been offered as a substitute
for the Griffin voter bills on Tuesday. The substitute was tabled along with the
Governor’s proposal.

ITowever, Moate overruled Killian’s objection and directed the house to proceed
with the Vandiver-backed bill.

During the day, Hawkins offered the $1 registration fee as a “little amend-
ment.” The poll tax was a major feature of Griffin’s defeated measure.

Hawkins said his amendment would put teeth into the registration bill and
said he would support the measure if the amendment were adopted.

“You will have done something for this bill and you will have done something
for the counties of Georgia that have a problem with Negro registration.”
Hawkins declared.
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Representative Frank F. Twitty of Mitchell, a Vandiver leader in the house,
ﬁ?ﬁk the floor to oppose Hawkins’ poll tax proposals to plug for passage of the

“There has been some misapprehension on how the lieutenant governor and
his friends stand on voter registration,” Twitty said.

“I want to tell you here and now that all of us favor as stringent voter quali-
fications as possible,” he said.

But Twitty said he did not “believe in taxing a man’s right to vote.” He said
repeal of the poll tax had been a good thing for the State.

*‘Let’s tighten voter qualifications, but let’s not put a tax on a man’s right
to vote,” he said.

He said the bill would give local registrars the “weapon” they need to cumbat
“insidious organizations” such as the NAACP by keeping off the registration rolls
those “who ought not to be there.”

“Let’s give the local registrars the weapon they need to preserve the southern
way of life as we know it in Georgia,” Twitty said.

Representative Raymond M. Reed of Cobb County warned that the NAACP
would “‘school” Negroes to enable them to pass the 30-question test proposed
by the bill.

“But who is going to school the poor white people who can’t pass the test?”
Reed asked. “If you want to play into the hand of the NAACP, this test will
do it.”

Representative William M. Campbell of Walker County warned that measures
such as the voting bill would “drive the Negroes into the NAACP.”

“We haveu’t got the Negro problem in our county that some of you have,”
Campbell said. “We control them and we don’t have to come to the legislature
and ask for help to do it.”

Representative W. K. Smith of Bryan urged against any change in present
voting laws.

[From the Atlanta Constitution, Mar. 20, 1958}

STATE Law Paves RouGH, RUGGED RoAD To BALLOT Box—ToUGH ON REGISTRARS
AND APPLICANTS

(By Margaret Shannon)

There’s a strange new road ahead to the ballot box for Georgians who want
to vote this year, but who hadn’t registered by last Tuesday.

That's the day Governor Griffin signed into law the voter registration bill
passed in the closing days of the 1958 general assembly.

With that stroke of his pen, he scrapped existing registration procedure and
fouled up—at least temporarily—the machinery for qualifying to vote.

All persons registered by last Tuesday stay registered. Although some sources
placed a contrary interpretation on the act, the attorney general’s office has
said no one already on the list has to reregister.

Since this is the year a governor and other statehouse officers are elected, as
well as a whole general assembly, it’s a big political year and a time when voter
registration usually picks up.

It looks as if it’s going to'be tough on registrars and applicants alike for the
next few weeks,

The new registration measure, as passed by the legislature, provided no future
effective date and therefore automatically became effective when Governor Grif-
fin signed it.

So there was no changeover period provided for, and the registration deadline
for this year's election was only 8 weeks away. It is May 3.

The attorney general’s office has been advising county boards of registrars just
to shut up shop until they can get new registration cards and otherwise prepare
to administer the new law.

That seemed likely to cut 10 days or 2 weeks off the remaining registration
time and make for more of a jam than ever at the last minute, particularly in
urban areas.

Nobody exactly plotted the squeeze that has developed. A spokesman for the
legislaturecreated election laws study committee, which proposed the legisla-
tion, said that group expected its proposals to pass early in the session and be
signed promptly by Governor Griffin.
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Instead, Griffin forces came up with some proposals of their own, which falled.
Then Lt. Gov. Ernest Vandiver's team pulled out the committee proposals and
put them through. This all happened right at the close of the session.

Then Governor Griffin didn’t get around to signing the bill for over a month
after the legislature adjourned. Nobody made a nove hecause there was a
chance he might veto it—a chance that speculation had was pretty good because
the measure bore the Vandiver stamp.

Thus, with one thing and another, the new law 18 8 weeks to 2 months later
getting going than the study committee figured on.

Nowhere in its approximately 9,000 words does the act mention Negroes, but
it nas been plain all along that the intent is to discourage Negro registration.

Some voter groups like the Metropolitan Voting Council of Atlanta and the
Georgia League of Women Voters take a dim view of the new law. They say
it will discourage anybody, white or Negro, from registering.

Once the law does get into operation, this is how registration will go:

Basic qualifications: They’re the same—18 years old, 1 year of residence
in Georgia with 6 months in the county in which registering.

Application: Go to the office of the county board of registrars—it may be
the same as the tax collector’s office—and fill out a registration.

It asks name, address, date and place of birth, color of hair and eyes, weight,
height, race, occupation, mother’s maiden name and father’s name.

It also contains an oath about length of residence and another about crimes
convicted of that would bar you from voting. These are the same as in the
State constitution and are unchanged, though there was talk in the legislature
of lengthening the list.

There's also this question to be answered: «Under what constitutional clas-
sification do you desire to make application for registration?” That brings
on more talk,

Classifications for application: There are two: (1) literacy: (2) good char-
acter and understanding of the duties and obligations of citizenship.

These are provided in the State constitution. The law spells out the tests
for both classifications.

Literacy test: The county board of registrars gives the applicant a gection
of the State or U.S. Constitution—any one it wants to—to read aloud and
write “in the English language.”

1If, in the board’s judgment, the reading is intelligible and the writing legible,
the applicant passes the test.

This is about the same as past procedure.

Citizenship test: This is the only way an illiterate can qualify, and it in-
volves the much-discussed list of 30 questions.

The new law sets forth 30 questions about government—and no answers—
to be propounded to the applicant orally by the registrars. The applicant must
answer 20 of them correctly to pass.

This is real tougheningup of the law. There was a question-and-answer
provision in the former law, but the questions were easier and the applicant
had to get only 10 out of 20 right.

Two trips to register: It will take two trips to register unless a county
board of registrars makes special arrangements to accommodate the applicant.

The first trip will be to apply—to fill out the registration card.

The second trip will come after the board of registrars notifies the applicant
to report to take the test he has chosen—either the reading-and-writing test or
the question-and-answer test.

No longer can a deputy qualify an applicant. The board of registrars itself
must do so.

Fulton County already is planning to have the board of registrars in constant
session to prevent the necessity of two trips. Under the new law, the tax com-
missioner and two deputies are to constitute the county board of registrars in
Fulton. But this provision does not apply to any other county.

Challenges: As in the past, any registered voter can challenge the right of
any other registered voter to be on the list.

But something new has been added—any registered voter may challenge the
qualifications of any applicant.

Registrars: Existing county boards of registrars will continue to serve until
July 1. 1961. However, right away—by Tuesday, April 1—the superior court
judge in each county must designate one member of the board as chief registrar.

The 1961 appointments will be made as in the past. The superior court judge
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in each county wﬂlappointthreedﬁmaureglstranfromalhtotsixnames

submitted by the fand jury.

State board: The act creates an entirely new agency, the State Registration
and Election Information Board. The members are the Goveruor, the attorney
general and the secretary of state.

It's supposed to prepare and distribute material to registrars to “enable them
to more efficiently perform their duties” and to conduct “seminars and meetings
at such times and places deemed advisable.”

The board is authorized to employ an executive director and other personnel to
do whatever the board assigns for them to do.

Requalifying : If for any reason a voter's name is cut off the list, he must
start from scratch and register under the new procedure.

Under the old law a voter dropped from the list could be placed back on by
r;aquesti;:g reinstatement, wtihout the necessity for going through the whole
rigmarole.

Purge: The new act provides for the first purge of the voter list for nonvoting
to take place in 1959. But there’s a conflict in the section of the act providing
this, so the 1959 legislature will have to straighten it out.

The original bill provided for persons who hadn’t voted within 2 years to be
dropped from the list. A house amendment changed that to 6 years, but neg-
lected to make the rest of the section conform. 8o the 1950 legislature will
have to determine whether it will be 5 years or 2 years.

Mr. Broca. Mr. Chairman, may I comment on that?

The CHAIRMAN. Yes. L

Mr. Broca. That 1958 act about which the Atlanta_Constitution
was apparently writing and quoting various people is the act to
which I referred in my written statement. .

Now if that act is derelict in the manners gointed out in that news-
paper article, I wonder why in the year and a half or 2 years since
that act was passed that nobody in Georgia has filed & suit to test its
legality or validity or constitutionality. .

The comments that were made on the floor of the House or in the
newspapers don’t prove anﬁthlng. .

If the act did do what the proponents of it or those arguments for
it said in the newspaper, if it is illegal, why hasn’t somebody tested
its legality ¢ . .

T am sure if the chairman or the members of the committes will
read the act as its appears in the Georgia Code you will find it is &
perfectly valid constitutional act and if it should be agghed uncon-
stitutionally, if it should be applied so as to discriminate tween races,
then those races have their remedy. The act appears in the Georgia
Code Annotated (pocket Eart) as sections 34-101 to 34-145, inclusive.

Mr. Mzaper. Mr. Bloch, I don’t want you to close your testimony
in this record without commenting on what I think is a very important
problem which has not 3o far been discussed either in your prepared
statement or in the colloquy. L. . .

1t is one that has disturbed me from the beginning when this legis-
lation was first called to my attention and that is the remedy or the
device that isemployed in this legislation. . .

Let me state it to you this way. The function of determining the

ualifications of electors and the whole election process under our

stitution is vested in the States and their loca subdivisions and

there is only a limitation upon that function by the 15th amendment
which is a negative thing. . .

It says you may determine the qualifications of electors and conduct
the voting process, but you shall not abridge the right of a Negro to

vote.



120 VOTING RIGHTS

Now the remedy here is for the Federal Government to appoint a
person, an agent of the Federal Government or of its court system
when it believes that the States are not performing their functions
honestly or correctly.

Now that to me is a novel device. So far as I know, there is no
precedent that where there is any State authority which 1s limited by
a prohibition in Federal law: that the Federal Government, if it 1s
unhappy or dissatisfied with the manner in which the States are func-
tioning, may, in effect, appoint a receiver to perform the State func-
tion.

But here the voting referee must pass judgment on State law. He
must determine that the applicant has the proper age, proper quali-
fications; and that he has the residential qualifications prescribed by
State law within the State and within the precinct where he desires
to register.

He must find that the person is not ineligible because of a criminal
record that he has the proper educational qualifications and that he is
not an idiot or any of the other disqualifications that the States still
have the right by legislation to prescribe for electors.

Now the remedy is to appoint a Federal official who will pass judg-
ment on all of those matters, and since the Federal official finds that
the individuals are qualified under the State requirements, then he in-
fers as a matter of course that the only reason he is not registered is
because he is a Negro.

Now to me this is a novel device, It is a remedy in the field of
relationships between the States and the Federal Government which
so far as Iinow has never been tried before and it may be tried again
in other fields. I think that, as an opponent of this legislation, you
ought to have some views upon that remedy and I think the committee
should have the benefit of those views.

Mr. Broca. Mr. Meader, I don’t know whether you were here
this morning when I started my testimony or not. .

I have some very definite views on it and, of course, your question
goes to the bases of all the bills, not only the referee bill, but the regis-
trar bills, and I said in the opening this morning that those very basic
questions of constitutional law and of history which you have raised
were discussed by me on the 2d of February in a hearing before the
subcommittee of the Rules Committee.

Mr. Meaper. Unfortunately, I was not familiar with your testi-
mony.

Mr. BrocH. On those basic questions which to me, sir, go to the very
heart of the problem I made a statement to the Rules %ommit,tee of
the Senate. '

It so happens that I have a copy of it with me here, but that state-
ment was incorporated in the Congressional Record of February 2, by
Senator Talmadge.

I said in the opening of my prepared statement here this morning
that if the committee desired, I would be very glad to furnish the
chairman a copy of it and it could be made a part of this record here.

You will find the reference to it on the very first page of my pre-

ared statement, and that 40- or 45-page brief, it is a law brief, appears
n the Congressional Record of February 2, beginning at page 1553
and going through page 1559.

It deals, Mr. Meader, with the very, very basic questions of law and

history that you raise.
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I would be very glad to furnish the chairman a copy of it and have
it incorporated in this record.

The CuarrMaN. Mr. Lindsay?

Mr. Linpsay. Mr. Chairman, just on that point, do I understand
that this statement which you filed expresses your views as to the ex-
tent to which the Federal Government may regulate Federal elections
under article I, section 4 of the Constitution ?

Mr. Broci. Youn mean the statement that I filed with the Senate
committee?

Mr. Linpsay. Yes.

Mr. Brocu. Yes.

Mr. Lixnpsay. You go into that question ?

Mr. Brocu. We discuss it here. You will find some reference to
that also in the record of the hearings a year ago where the chairman
and I had, what was to me, a very interesting colloquy back and forth
as to the meaning of the phrase, “time, place, and manner of conduct-
ing elections.”

That memorandum goes very fully into the meaning of those words
“time, place, and manner of conducting elections™ and especially as to
what the phrase “manner of conducting elections” authorizes the Con-
aress to supersede State powers with respect to the qualifications of
people who are to vote in elections. ’

Mr. Linpsay. In Federal elections?

Mr. BrocH. Federal elections primarily because the Federal regis-
trar bills were confined to Federal elections. Yes, it goes into that.

Mr. Porr. Mr. Chairman, I would like to pursue a somewhat differ-
entf line of questioning and I believe one which has not been opened
so far.

First of all, in your opinion, may the .ttorney General bring a
class action under 1971 (a) and (b) ¢

Mr. Brocii. You mean bring it under 1971 (c) ?

Mr. Porr. Bring the action under (c) based on (a) or (b).

Mr. BrocH. No,sir; I don’t think he can.

Mr. Porr. All right, sir. Now the second question is, assuming that
vou are wrong and that in such an action the court proceeds to issue
a determination that there is a pattern of discrimination, then when
would that determination constitute a final judgment to which an
appeal would lie ?

Mr. Brocu. Well, under the present state of this bill as drawn or
were it enacted into law,-I would have to answer the question that I
don’t know because there is no provision in the bill as I have pointed
out. There is no provision of the bill for putting in issue a question
of pattern or practice, whether or not there is such a discriminatory
pattern or practice.

But ordinarily speaking I would say that if the law provided that
before that pattern or practice could be found, that the Attorney Gen-
eral must allege it and prove it by a preponderance of evidence and
carry the burden of proving it and the judge so found that the decree
would not become res judicata until the time for appeal had expired
by the defendants in the main suit.

Mr. Porr. Well now, that is just my point. Are we to assume that
when the court issued its first decree finding that a pattern of dis-
crimination existed that decree constitutes a final judgment to which
an appeal would lie and if the answer to that question is affirmative,
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would appellant have the right to a stay and if that question is an-
swered in the affirmative, would the court at that point have the right

to alppoint a referee? L .
Mr. Brocu. I see what your question is. That is whether that

decree which had judged a pattern of practice was a final decree.

Mr. Porr. Exactly.

Mr. Brocir. Which had to be appealed from then or not at all.

Mr. Porr. Exactly.

Mr. Brocu. I would say it wasnot such a final decree.

I changed the statement I made a while ago because I had not
thought of it in terms of whether it was an interlocutory decree or a
final decree.

I think it is such a decree that could be appealed from under two
Erovisions of the judicial code, title 28, that it could be appealed from

ut that first in that it granted an injunction which made it subject
to immediate appeal and secondly, that it might come under the inter-
locutory, recent interlocutory appeals act.

Mr. Porr. Let’s assume that an appeal was filed under either of
those alternatives; during the pendency of the appeal, the perfection
of the appeal, would the judge have the right to appoint a referee—

(11\11'. Brocu. I think he would unless somebody granted a super-
sedeas.

Mr. Porr. Now secondly, assuming that is not a final decree at that
stage when would the decree become final to which a general appeal
would lie?

Mr. Brocu. I am sort of shooting from the hip and I don’t like to
shoot from the hip on something that is going to be printed and per-
haps come buck at e at some future date.

But answering as best I can I would say that there was a final
decree, of such a finality to the decree as compelled an appeal when
that supplemental decree was signed, that the time ran from then;
the supplementary decree I think you would call it and not until then
would an apgeal be compulsory.

We have had that question come up once or twice in these school
cases and it is a question that you just can’t say red or blue on.

Mr. Porr. Thank you. No further questions.

The CHAIRMAN. Are there any other questions?

There appear to be none.

Well, thank you very much, Mr. Bloch.

. I just want to comment that you have been very patient in answer-
ing our questions. You have been most helpful in your testimony.

I might add that the opponents of this measure can find no better
spokesman than your good self.

Mr. Brocu. Thank you, sir.

The CuamyaN. With that, we will adjourn the hearing and the
record will remain open for any statements by opponents or propo-
nenYts of the bill. ‘ _

ou might have the opportunity within the designated period to
file additionaldata, oY gnaed

Thank you again.

Mr. BrocH. I suppose if you gentlemen want me to do that, that
you will let me have M1, McCulloch’s amendments.

The CHARMAN. The committee is adjourned.

(Whereupon, at 4:15 p.m., the committee adjourned subject to the
call of the Chair.)
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APPENDIX A
LAaw CvFICES,

BiLocH, HALL, GROOVEE & JAWKINS,
Macon, Ga., February 20, 1960.
Mr. WiLlax R. FOLETY,
General Counael, Committee on the Judiciary,
Old House Ofice Building, Washington, D.C.

DeAR M. FoLEY : I have received yours of February 18, have made certain cor-
rections, and return the copy of the testimony herewith.

At page 54, Representative Chelf asked me what percentage of the registered
voters in Bibb County, the colored registered voters, are between the ages 18
and 21. I told him that I didn’t know, but that I would try to find out.

Upon inquiry yesterday from Mr. Dan D. Dunwody, our tax commisgsioner, I
find that as of October 28, 1959, there were 22,020 white registered voters, and
4,351 Negro registered voters in Bibb County, Ga., of which Macon is the county
seat. How many of those are between the ages of 18 and 21 could be determined
only by a tabulation of the cards, one by one. If the gentleman of the committee
still desires that done, I am sure that our tax commissioner would be glad to do it.

At page 80 you will notice that I was granted permission by the chairman
to insert into the record anything that I wanted to concerning so-called precedents
under the antitrust laws. I have not yet had the opportunity to prepare that
memorandum. How long do I have to get it to you?

At page 121 of the record, Congressman Meader said: ‘“Let me ask you if you
wouldn’t add, ‘It is a judicial determination and not a legislative determination.’ ”
The Congressman went on with a statement of a couple of sentences and when
1 started replying, I didn’t answer his question specifically. I should like to add
on page 121, just before my words: ‘“There is another subparagraph of that
article * * *” the following: “That should be for the judiciary to determine.”
And I should like to add as 4 note supporting that statement the following:

“See Kilbourn v. Thompson, 108 U.S. 168; U.8. v. Carolene Products Company,
304 U.S. 144, 152 holding: ‘that a statute would deny due process which pre-
cluded the disproof in judicial proceedings of all facts which would show or tend
to show that a statute depriving the suitor of life, liberty, or property had a
rational basis.’ See also Bandini Petrolecum Co. v. Superior Court, 284 U.S. 8;
Morrison v. California, 291 U.S, 82,

“ ‘Congress cannot enlarge Federal judicial power even to suit wants of com-
merce, nor for more convenient execution of its commercial regulation.’ The
Belfast, 74 U.S. 624 ; the Genesee Chief, 12 Howard 443. ‘Congress cannot bring
under the judicial power a matter which, from its nature, is not a subject for
judicial determination.’ Murway v. Hoboken Land Co., 18 Howard 272.”

I call your attention to the fact that at page 131 a request was made by Con-
gressman McCulloch that I be given an opportunity to submit a statement with
respect to some amended drafts within a time fixed by the chairman. Y do not
find that any time was so fixed. I have not recelved the amended bill. Mr.
McCulloch handed me a rough draft of one of them. What time do I have within
which to prepare that statement?

Further, in response to Representative Meader's question at page 121 of the
record, T call attention to the case of McCutcheon v. Smith, 199 Ga. 885, which is
one of the leading authorities in Georgia, with respect to an attempt by the
legislature to perform a judicial function by construing a law. It supports the
correctness of Mr. Meader’s statement: “The finding that a particular act or
practice has occurred is a judicial function, not a lawmaking, legislative policy-
making function.”

Sincerely yours,
CuaRLES J. BLOCH.
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APPENDIX B

Law OFFICES,
BLocH, HALL, GROOVER & HAWKINS,
Macon, Ga., Fcbruary 21, 1960.

Mr. WiLLiaM R. FOLEY,
Counsel. Judiciary Committee, House of Representatives, 0Old Housge Office
Building, Washington, D.C.

DEaR MR. FOLEY : Supplementing my letter of February 20, at page 80 of the
typewritten transcript of the hearing of February 16, 1960, is a discussion of the
precedent in the antitrust laws as to the presumption sought to be set up in
House bill 10035.

What I had in mind was that at page 21 of the confidential committee print of
Judge Walsh’s testimony of February 9, 1960, the judge had said: “Well, if
you found a pattern and practice against Negroes, and he is a Negro, I think
Congress is justified in jumping the gap and establishing a conclusive presump-
tion that that is the reason for his troubles.”

The chairman then asked: “You mean that Congress can justify that pre-
sumption?” [Empbasis added.]

A few lines later, the chairman asked: “IS there any precedent where Con-
gress has created such a presumption?’ [Emphasis added.]

Judge Walsh answered: “The first thing that occurs to me is in the antitrust
cases, where the presumption is not coneclusive, but presumptive. * * * This is
not a conelusive presumption; that would establish a prima facie case.”

Doubtless, Judge Walsh was referring to title 15, section 16, of the United
States Code. (Act of October 15, 1914, c. 323, sec. 5, 38 Stat. 731.)

While that statute was amended July 7, 1955 (69 Stat. 283), title 15, section
16 of the United States Code Annotated shows that it continues to read: “A
final judgment or decree heretofore or hereafter rendered in any civil or crimi-
nal proceeding brought by or on behalf of the United States under the antitrust
laws to the effect that a defendant has violated said laws shall be prima facie
evidence against such defendant in any action or proceeding brought by any
other party against such defendant under said laws or by the United States
under section 15(a) of this title as to all matters respecting which said judg-
ment or decree would be an estoppel as between the parties thereto: * % *.”

In the United States Code Annotated, note 19 to title 15, section 16 is: “Prima
facie effect of criminal convictions.”

Theatre Enterprises v. Paramount Film Corporation, 346 U.S. 537, 542, 74 S.
Ct. 257, 260, shows how carefully the Court provides that such prior decrees
should be only prima facie evidence in the subsequent proceeding. That the
question was decidedly an issue is shown by Justice Black’s dissent.

The limitation as to the application of the prior decree in an antitrust suit is
demonstrated by Eagle Lion Studios, Inc. v. Loews, Inc., 248 F. 2d 438 (2d cir-
cuit). (Affirmed, 358 U.S. 100.)

The limitation is further demonstrated by Monticello Tobacco Co. Inc. v.
American Tobacco Co., 197 F. 24 629 (2d circuit). (Certiorari denied, 344
U.S. 875.)

Both of these cases were tried in the last decade in the southern district
of New York, and Judge Walsh is undoubtedly familiar with them.

Aside from any other consideration, the constitutionality of a statute creat-
ing a rebuttatle presumption is quite different from the constitutionality of
a statute creating a presumption which is fixed and irrebuttable.

Adler v. Board of Education, 72 S. Ct. 380(16), 342 U.S. 485, demonstrates
that. It recognizes that the reiation between the fact found and the presumption
must be clear and direct, and not conclusive.

The most cogent demonstration of the constitutional difference between
rebuttable and irrebuttable presumptions is a comparison of the cases of
Mobile, J. & K. C. R. Co. v. Turnipseed, 219 U.S. 35, and Western & A. R. Co.
v. Henderson, 279 U.S. 639.

In the former, the Court held a “presumption statute” valid because its only
legal effect was to cast upon the defendant the duty of producing some evidence
to the contrary.

In the latter, the Court held a similar statute invalid because it created
an inference that was given effect of evidence to be weighed against opposing
testimony, and was to prevail unless such testimony was found by the jury to
preponderate.
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How much the stronger would a statute be unconstitutional if it did not
afford those affected by it the opportunity to introduce any evidence to contra-
dict the presumption.

If such “presumptions” as these are to become a part of the body of our
law, ws are opening up a dangerous field containing many hidden mines.

incerely,

X

CHARLES J. BLocH.



